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Gay Lovers’ ‘Revenge’ Killings 
Stun Small Oklahoma Town 
They Shoot 7, Kill 4, in Bank Where Employees 
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of sick leave because they have the flu. AIDS hysteria is rampant in the city.” 

Eileen Gillis, staff member of the Lesbian/Gay Unit of the city’s Human Rights Commission 
(HRC), reached this conclusion based on a new phenomenon of discrimination— AIDS panic— 
which is documented in her latest annual report. She reveals that there has been a 41 percent 
increase in reported cases of anti-Gay discrimination in the past year. Discrimination Detective Eileen Gillis, staffer for the Human Rights 

Commission. (Photo: Rink) 
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1984. It was the year of living dangerously. Celebs The headlines tell the story: 
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ACUPUNCTURE 
TRADITIONAL HERBAL MEDICINE 
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¢ PAIN CONTROL 
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Gays Held in Shooting Spree 
(Continued [rom page 1) 

that Neill and Johnson were 

Gay. They were certainly out of 
the closet and they openly 
flaunted their Gayness. Several 
sources said that they had seen 
Johnson, the older of the two, in 
drag on at least one occasion. 
One next-door neighbor of the 
two reportedly loaned nail polish 
to Johnson on several occasions. 

Jay Wesley Neill reportedly 
had been given an administra- 
tive discharge from the Army 
last July because he was Gay. 

One person who worked with 
Neill told local news agencies 
that they sensed him to be 
“bright and a good worker.” It 
was also learned that Neill had 
been on a two-year probation for 
credit card fraud in Oklahoma. 
There appears to be no other 
criminal record of any kind 
against the two men before last 
week. 

Both Neill and Johnson lived 

beyond their means and it is 
known they had serious finan- 
cial problems. At the time of the 
robbery and murders, the two 
owed more than $7,000 in back 
debts which included $400 in 
back rent for an apartment they 
shared with a married couple. 
Neill owned a 1984 Oldsmobile 

Firenza. 

Many in Lawton knew both 
men and were aware they were 
Gay. What has stunned the 
town is the reality that they 

would resort to such violent 

actions. 

The local District Attorney, 

Dick Tannery, said he would 

seek the death penalty against 

Neill. According to Tannery, 
Neill used a hunting knife to 

slash the three bank workers 

after he shot them. 

Following the robbery and 
killings the two headed for San 
Francisco. Having stolen 
$17,000, they arrived in San 
Francisco last Friday night. 
They rented a limousine for five 
hours on Saturday and again on 
Sunday from Carey limousine. 
One of the places they stopped 
to shop was Wilkes-Bashford, 
the high fashion clothiers. 

While in the store, one 

employee later said, they acted 
“like kids in a toy store.” They 
flashed around large bills, and 
several in the store commented 
that they showed little taste in 
clothing. There were indications 
that the two were looking 
around to possibly find a place 
to rent in San Francisco. 

Both Johnson and Neill are 
currently being held in the Bay 
Area until a hearing Dec. 27. At 
that time they will most likely be 
extradited to Oklahoma to stand 

trial. 

Though the primary thrust of 
charges which result in the death 
penalty are against Neill, John- 
son also may face a similar sen- 
tence. There is speculation that 

he bought the gun used in the 
murders and drove the getaway 
car. Proof in court of these two 
points against Johnson would 
raise the possibility that he too 
could face death if convicted. 

There has been strong media 
attention focused on the premise 
that these two men acted out of 
revenge simply because they 
were teased and taunted for be- 
ing Gay. Several in Lawton said 
they were teased because they 
were ‘outrageous queens.” 

In Lawton there is a small but 
recognizable Gay population. 
There are Gay bars, the leading 
place called “Scandals” for a 
time, and also known as “Atom- 
ic Annie's’. There have been 
other Gay bars in recent years 
called “The Gallery” and “Le 
Coupe”. 

For the people of Lawton, 
Oklahoma, Robert Johnson and 
Jay Neill have produced a civic 
nightmare. There is shock and 
disbelief at the actions which 
took place last Friday in the 
small bank. 

Services for the four victims 
drew hundreds of mourners 
Monday and Tuesday. On 
Monday, 800 people jammed 
the gym at Geronimo High 
School for the funeral of Eddie 
Zeller, the murdered farmer, 
who was a former basketball 

star at the school. Cy 

A. White 
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A Community Christmas Celebration 

sponsored by The Lesbian 
and Gay Ecumenical Alliance. 

Carols, Lessons, and Eucharist 
with music by the 

Dick Kramer Gay Men's Chorale 
and message by 
Janie Spahr, 

Lesbian Presbyterian minister 

Christmas Caroling Party Following 

Women and men will participate equally in the Celebration 
and will use inclusive language. 
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Christmas Dinner 
At Pride Center 

Christmas is a wonderful time 
of year to share good food and 
good company. The Pride Cen- 
ter at 890 Hayes will be hosting 
its annual Christmas Dinner 
and would like to invite everyone 
to share the joy of the holiday 
season with us. Dinner will be 
served at no cost from 12 noon 
until 2 p.m. on Christmas Day. 

  

Holiday Open House For 
Lesbian & Gay Seniors 

Gay and Lesbian Outreach to 
Elders (GLOE) of Operation 
Concern will be having a Holi- 

day Open House for Lesbian 
and Gay Seniors and their 
friends, on Saturday, Dec. 15, 
from 2 to 4 p.m., at 1853 
Market St. 

This will be a pot-luck. Please 
R.S.V.P. at 626-7000. a 

    Dignity Christmas 
At Trinity 

Dignity/San Francisco, the 
organization of Gay and Lesbian 
Catholics, their friends and 
families, will gather with the 
parishioners of Trinity Episco- 
pal Church, Bush and Gough 

Streets, on Christmas Eve for a 
joint celebration of a eucharis- 
tic liturgy, beginning at 11 p.m. 

Gays, Lesbians 
Invited to Christmas 

Kids Who killed Gay 
Get 40-Month Term 
Their Friends Make Anti-Gay Taunts 
During Trial in Maine Courtroom 

by Dion B. Sanders 

Three teenagers who pleaded guilty to manslaughter in the 
killing of a Gay man in Bangor, Maine are now serving up 
to 40 months at the Maine Youth Center. but public outrage 
over the killing still simmers. 

James Francis Blaines, 15, Shawn Mabry, 16, and Daniel 
Ness. 17. were sentenced to indeterminate terms not to ex- 
ceed three years and four months after the youths pleaded 
guilty to the lower charge of manslaughter in the “fag- 
bashing” killing of Charles Howard last July. 

Howard, who was 23, and a 
male companion, Roy Ogden, 
were walking across a bridge 
spanning the Kenduskeag 

Stream in downtown Bangor 
when the youths drove up in a 
car, pulled over and attacked 
Howard, pummelling him to the 
ground, then throwing him into 
the stream, as Howard scream- 
ed, “I can’t swim.” 

The youths were orginally 
charged with murder. 

Controversy dogged the trial 
almost from the outset, when 
Judge David Cox ruled that 
Baines, Mabry and Ness be 
tried as juveniles. Had they been 
tried as adults, the youths could 
have been sentenced to 25 years- 
to-life in prison. 

Cox ordered the youths to re- 
main at the youth center in 
South Portland until each of 
their 21st birthdays. Ness, the 
oldest of the trio, will turn 21 in 
February, 1988. 

Members of the Bangor Area 
Gay/Lesbian/Straight Coali- 

“To allow these three indivi- 
duals to be treated as juveniles, 
instead of adults and to plea- 
bargain from murder to man- 
slaughter lessens the severity of 
the crime and may fail to act as 
a deterrent,” Phibbs said in a 
prepared statement. 

Assistant state attorney gen- 
eral Thomas Goodwin, whose 
prosecution of the youths was 
sharply criticized by the coali- 
tion, denied that a plea-bargain- 
ing agreement was reached. He 
said he chose independently to 
lower the charges. 

“What you're really dealing 
with is really a state of mind,” 
Goodwin said. “And we felt that 
their state of mind was more of 
recklessness or criminal negli- 
gence than intent to kill.” 

Teenaged friends of the de- 
fendants burst into tears after 
the sentences were read and 
voiced intense hostility toward 
coalition members. Throughout 
the trial, the teenagers threaten- 
ed the coalition members with 
_anti-Gay epithets. 

  

Bias Complaints Up 
(Continued from page 1) 

The commission lists 13 cases 
in the current report as being 
AIDS-related, but believes this 
is only the beginning. In all, the 
report recorded 123 formal com- 
plaints. Gillis said that her 
2-person unit is working with 
existing service organizations in 
investigating and processing 
AIDS-related discrimination 
cases. She said there is a grow- 
ing need for an additional source 
for evaluations and assistance. 
The HRC is currently develop- 
ing a questionnaire to document 
the extent of ihe problem that 
will be distributed to the Gay 
community shortly. 

“Once a person is diagnosed 
with AIDS,” Gillis emphasizes, 
“some employers act to termi- 
nate them out of a reluctance to 
be responsible for health care 
benefits or the adaptions that 
must be made in the workplace 
to accommodate an employee 
who will become increasingly 
unable to perform the job.” 

One victim of such diserimi- 
nation has not been diagnosed 
with AIDS. He told this reporter 
that co-employees on his job 
would not eat food he had 
bought and one employee placed 
a towel over a chair after he sat 
in it. He was socially isolated 
and then dismissed. The HRC 
encouraged him to process a 
complaint. The HRC concluded 
that his case was valid and a 
remedy of the situation is now 
being negotiated. The man is 
also suing in the courts for back 
wages and damages. 

DOCUMENTATION 

Gillis analyzed 123 com- 
plaints received in the past year 
by her division. She emphasized 
that while there are anti-Gay 
discrimination complaints filed 
with other agencies, the HRC 
Unit is the only one that inves- 
tigates and reports on them with 
any accuracy. 

Governor George Deukme- 
jian’s staff has received a copy 
of the report. The governor in- 
dicated at a recent press con- 
ference that since there was still 
no significant evidence of dis- 
crimination against Gay people 
he would again veto Assembly- 
man Art Agnos’ AB-1 legislation 
in 1985. 

The state legislature passed 
AB-1 this year. It would have 
placed “sexual orientation” on 
the list of classes of people who 
may file complaints with state 
agencies, charging discrimina- 
tion. The state legislature deter- 
mined, following numerous 
hearings, that Gay people were 
discriminated against and need- 
ed protection. 

No other classified group 
which is now protected by state 
law has been required to docu- 
ment that discrimination exists. 
These classes now include sex, 
age, race or color, pregnancy, 
ancestry, and religion. Sexual 
orientation is included for state 
employees under an executive 
order signed by former Gover- 
nor Jerry Brown. 

NUMBER OF CASES 

Gillis ascribed the 41% in- 
crease in anti-Gay cases partly 
to increased awareness of the 
units availability, and increased 
referrals to the unit from other 
agencies. However, she said the 
most obvious increase was in 
AIDS-related cases. 

Jackie Winnow, a staff mem- 
ber who works closely with Gil- 
lis, said she believes 123 docu- 
mented cases in this city is 
significant. While the number 
may appear to be small amidst 
the estimated 115,000 Gay men 
and Lesbians in the city, she 

stressed these points: 

® San Francisco is more tol- 
erant than other areas so the 
statistics would be much higher 
elsewhere. 

® The unit receives scores of 
telephone calls, letters, and in- 
person visits about alleged dis- 
crimination. Only a small per- 
cent file complaints. Some peo- 
ple want a lawyer referral or 
wish information about possible 
discrimination. 

© Many people would rather 
endure the mistreatment than 
file a complaint. This has been 
emphasized at state legislative 
hearings in the past. 

® Discrimination complaints 
filed by non-Gay people here in 
other classifications (race, age, 
etc.) number less than 123. 

® People tend not to report 
cases of discrimination when it 
involves housing and public ac- 
commodations. 81 percent of the 
unit's complaints involve em- 
ployment. Winnow stated, 
“When people are fired, they are 
really hurt while in other areas 
they do not usually follow 
through.” 

  
Jackie Winnow (Photo: Rink) 

LIMITED POWER 

The Lesbian/Gay unit inves- 
tigates and attempts to resolve 
charges of discrimination in em- 
ployment, housing and public 
accommodations involving sex- 
ual orientation. Ninety percent 
of those using the HRC unit's 
service express satisfaction with 
the process. 

One satisfied person who con- 
tacted the unit told this reporter, 
“1 was not going to bother with 
it but I was encouraged by them 
to do it. They took a special in- 
terest. It took them seven 
months of investigation but it 
was worth it. I needed direction 
and I got it. I am happy with the 
way it is working out.” 

The HRC is limited in its 
ability to enforce its decisions.’ 
City law establishes that if a firm 
has a contract with the city and 
itis found to discriminate by the 
HRC, the agency itself may 
deny the city contract for up to 
two years, or may fine the 
employers. 

In all past court appeals 
under this provision, the HRC 
has won. However, if the HRC 
rules that the city or a private 
employer has discriminated it 
must rely primarily on its own 
ability to negotiate. As a last 
resort, it can take such cases to 
the City Attorney for possible 
legal action. 

STATISTICAL 
BREAKDOWN 

Seventy. percent of those using 
the unit's services are male and 
88 percent of those are white. 
The reluctance of women and 
racial minorities to contact the 
HRC is analyzed in the report. 
“Underrepresented groups feel 
distrust for the workings of bu- 
reaucratic systems. The line of 

thought is that if the system acts 

to discriminate, it will not, on 
the other hand, move decisively 
to remedy the inequity.” 

Complaints took an average 
of 70 days to investigate and 
process. Ninety percent of the 
cases processed involved an em- 
ployer other than the city or one 
who contracted with the city. 
Employment was the major 
complaint category (81 percent), 
with the balance in public ac- 
commodation (13 percent), 
housing (3 percent) and trans- 
sexual sex-discrimination (3 
percent). 

Gillis encourages Gay people 
to contact the Human Rights 
Commission if they suspect that 
they are being discriminated 
against. She said the discrimina- 
tion is sometimes difficult to 
discern. 

‘Sometimes,’ she said, 
“there is an atmosphere which 
produces discriminatory behav- 
ior on the part of the employer. 
this is common in discrimination 
complaints and reveals the 
subtlety of bias in the work- 
place. What is attributed to ‘per- 
sonality conflicts,” is in fact a 
kind of ‘not fitting in’ by the 
complainant, which is, in 
stronger terms described as 
racism, and homophobia, in the 
discrimination nomenclature.” 

® 

G. Mendenhall 

  

  

12 Great Sales 

for Christmas 

Terry Cloth Robes 
Reg. $45.00 

Sale $29.95 

Wool Blend Sweaters 
Reg. $35.00 
Sale $19.95 

Leather Bar Vests 

$29.95 

A Vast Selection of 
Woven Shirts 
25% to 50% off 

Black Leather 5 Pocket Jeans 
Reg. $170.00 
$89.00 Each 

(2 for $160.00) 

WE WISH YOU A VERY 

  

549 Castro 

557 Castro 

1217 Polk 

HAPPY 

HOLIDAY 

SEASON! 

Hi 
      

Velour Robes 
Reg. $35.00 
Sale $19.95 

All Jackets & Sports Coats 
50% Off 

(Plus free $15.00 wool scarf) 

100% Cotton Sweaters 
Reg. $38.00 to $60.00 

Special $22.00 

All Christmas Lights 
and Ornaments 

50% Off 

All Quartz Watches 
$22.00 

(Free Digital Watch 
with each purchase) 

Ceramic Masks 
Reg. $26.00-$32.00 

Now $18.95 

(+ Free Ceramic Animal 

Hook w/purchase) 

All Glass & Ceramic 
Art Clocks 
20% Off 

— 
Open 7 days 

a week 
til 10 pm 

thru Christmas 
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(Continued from page 1) 

Hardly a week went by this 
year, it seemed, without more 
headlines on problems with the 
San Francisco Police Depart- 
ment. First, it was a sex scandal 
in which the enforcers of the law 
broke the law by hiring a pros- 
titute for a police party. More 
recently, there was the Kojack- 
style raid on Lord Jim's, a posh 

singles bar. And then there are 
the growing number of com- 
plaints about police violence at 
peaceful-and generally small- 
political demonstrations. 

The response of the city to 
these incidents has been a 
number of “shake ups in the 
chain of command’ which were 
splashed across news pages. But 
critics say the moves are actual- 
ly promotions for the wrong- 
doers. 

Meanwhile, the Lesbian and 
Gay community, frequently a 
victim of police abuse and a 
leader in the fight for police 
accountability, was outraged by 
having a Gay-officer reprimand- 
ed for “conduct unbecoming of 
an officer.” His offense? While 
in uniform at the Lesbian/Gay 
Freedom Day Parade, Officer 
Paul Seidler briefly kissed 
another man. 

Police actions have long been 
a sore point in the Lesbian and 
Gay community. It has been less 
than 10 years since homosexual 
acts were legalized in California. 
Memories of bar raids and ar- 
rests linger. More recently, 
memories of police attacks dur- 
ing the White Night riot and 
numerous incidents since then 
have reinforced the estrange- 

  

“SUNDAY & 
MONDAY 

Dinner 
Soup or Salad 

$9.95 

$52,000-a-year job. 

TUESDAY 

N.Y. Steal 
Dinner 

Soup or Salad 

$9.95 

  

Police Review 
ment between Gays and police. 
Commenting on that estrange- 
ment, Supervisor Harry Britt 
said, “The police have been the 
slowest to learn how to deal with 
us.” 

VOTERS REACT 

After the Super Bowl riot in 
January, 1982, in which the 
cops shocked the city by club- 
bing football revelers, San Fran- 
ciscans began to push seriously 
for civilian review. It was an 
idea that the local Bar Associa- 
tion and the Northern Califor- 
nia American Civil Liberties 
Union had long urged. They 
proposed a civilian police review 
board which would inject com- 
munity accountability into the 
SFPD. That November, 62 per- 
cent of city voters endorsed the 
idea. The Office of Citizen Com- 
plaints (OCC) was added to the 
city charter. 

Then followed months of de- 
lays in hiring a director, as- 
sembling a staff and setting up 
shop. The complaints came in, 
though. Few complainants 
heard anything more from the 
OCC, sequestered on the fifth 
floor of the Hall of Justice. 

The problem got so bad that 
Mayor Dianne Feinstein, no 
sympathizer of police review, 
expressed concern about the in- 
effectiveness of the OCC. Soon 
the “police watchdog” found 
itself in the headlines along with 
charges of mismanagement. In 
late September, director Eugene 
Swann resigned. And on Nov. 1, 
the Police Commission named 
Frank J. Schober, Jr. to the 

Open For Lunch 
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Not Riding Tall i the public's perception, the city police force this year 

has been involved in one fiasco after another. (Photo: Rink) 
  

Schober grew up in San Fran- 
cisco. Until two years ago he 
headed the California National 
Guard, to which he had been ap- 
pointed by Gov. Jerry Brown in 
1975. Schober established a 
similar operation to the OCC in 
the National Guard. 

To a casual observer, Frank 
Schober appears more the col- 
lege professor than military 
commander. In fact, he did 
teach at West Point and holds a 
Master’s degree in public ad- 
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ministration from Harvard. 

Schober said, “The OCC 
hasn’t succeeded but it is 
capable of doing so.” 

Explaining that the office is 
necessary, he said, “Every pro- 

fession is regulated by an outside 
agency that can take away li- 
censes to practice if performance 
is poor.” He likened police work 
to that of other professionals in- 
volving public trust such as 
lawyers and doctors. 

OUTLINES GOALS 

Schober outlined his goals for 
the OCC, saying that he wanted 
to go beyond the probing of 
complaints, to looking at the 
training of police officers, the 
level and quality of supervision, 
and application of department 
policies and regulations. 

“We want to look at more 
than just the bare facts of alleged 
offenses. We must look for pat- 
terns. For example, if an officer 
gets a number of complaints for 
verbal abuse in a six-month pe- 
riod, and even if they re not sus- 
tained, that officer may have a 
problem that we should take a 
look at.” 

Among his priorities is to 

streamline the procedure for 
filing complaints so that they are 
handled “as expeditiously as 
possible.” Slow work and a 
backlog of cases were major fac- 
tors in the demise of Swann. 

Schober wants to establish a 
strict control system, to keep a 
closer watch on complaints— 
and notify station commanders 
immediately on actions involv- 
ing their officers. 

An apparent failure of the 
OCC to notify Mission Station 
about a police brutality com- 
plaint in August allowed a se- 
cond brutality case to take place. 
A Gay man severely beaten by 
two Mission Station police Aug. 
24 filed a complaint the next day 
with OCC. 

Mission Station Captain Vic 
Macia said he was not informed 
of that complaint, so the officers 
stayed on the street. Macia said 
he would have removed the of- 
ficers from contact with the 
public had he been informed of 
the complaint—as regulations 
require. 

Four days later, the same two 
officers were involved in a 
similar beating of another Gay 
man, in which the man’s finger 
was broken. 

Had the two officers been 
removed from public contact 
following the initial OCC com- 
plaint, the second brutality case 
would not have occurred, Macia 
said. 

Schober said he wants a sys- 
tem with prompt preliminary in- 
vestigation to determine how a 
case is to be pursued. Com- 
plaints of unnecessary force, 
said Schober, would get the 
“highest priority” and would be 
investigated and completed 
within 30 to 45 days. Recom- 
mendations for action would 
then go to Police Chief Con 
Murphy, or to the Police Com- 
mission. 

Complaints may be filed at 
any police station, by telephon- 
ing the OCC (553-1407), or by 
walking into the fifth floor office 
in the Hall of Justice. Schober 
hopes to change that last fact. 
He wants to move the OCC out 
of the Hall of Justice, a step 
urged by OCC supporters. “It’s 
intimidating to have to come 
into the Hall of Justice,” 
Schober said. 

WORK WITH 
COMMUNITY 

Although he feels that the 
present staff of seven investi- 
gators is adequate to do the job, 
Schober said he plans to require 

(Continued on next page) 

  
New Man in Charge of citizens’ complaints about police is Frank Schober. 

He promises quicker action. (Photo: Rink) 
  

  

  

  
The Police Commission oversees the citizens’ complaint office—and is no great supporter of the concept. Third from 

l., Jo Daly. (Photo: Rink) 
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that investigators be certified in 
police investigation techniques, 
and obtain private investigators 
licenses. “It’ll boost their own 
sense of professionalism,” said 
Schober. He also wants his staff 
to accompany police officers on 
patrol four times a year. 

At the same time, Schober 
said he wants to work closely 
with community groups con- 
cerned with police issues. He has 
already met with Community 
United Against Violence 
(CUAYV) and plans soon to meet 
with the Alice B. Toklas 
Democratic Club. 

Speaking for CUAV, Randy 
Schell rated Schober highly. 
“I'm impressed,” said Schell. 
“He is a very personable man 
and seems to understand what 
the problems are.” He said he 
was hopeful for Schober’s plans 
with the OCC. He added that in 
protest demonstrations, CUAV 
and OCC plan to work together 
to monitor police behavior. 

Lesbian police commissioner 
Jo Daly expressed hope for the 
OCC. Saying that she has al- 
ways supported the establish- 
ment of the office—the only 
police commissioner to do so— 
Daly stated, “It stands to reason 
that the only way to control the 
police department is to make 
sure it (OCC) works. You have 
to have open communication 
with citizens so that a level of 
credibility can be proven.” Then 
she added, ‘‘Police can actually 
get away with more when civil- 
ians do the investigating’ be- 
cause there is an “idea of sub- 
stantial fairness.” 

Daly said that she felt the 
OCC was now “‘on its way’ with 
new director Schober. “In the 
long run, it'll help us have a bet- 
ter police department with fewer 
complaints.” 

Asked if she saw a particular 
problem between the Lesbian 
and Gay community and the 
SFPD, Daly said, “Relations 
between the Gay community 
and the police department are 
very good now, better than they 
ever have been.” 

BRITT IS CRITICAL 

Britt, long one of the chief 
supporters of a police review 
board, dismissed Daly’s pro- 
fessed support for the OCC as 
idle words. “I have not seer any 
indication at all that the Police 
Commission wants this to suc- 
ceed,” Britt said. “They're still 
resisting the idea of citizen ac- 
countability and without that we 
haven't accomplished what we 
set out to do.” 

He cited a list of problems in 

establishing the OCC after 
voters created it in 1982. “The 
failure of the OCC cannot be 
laid entirely on Swann,” said 
Britt. “The Police Commission 
put no pressure on Swann to re- 
solve cases. They had no time- 
table for implementation and 
conveyed no sense of urgency in 
the matter.” He added, “It’s 
hard to believe they'll give any 
more support to the new man.” 

Over at the American Civil 
Liberties Union, Amitai 
Schwartz, also a proponent of 
police review, shared Britt's 
doubts. “The mayor is not con- 
vinced there’s a police problem 
in this city. The problem is at the 

“top,” said Schwartz, with in- 
action by those in command 
“encouraging and condoning 
conduct as occurred at the raid 
on Lord Jim's.” He said the only 
solution was to “raise public sen- 
sitivity to keep pressure on the 
mayor's office.” 

‘GOOD OL’ BOYS’ 

Britt echoed those remarks, 
saying, “It’s not the rank and 
file police officers who are the 
problem. As a result of the 
affirmative action suit (requiring 
the SFPD to hire more minor- 
ity officers), we have better atti- 
tudes on the street.” He blamed 
the “good ol’ boy network” at 
the top that is a “closed group 
not receptive to minorities, 
women or Lesbians and Gays in 
the department.” 

Britt cited the actions of Capt. 
Vic Macia, who is credited with 
greatly improving Mission Sta- 
tion, as an indication of what 
good leadership can do. “He's 
an example of what can happen 
if you have people at the top who 
believe in fairness.” 

Said Britt, “You've got to 
have tough, assertive people on 
the Police Commission ready to 
face up to serious problems. 
They should get angry at allega- 
tions of police violating citizens’ 
rights.” The present set of com- 
missioners, he concluded, “are 
uncritical of the chief (uf police) 
and are pushed around by the 
mayor,’ who, Britt said, 
“doesn’t give a damn about the 
occ.” 

Over the reception desk in 
Room 565 of the Hall of Justice, 
hangs what Frank Schober calls 
the motto for his operation. 
“OCC Mission,” it reads, “To 
advance the internal reality and 
public perception of a San Fran- 
cisco police force that is both 
efficient and humane.” 

While most observers of the 
SFPD expressed optimism that 
Schober would at least get the 
OCC to function smoothly, they 

also doubted that City Hall was 
going to exert the leadership 
necessary to effect real change 
and demonstrate a commitment 
to police accountability. 
“Schober may want it to work,” 
said one, “but do the higher 
authorities want it to work?’ ll 
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BUYING WELL IS THE BEST REVENGE...ESPECIALLY NOW 

SEASON’S 
GREENINGS! 

The Flower & Plant Market is your one-stop shop for everything you 
need to decorate your home or office for Christmas. For the best price. 

  

Here's the list. Check it twice. For a holiday that’s especially nice. 

(JJ Decorative Pines 
[JJ Potted Blue Spruce 
LIC] Flowering Plants 
LIC] Fir Branches 

AND MORE! 

[JJ Poinsettias [JJ Norfolk Pines 
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UC] Wreaths 
[JJ Christmas Lights 
JO] Gift Plants 

(JJ Potted Holly 
[JJ Scented Candles 
[JJ Potpourri Baskets 
(JJ Pine Cones 

Our Famous Roses at $3.50/ Dz. Every Day! 
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220 Duboce, San Francisco, CA 
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American Express welcomed. 

And Have a wonderful Holiday! 
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Holiday Singing 
Fills Ward 5B 
The Crisis Unites Gay Families 
As Community Remembers the 111 

by Allen White 

It’s not business as usual this Christmas season in San Fran- 
cisco’s Gay community. Beneath a facade of parties, fun and 
holiday cheer there is the commonality of a people respond- 
ing to a deadly serious medical crisis. 

Monday night the San Francisco Gay Men's Chorus per- 
formed its most inspiring concert of the year. The presenta- 
tion took place on the fifth floor at San Francisco General 
Hospital, in the AIDS Ward. It was much the same music the 
group had performed the night before to a near-capacity au- 
dience at Nourse Auditorium.            

    

   

  

         

$250 JACKET SHIRT $225 : GAL fat 
tomach, leg and arm muscle exercises 

$225 WESTERN SHIRT $199 help take the load off your back, too. 
- he ultimate goal is to strengthen these 

$250 LEVI JACKET $225 Tho uf im a ar Een ; ry 
SIZES 32-48 against strains, sprains and lower back 

pain. Chiropractor-prescribed exercises 
7STYLESOF BOOTS help build endurance, strength and 

otal body conditio 
20% 0 F F ! as as enn the community 

by 

= (FGsov] 
A A TASTE s . - 

OF LEATHER Dr. Rick Pettit Permanent Hair 
DEPT. “BAR” 470 Castro, Suite 206 AMA App—Tax Deductable 

336 SIXTH STREET (415) 552-7744 (415) 626-2729 
  SAN FRANCISCO 94103 i 

(415) 777-4643 

MON-FRI NOON-SIX 
SAT. NINE-SIX 
ALL MAJOR CREDIT 
CARDS HONORED. 

Catalog $3.00     

Sunday night they sang to 
close to 1,800 people. Monday 
there were less than fifty. Direc- 
tor Ernie Veniegas and the 
chorus he directed gripped the 
ward with emotion and sensi- 
tivity. 

The music was the sound of 
Christmas. Gary Wilson tender- 
ly repeated the lyrics of “A 
Christmas Song,” just as he had 
the night before. He commented 
how a year ago he sang at the 
hospital knowing his lover had 
just died of AIDS. 

The group moved from room 
to room. Nurses were forced to 
thin the ranks of singers as they   Walter Larsen presents 
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December 28, 29, 30, 1984 
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Nob Hill Cinema.” 
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jammed the small hospital 
rooms. A dozen chorus members 
gathered around a man and sang 
as he lay in the intensive care 
unit. A family stood in a corner 
with "tear-filled eyes as the 
chorus sang “Silent Night.” A 
mother slowly opened a door so 
her son could hear the chorus 
sing “White Christmas.” 

A young woman asked a 
nurse if some chorus members 
could go to another area of the 
AIDS ward and sing to a mem- 
ber of her family. As they 
reached the room they were 
quietly turned away. The man 
had just died. 

Death has become a daily oc- 
curence frfom this disease in San 
Francisco, and the Gay com- 
munity is uniting to survive. 
People are aware and respond- 
ing’ in many ways. 

Chaps, a large South of 
Market bar has been lighting a 
lightbulb for every $5 donation. 
As of Monday night, lights had 
lit a large Christmas tree, out- 
lined the large balcony area and 
are beginning to cover the center 
bar. Almost 600 colored Christ- 
mas lights burn as a symbol of 
money that has been contributed 
to help the men with AIDS at 
San Francisco General 
Hospital. 

Last Saturday morning, 
dozens of organizations joined 
together to bring canned foods 
and other items to the Castro 
Theatre to help stock the San 
Francisco AIDS Foundation 
Food Bank. The items to stock 
this unique food bank are being 
collected all over the city. At The 
Arena, a bar on Harrison Street, 
special nights are scheduled with 
customers getting discounts on 
their drinks when they make a 
donation. 

Sunday night, more than 500 
people filled the Green Room of 
the Veteran's Building for the 
Shanti Project's Christmas par- 
ty. Among those attending were 
volunteers who work with the 
organization, people with AIDS 
and hundreds of others who 
have been supportive in the past 
year. The warmth and love of 
the crowd cut the chill night air 
as they were entertained by 
Sharon McNight and Danny 
Williams with Jim Cvitanich 
portraying a provocative 
leather-clad Santa. 

Last Thursday, the bubbly 
Rita Rockett held forth with a 
Christmas family reunion at the 
Castro Street Station. As men 
danced atop a covered pool table 
she talked of her planned Sun- 
day brunch with the guys at the 
AIDS ward at San Francisco 
General. 

There were many events 
planned to pull people together 
during this holiday season. At a 
lavish Christmas party the Mid- 
night Sun unveiled a spectacular 
holiday interior. The video bar 
has been converted into a toy- 
land encased in what would ap- 
pear to be a giant ice cube. At 
Cafe Sn. Marcos, Tom Amian- 
no was a special guest enter- 
tainer for the Gay Softball 
League's annual Christmas par- 
ty. In the Tenderloin, dozens of 
Gay men and Lesbians have 
joined others to help distribute 
thousands of bags of groceries at 
Glide Church. 

Festus, a new bar at 18th and 
Collingwood Streets, has been 
collecting Christmas toys for 
kids in the Eureka Valley neigh- 
borhood. Saturday afternoon 
the presents, which now number 
over 300, will be taken in Cala 
Market shopping carts over to 
the Eureka Valley Recreation 
Center and given away. 

Saturday night Trinity 
Episcopal Church hosts a com- 
munity Christmas celebration 
sponsored by the Lesbian and 
Gay Ecumenical Alliance. Be- 
ginning at 6 p.m., the music will 
be presented by the Dick 
Kramer Gay Men's Chorale 
with a message by Lesbian Pres- 
byterian minister Janie Spahr. 
The event is called, “Christmas 
with the Family” and will be 
followed by a Christmas carol- 
ing party. 

The management of Troca- 
dero Transfer is presenting a 
party to honor all the volunteers 
of the San Francisco AIDS 
Foundation tonight, Thursday, 
starting at 9 p.m. They will 
feature video segments from the 
first Kaposi Sarcoma Benefit, 
December 14, 1982. The theme 
that year was “I Want to Live’ 
and featured the Fifth Dimen- 
sion, J.P. Morgan and Carol 
Lawrence. 

Christmas Eve the San Fran- 
cisco Gay Men's Chorus will 
again present their yuletide pro- 
gram, “Now Sing With Hearts 
Aglow.” This year the simplici- 
ty of the set design from previous 
years is yet another reminder of 
the reality of AIDS. Frank Lo- 
braico, who in previous years 
had magically transformed the 
Nourse Auditorium stage, died 
from the disease in mid-October. 

Gary Wilson, who sang last 
Monday night to the people with 
AIDS at San Francisco General 
Hospital, will again sing with 
the chorus. As he sings his two 
solos he has grasped the reality 
that this may be his last Christ- 
mas. Just a few weeks ago doc- 
tors told him he too had been 
diagnosed with AIDS. 2 
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Art Show Promised Insurance 
But Stolen Art Wasn't Covered 
Finger-Pointing Galore in Post-Theft Embroglio; 
Art Show Thief Behind Bars But Questions Remain 
by Charles Linebarger 

On Aug. 18 a theft occurred at the Pride Center which began a concatenation of events which 
has divided, and put at odds, the San Francisco Arts and Athletic Commission, the Pride 
Foundation, and at least a score of Gay and Lesbian artists in the city. The theft was of 32 artworks 
valued at $22,000. They were drawings, photographs and paintings from the first-ever Gay and 
Lesbian Art exhibit associated with the San Francisco Art Commission's Annual Art Festival. 

  

  

  

  

Burglary Inspector Tom 
Crawford told the Bay Area 
Reporter that a security guard, 
or someone working in that 
capacity, was on duty at the 
Pride Center the day of the theft. 
This person saw someone, later 
identified as Effrim Baker, tak- 
ing artworks out of the building. 

At that point Baker dropped 
the pieces he was carrying and 
ran. The guard ran after him 
and saw a man getting into a 
BMW car. Mistakenly assum- 
ing, according to Crawford, that 
this was the thief, he took down 
the car’s license plate number. 
The man driving the BMW was 
later tracked down and exoner- 
ated. Fortunately, however, the 
real thief had left fingerprints on 
the art pieces he had dropped. 

The relatively new San Fran- 
cisco Police fingerprint com- 
puter matched up the finger- 
prints on the artworks with those 
of Effrim Baker, a man with an 
arrest record. Inspector Craw- 
ford showed the guard, who had 
seen the theft, half a dozen 
photos, including one of Baker. 
The guard picked out Baker. 

Baker quickly got himself a 
lawyer, pleaded guilty and was 
let off with a 9-month maximum 
sentence, 2 years probation, and 
a $100 fine. Finis Baker, but 
only the begining of the Gay and 
Lesbian art heist imbroglio. 

Baker, before slipping behind 
bars, never revealed the where- 
abouts of the missing $22,000 
worth of art. The problem thus 
quickly became one of reimburs- 
ing the artists for the stolen 
artwork. 

“I found out about the theft 
two days after the 18th of Au- 
gust,” said Dean Paquette, who 
had lost two watercolors in the 
heist. “Tony Plewik (exhibit 
coordinator) called me and told 
me. 1 was very upset, mainly 
because we had been told in 
writing that the show was 
insured.” 

Paquette described a letter he 
recieved from Holly Smith, “ex- 
hibit coordinator for the Pride 
Center Arts Committee.” In the 
letter, which dealt with the tech- 
nical aspects of putting up an art 
show vis a vis the individual 
artist, an entire paragraph stat- 
ed that Paquette’s work was be- 
ing insured by the Pride Center, 
“from the point of delivery 
through the close of the exhibit.” 

In his call to Paquette, Plew- 
ik, according to the artist, told 
him to pick up his remaining art- 
works at Plewik’s place of resi- 
dence. At Plewik’s residence Pa- 
quette was given a list of names 
and phone numbers so that he 
could keep track of what was be- 
ing done to either retrieve the 
stolen art or reimburse the artist 
for it. The names were those of 
Plewik himself, Holly Smith, 
Brandy Moore (president of the 
Pride Foundation Board of Di- 
rectors), and Inspector Craw- 

ford. 

Paquette called Crawford 
three times—no response. He 
called Brandy Moore once at the 
Pride Center—no response. He 
called Holly Smith—in a 
telephone conversation with 
Smith, Paquette later recalled, 

“I felt her feelings to be very 
genuine, (she was) very upset, 
and concerned for the artists.” 

Paquette said he felt empathy 
for Smith’s position, and also for 
Plewik’s, but, “nevertheless 1 
felt he was responsible, he was 
the coordinator of the show and . 
it was his responsibility to see to 
it that the insurance being car- 
ried by the Pride Center would 
in fact cover any damage or theft 
suffered by the pieces in the 
show.” 

* In the meantime, back in 
September, Brandy Moore of 
the Pride Foundation issued a 
news release in which it was 
stated, “No insurance respon- 
sibility for the event was ex- 
pected of Pride, and Pride gave 
no evidence that it would take 
any.” 

W hen contacted, Plewik said 
that he had been told for eight 
months preceding the event that 
the Pride Center would insure 
the Gay and Lesbian Art Show. 
“I wanted to cancel the show,” 
Plewik remembered, “but Del 
Dawson (the administrator of 
the Pride Center) said, ‘Put it 
wo 

According to Plewik, he was 
told in the summer by Dawson 
to use the same “insurance 
forms’ that he had used for an 
art exhibit a year earlier when 

the Pride Center opened. Ap- 
parently, according to Plewik, 
these forms were typed on legal 
size paper and said in effect that 
the Pride Center takes respon- 
sibility for the works of art. The 
form also describes the pieces 
the individual artist was ex- 
hibiting in the show. These were 
signed by Smith. 

“To this very day they have 
not returned my calls,” Plewik 
said. “All the artists are mad, 
I’m mad myself. 

Brandy Moore spoke to the 
B.A.R. about the insurance con- 
troversy and said that only the 
Executive Committee of the 
Pride Foundation could take on 
a financial liability of this kind 
for the Foundation. He de- 
scribed first seeing the above 
mentioned ‘insurance forms” at 
a meeting between the Arts and 
Athletics Commission and var- 
ious members of Pride’s Execu- 
tive Board some time after the 
theft. 

‘‘At that time the meeting 
broke down,” Moore said, ‘‘be- 
cause no one can give that kind 
of liability for the Pride Foun- 
dation but the Executive Com- 
mittee itself. There was also 
never any objective appraisal of 
the missing art. The figures they 
were putting out kept chang- 
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Here Comes the Sun 

Jesus was born in late April or early May. The source of this 
heresy is the Gospel according to St. Matthew. Matthew said 
Jesus was born “while shepherds watched their flocks by 
night "—something they did late in springtime, when the lambs 
were aborning. 

Soif you are inclined to say “humbug” to the rushing hither 
and thither which accompanies these December days, your 
cause is not without merit. Early popes banned Christmas. So, 
too, did the pilgrims who settled Massachusetts. They fined 
citizens a pence for singing carols on the day which is not Jesus’ 
birthday. The descendants, theologically speaking, of these 
yuletide party poopers, are today’s Baptists. Baptists today are 
rushing hither and thither to place nativity scenes on every- 
body's City Hall steps. How times change. The nicest thing 
about timeless truths is how easily they are created. 

Baptists might pale at the pagan roots of Christmas. The 
holiday predated Jesus by at least 20 centuries. Its origin is 
lost in prehistory. It has been variously celebrated by the 
sacrificing of virgins, the burning of logs, the giving of gifts, 
the reversal of roles between slaves and masters, and the 
drunken Roman revelry known as Saturnalia. 

Why all the fuss? We're celebrating the coming of the sun, 
not the Son. On Dec. 22 or 23, the earth’s northern hemisphere 
tilts as far away from the sun as it will during the year. Then 
it slowly begins to tilt back. We experience the shortest day 
of the year—the winter solstice. There was a time when people 
feared the dwindling days of autumn would continue to shorten 
until all light left the earth. Thus they sacrificed virgins. It 
worked. Every winter solstice, the days began to lengthen 
anew. 

There are several thoughts here for Lesbian and Gay people. 

The first is that this is our holiday as much as anyone else's. 
Baptist revisionists and greeting-card manufacturers have 
created their own ersatz Christmas. Being selfish and unkind, 
they have cast the holiday in their own image. We have too 
often allowed that to happen, and walked away from this holi- 
day because we did not relate. We can liberate the holiday. 
Whatever our spiritual preference, we can experience this 
festival —this solstice—as a time of joy, of hope, and of renewal. 

The second lesson is that religions lie. Religions are people, 
and people err. Among these errors is the judgment that Gay 
is bad. All the major churches teach this lesson, and it is a source 
of great pain to our people. It gives comfort to say that the 
churches are wrong. Galileo has just been absolved of his sin 
of 400 years ago: He said the earth revolves around the sun. 
So it goes. 

This holiday teaches a more important lesson. Beneath the 
imperfect, human covering of religion is something deeper and 
more profound. It has a million names. It is called the human 
spirit and it is called God. It is durable, irrepressible and won- 
drous. It is this quality which makes people want to do good— 
even at a sacrifice. While rejecting religions, we may celebrate 
our spiritual selves, and draw strength from the limitless well 
of inspiration within us. 

Life is a never- ending cycle rolling like a wheel. The solstice, 
whether celebrated as Saturnalia or Christmas, has been with 
us always. It remains a source of hope. This is the happiest 
message: the darkest day is the origin of our renewal. Gay and 
Lesbian people may take heart. 

It looks dark out there. 

Here comes the sun. 

Brian Jones   

Neo More Poppers 

* We were distressed to see in the Dec. 13 B.4.R. 
a photograph taken at our Studstore opening over a 
year ago in which an employee is shown in front of a 
display of poppers. We are exceedingly distressed to 
have us shown as THE example, accompanying an 
article supposedly linking poppers to KS. 

Both our mail order division and the Studstore ceased 
to carry butyl nitrate. We do not sell poppers and cer- 
tainly do not recommend them. 

John H. Embry 
Publisher, Alternate Publishing 

San Francisco 

  

Brutal Beating 

* Several days ago, five animals (No, that is an insult 
to God's innocent creatures) five savages in the Mis- 
sion jumped a decent, hardworking young man, with- 
out provocation. They so brutally beat him, that it took 
the doctors, in the emergency room, over a half hour 
just to get the contact lenses out of his eyes. He prob- 
ably saved his life by rolling under a truck where they 
could not reach him any longer. 

Early last Saturday morning I awoke, with a 
‘reading.’ Although I am not a ‘professional’ psychic, 
I do have some ability. 

One of the attackers will die by fire; one will discover 

his own homosexuality (as was the man they attacked); 
one will be shunned, by all, including his family, for 
all his life. The other two will be removed from society, 
but I was not ‘given’ how. 

I pray they read this—Ilet them figure out, which one 
is which. 

Peter Zoe 
San Francisco 

  

Seat! Seat! 

* First, thank you for doing an important job in our 
Gay Community. Your newspaper serves us well. After 
reading your Dec. 0 issue, and after much thought, 1 

must share my feelings with you and others. 

1 feel that you have not acted responsibly, nor in our 
best interests. On page 30 there was a large advertise- 
ment for a mail-order movie about “shit eating,” tor- 

ture, and permanent disfigurement. 

Why do you allow these people to exploit this news- 

paper? 1 am not a moralist. 1 do believe in the first 
amendment. | also believe that what goes on in your 
home, short of injury or death, is your business, not 
mine. 

However, this kind of garbage truly belongs some- 

place where we can choose exposure to it or not. This 
is not the place. 

Can we afford this kind of degradation with our com- 
munity so desperately fighting for our lives and our self- 
respect? Someone has got to draw the line. We really 
can use a responsible publication. Please. 

George R. Shebley 
San Francisco 

  

No Barn 

* The “new” debate on AIDS, the thoughtless atti- 
tudes of the interviewed “straights in the street,” and 
the appallingly ignorant comments by the esteemed Dr. 
Volberding prompt a few overdue comments: 

The public needs to know there has never been any 
decent coverage of AIDS in the Chronicle, it's haughty 
tolerance and Randy Shilts notwithstanding. The Bay 

Area Reporter and Coming Up are the papers with 
scientific and sociologic coverage. Even the Examiner's 
occasional article displays more fact and warmth that 
the “sub-human interest” mentality of the Chron. 

This conspiracy of denial, coupled with a bizarre folie 
a deux shared by straights and Gays alike regarding 
bisexuality, has become poisonous and inflammatory. 

Some facts: Well over a year ago, I heard an East 
Bay psychiatrist speak of the AIDS “barrier” and was 
shocked by his belief that fags and junkies live in strict 
isolation. Two months later, my former lover died of 
AIDS. He had been married for his last three years. 
Having watched several people die, I have taken to 
reading obits. A straight society San Franciscan dies 
of “a long illness.” I know, as do officials, that is was 
AIDS. The story of the married Walnut Creek doctor 
died as quickly as he. Even more glaring, a noted 
pianist dies: Hodgkins Disease in the Chron; AIDS in 
the BAR. Humans are notorious dissemblers regarding 
drug use and sexual-practices. 

It is time the Chronicle stopped encouraging the 
public delusion that AIDS is or ever was a Gay issue. 
It is time that Gays sent the kind of letter that has been 
appearing for years in our own press to the mainstream 
media. That's the only barrier. Straights may scream 
“The horse is out of the barn!” If true, that's rather 
old news. This is the real news: there never was a barn 
at all. * 

Edward F. Jordan, Jr. 
Oakland 

  

Legitimate Suicide 

* | was surprised in reading Brian Jones’ article “It’s 
Time to Talk About Suicide” that the slant of the piece 
seemed io avoid the idea that sometimes suicide is a 
legitimate out. 

The strong Christian condemnation of suicide was 
never the case with the Romans or the more commit- 
ted barbarians. What we call Moslem terrorist are in 
actuality members of a culture that believes ending 
one’s life in the service of Allah to be an instant pass 
to paradise. 

With the AIDS crisis enveloping our world, who 
hasn't thought of suicide as a way out should the plague 
strike us. I don’t think anyone has entertained thoughts 

of suicide less than myself. I'm afraid I might miss 
something, but given the choice of going through what 

some of my friends have gone through. 1 don’t fear 
death as much as 1 fear the process that AIDS leads 
one through. 1 would support legislation that would 

allow people with AIDS to have the right to terminate 
their life at will. 

Among my tribe, the Choctaw, suicide was a coward- 
ly act, and was only justified if you were cornered in 
a no win situation, and you took as many enemies with 
you as possible, but then the Choctaw were a savagely 
pragmatic people who have degenerated since their 
heydey. 

Tom Youngblood 
San Francisco 

  

published. 

  

Letter Policy 

* The Bay Area Reporter welcomes your letters 
to the editor. Letters must be signed; anonymous 
letters will not be published. Please include your 
mailing address and telephone number so we may 
verify your letter — this information will not be 

In order to print as many views as possible, we 
ask letter writers to be brief. To promote diversity 
ia the Open Forum, we favor letters from writers 
wl not appear frequently, over repeated cor- 
respondence from a single author, ;     
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Wild About Woolly 

* Asa visitor from New York, I want to say how much 
1 enjoyed B.A.R. during my visit to San Francisco. 
It has to be the most professional Gay newspaper 
anywhere. 

I particularly enjoyed Woolly's article, “A Night In 
the Baths of Old Budapest,” which was one of the fun- 
niest I have read in any publication. 

But why would anyone write in to complain how 
much more valid his trip was to the same baths, come 
up with the same conclusions and make it sound like 

a mid-term paper for Sociology 101? 

I'd vote for more Woolly articles and fewer letters 
attempting a put down. 

Larry Emder 
New York 

  

Reagan the Grinch 

* It shouldn't surprise anyone who has watched the 
rise of Ronald Reagan that his withholding of funds 
for AIDS blood testing is just one of the ways he keeps 

his head in the sand. 

Everything he has done as president has been de- 
signed with this goal: Make America of the 1980s into 
America of the 1930s. The evidence is all around. Wal- 
ter Mondale warned of the “Secret Plan” to increase 
taxes. The ink onthe election certificate was barely dry 
when Reagan's people started planning a flat tax. A 
flat tax penalizes the middle class. Reagan wants us 
in the position of the 1930s—broke and dying for lack 
of medical care and proper testing. In the 1930s it was 
diptheria. Now it's AIDS. The Reagan-rich will always 

have their medical care. 

David Kaye 
San Francisco 

  

Feinstein on Sex 

* Recently a writer in your Letter section, Billy 
Gaylord, declared it’s wrong and unfair to attack or 
criticize Mayor Dianne Feinstein. His reasoning: she’s 
supported public funding for AIDS treament. Her cam- 
paign to close the baths, he says, is solely prompted 
by concern for public health. Mr. Gaylord really ought 
to examine the Mayor's public career before he praises 
her motive for anything. 

Those who saw her when she came to the Lesbian 
and Gay communities when she was getting started saw 
she was an excellent executive and a well-trained pro- 
fessional “politician. But very quickly it became 
noticeable that she'd go haring off on issues relating 
to sex when her own future made it more sensible not 
to make herself publicly ridiculous. One of her most 
extreme efforts was to pass a measure whereby porno 
book stores had to be a thousand feet from each other 
and five hundred feet from any dwelling. It’s been the 
same story ever since, when sex comes in the door her 
usual good sense flies out of the window. 

All too soon it was clear we had the familiar story 
with straight liberals, she’s all for Gay rights but would 
find it easier if homosexuals didn’t go to bed with per- 
sons of their own sex. It was also noticed that for years 
she flatly denied the existence of police harassment till 
it happened to her own aide when he crossed Collings- 

wood Park at night. 

What we have is a nonmedical person who feels she’s 

competent to force medical authorities to carry out her 
policies. When interrogated about her sending of the 
police into the baths to spy, she replied she “saw no 
need for due process in the matter.” At her urging and 
to save his job, Doctor Silverman hired plainclothesmen 
to spy on the baths, paying them out of City funds. 

When two of the Supervisors remonstrated at Dr. 
Silverman's request for the money and funds for future 
spying, Doctor Silverman said he “probably” had 
violated the City Charter but justified his action on the 
grounds of its necessary secrecy. As is obvious, the 
Mayoress feels justified in breaking the law when her 
wishes concerning matters are entailed. Supposedly, 
no one is above the law in this country but apparently 
the Mayoress and Doctor Silverman are. 

W here she now aims to go she doesn’t, so she feels, 
need gay votes. From now on she had to enlist the 
Orange County contingent on her side if she’s to win 
in state or national political contests. What better means 
than by showing she stood up to an issue relating to 

gay sex” 

Jordan Lee 

San Francisco 

  

Homeophobie Di 

* The following was written to Mayor Dianne 

Feinstein: 

I want you to be aware of some of the consequences 
of your “police can do no wrong (unless sex is involved)” 
policies, as well as the imposition of your archaic morali- 

ty on the community at large. 

In a matter of days, I learned of a friend having been 
injured by a hit-and-run driver while on his motorcycle, 
and a friend robbed at knife point by two young men. 
What the two incidents have in common is that neither 
was reported to the S.F.P.D: The reason for the lack 
of reports is the continuing decline in confidence in the 
police and city government on the part of the Gay 

community. 

With police refusing to take action when the Casa 

  

de Cristal was trashed by San Francisco firefighters, 
brutal misconduct against Gay men by other officers, 
gross over-reaction by police to increased meetings on 
the streets South of Market after your bath/private club 
closure . . . it is no wonder Gay men avoid police con- 
tact whenever possible. 

James Andrew Nicholas 
San Francisco 

  

Get Off My Dress 

* 1 wanted to write a letter to the editor long ago, be- 
fore the baths were closed, to express my opposition, 
but I never sent what I wrote. I wanted to say that the 
baths issue is a civil rights issue; that AIDS is. trans- 
mitted by what people do, and not where they do it; 
that there are ways to live around this crisis; that we 
need education, research, money for supportive care; 
that we have a crisis in our community; and that so 
many persons have risen to the occasion in loving sup- 
port of Gay, Lesbian, and bisexual brothers and sisters 
who are experiencing severe grief and traumatic sud- 
den loss. On top of it we daily face the twisted and 
fallacious logic, the morally superior attitudes, and the 
homophobic and oppressive rhetoric of elected city offi- 
cials which is then taken, inflamed, twisted and sen- 
sationalized further by biased and irresponsible jour- 
nalistic reporting, not to mention premeditated editing 
and editorialization of said relevant events in the 

Chronicle and the Examiner. 

What with Randy Shilts showing his true colors while 
expounding his sold-out viewpoints, quoting Feinstein 
herself with all the authority of a true flunkie, support- 
ing such fallacious logic as the Mayor's own statements 
not worth repeating while calling “all” Gay leadership 
an “inept” “Bunch of jerks,” apologizing for this state- 
ment while ignoring the damage his irresponsible jour- 
nalism has caused over the last several months, then 
expecting his apology is sufficient is really too much 
to be believed. 

Is there any end to this madness? I mean, it gets to 
the point where a girl barely has time to dress what 
with addressing every issue from dawn to dusk. My 
hair is a wreck, my nails are run ragged, and my cuticles 
are in shreds, to say nothing of my nerves. What with 
10 committee meetings a week, countless funerals, and 
Big Brother gaining influence by the hour, I feel it is 
permissible to step outside of the realm of polite political 
rebuttal and would simply like to say to Dianne Fein- 
stein, Mervin Silverman, John Ward, Larry Littlejohn, 
Randy Shilts, Judge Roy Wonder, Lawrence Brewster, 
the Examiner, the Chronicle, Jerry Falwell, and host 

of individuals with lesser roles who have acted out of 
hatred, committment to oppression for personal gain, 
prejudice, fear, hysteria, ignorance, and political per- 
version on our “behalf,” that these efforts are neither 
required further nor appreciated in the least, and that 
one and all can simply get off my dress! 

Donald J. Gorman 
Berkeley 

  

Join Hands 

* What does a Gay male and a feminist have in com- 
mon? What possible common interest could there be 
for a Gay male and a woman seeking her choice of birth 
control? What does a Gay male and a woman desiring 
an abortion share? As a Gay male and a feminist I have 
sought to answer these questions for several of my 
friends, and I would like to share my thoughts with you. 

Perhaps most obvious is the desire on all of our parts 
to have control of our own bodies. And the same forces 
are at work to prevent that for us all. Did you know 
or even care that there have been upwards of 24 health 
centers that provide woman-oriented services fire- 
bombed this year alone? The same force that took it 
upon themselves to remove the “blight” of women care 
centers is the same force that firebombed a Gay bar 
in New Orleans that also housed a Metropolitan Com- 
munity Church, killing 17 people. It’s also the same 
force that gathers each and every Saturday right here 
in San Francisco—nowhere is immune. It’s the same 
force that has repealed Gay rights legislation in cities 
across this nation, it's the same force that defeated the 
ERA, and it's the same force that’s behind pickets in 
San Diego, where they picket Gay bars on Friday, abor- 
tion clinics on Saturday, and MCC church services on 

Sunday. 

Will they be picketing your home? Ponder that ques- 
tion for a moment and tell me one reason why peoples 
of all colors, sexes, and classes shouldn't join hands 
now, today, to fight the bigots who are loose on our 
land. Coalition building must start now, and it must 
start with you. What can you as a woman do for the 
Gay male community, or what can you as a male do 
for the women's community? Get involved! Donate 
some of your time, talents, and money to a health or 
political organization. Reach across—so much more 

can be gained through unity. 

Lee Bush 
Oakland 

  

In Appreciation 

* I would like to thank everyone for the warmth and 
love given to Joe Balsimo. George and Doug of Com- 

pany thank you. I'm very grateful. 

We will all see Joe again, so let's keep his smile in 

our hearts. 

Robert Tanguay 
San Francisco   
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« Self-Hypnosis 

training & hypnosis. Call 673-1160 for 
« Building Self-Esteem information about 
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« Being Healthy — sycho- Sliding fee scale and 
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WITHOUT HAIR 

PERMANENT HAIR REMOVAL 

Call now to find out about 

removing unwanted hair 

from around your ears, 
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back, chest, stomach, 

or anywhere else on your 

face or body, permanently. 

Free consultation app 

(body shaving also . 

Peter D. Brown, RE. 346-5852 
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PLEASE GO AWAY! 
TRANEL SPECIALISTS 

OF SAN FRANCISCO 
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Unbeatable Vacation Value 
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New York $230 

         
        

       
       

  

Chicago $250 
Boston $296 CHARTER SPECIALS 
Miami $339 London $478      

  

Minneapolis $230 Amsterdam $548 
Washington $296 
ROUNDTRIP              ROUNDTRIP 

  

    Low Cost Land Pkgs. available 

Don’t Delay — Make Your Holiday Plans Now. 
We Will Find You the Lowest Airfare! 

491 Castro St., San Francisco, CA 94114 
Open 10-7 (41 5) 558-8900 
Mon - Sat CALL TOLL-FREE: 4 

L.A.(213) 622-8310 — NYC (212) 509-0404 & 

        
       
      
     

STEPHEN T. BAKER, M.D. 
DERMATOLOGY 
Diseases and Surgery of the Skin 

4105 Nineteenth Street (at Castro 

San Francisco, California 94114 

DEEN 
appointments till 7 p.m. 

  

  

  

HELP FEED THE HUNGRY 
* Free groceries for needy Gays/Lesbians. 
* Food pantry hours: 11 AM to 2 PM weekdays. 
* No sex or religion involved. 
* Public inspection of our program invited. 

* Tax-deductible cash & food donations urgently needed. 
Volunteers needed. 

* Member: S.F. Council of Churches Food Bank. 
* Seriously underfunded. We need your help to sustain and ex- 
pand the program. 

GAY RESCUE MISSION/ST. PRIAPUS CHURCH 
583 Grove St. SF 94102 431-2188     

BAY AREA REPORTER 

\ 

THE a 
ANCHOR 
LO 

SEAFOOD RESTAURANT 
DINNER 

151 Noe (corner Henry) 
A short walk from the Castro. 

OPEN TUESDAY SATURDAY. CLOSED MONDAY 

DINNER S:00 - 10:00 PM 
SUNDAY S-10 PM 

AUTO INSURANCE 

863-0374 

i 

k i | 

EXPERTS 
CONNETT AGENCIES 

234 VAN NESS - AT GROVE 

431-6986 
FAST PHONE QUOTES 
YOUNG DRIVERS 
PROBLEM DRIVING RECORDS 
GREAT MOTORCYCLE RATES 
MONTHLY PAYMENTS 

OPEN WEEKDAYS 9-6 AND SATURDAYS 9-1 
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POLITICS AND POKER 

Tree Trimmings 

  

     
  

  

~~ 

Geraldine Ferraro and New 
York Governor Mario 

Cuomo to address their conven- 
tion next month in Sacramento 
and Colorado Senator Gary 
Hart is being urged to make an 
appearance as well ... Speak- 
ing of politicos, they do things 
big in the Big Apple. Friends of 
Mayor Ed Koch held a dinner 
last week in celebration of His 
Honor’s 60th birthday and 
raised $1.5 million in one eve- 
ning—a big help in the mayor’s 
re-election campaign next year 

also in New York, the 
Roman Catholic Archdiocese 
announced last week that it is 
prepared to give up $72 million 
annually in city funds for social 
programs rather than comply 
with Mayor Koch's order ban- 
ning discrimination against 
Gays by any agencies receiving 
city funds. Archbishop John 

O'Connor said last week that his 
church “doesn’t discriminate” 
but resents government en- 
croachment into church 
activities. 

\ tate Democrats have invited 

I got burned on this rumor 
once before, but I'm hearing it 
again that Police Chief Con 
Murphy will retire sometime 
after the first of the year ... 
Even though the mayor of San 
Diego is on trial and his political 
career rests on the outcome of 

the court case, he remains very 
popular with that city’s politi- 
cially active Gay community. 
The San Diego M.C.C. Church 
Choir performed at Mayor 
Hedgecock’s recent inaugural 

Speaking of mayors in 
trouble—Joe Corrigan, the 

mayor of Casper, Wyoming, 
resigned his office and a Casper 
teaching job recently after 
pleading guilty to misdemeanor 
sex and alcohol charges, after 
being accused by a 17-year-old 
Casper boy ... Warren Hinckle 
has a new book coming out this 
week! called “Gayslayer™ (“How 
Dan White Killed Harvey Milk 
and Got Away with Murder”); 
(Silver Dollar Publications; 
$11.95) don’t count me 
among those who are applaud- 
ing Merv Silverman's 
resignation. 

* * * 

Seventy percent of all House 
of Representatives candidates 
supported last month by the 
Human Rights Campaign Fund 
won election . . . Anthony Gar- 
rett is back from a post-election 
trip to Paris and Israel . . . there 
are six announced candidates to 
become the new Democratic 
party national chair and while 
all six are campaigning hard, in- 
siders say that former Ted Ken- 
nedy aide Paul Kirk, now DNC 
treasurer, appears to have a 

slight lead for the post. New 
York Governor Mario Cuomo, 
however, announced last week 
that he is supporting San Fran- 
ciscan Nancy Pelosi for the 
Demo party post. 

In Oakland, City Councilman 
Wilson Riles Jr., who headed 
Jesse Jackson's East Bay presi- 
dential campaign this year, ac- 
cused Jackson of political “be- 

trayal” last week when Jesse ap- 
peared at a fundraising break- 
fast hosted by incumbent Oak- 
land Mayor Lionel Wilson, who 
Riles will be running against 
next April. The Oakland elec- 
tion is sure to get dirtier before 
this one is settled ... I don’t 
care what they say about Ran- 
dy Shilts, the series about AIDS 
that he did in last week's Chron 
with Katy Butler was bril- 
liant—very well done . . . in Ar- 
lington, Texas, the City Coun- 
cil changed the name of Gay- 

Dogged Reporter Warren Hinckle finally publishing his account of the 

   
Moscone-Milk assassinations, he pet project. (Photo: Rink) 
  

wood Drive last week to Garden 
(Oaks Drive; the 18 residents 
who live there petitioned for the 
name change because a nearby 
park is known as a favorite of 
gays and residents somehow 
feared the name association. 

The L.A. Times carried a 
front page story last week about 
life in San Francisco now; in 
part: “For the most part, life 
here (in San Francisco) has been 
good this season. The 49ers are 
winning big; Mayor Dianne 
Feinstein has just bought a $1.5 
million mansion; the restaurant 

strike is finally over, and the city 
is dining elegantly once again. 
But San Francisco, well-known 
for its lust for the good life, also 
seems cursed these days. The 
disease AIDS is spreading more 
rapidly here than in any other 
city in the nation, and last week 
city officials issued new warn- 
ings that threaten to put a crimp 
in the lifestyle that is central to 
San Francisco's image. 

x. 

In Washington they say 
Rosalynn Carter is serious about 
running for the U.S. Senate in 
1986 against Republican Georg- 
ian Senator Mack Mattingly . . . 
Other than the usual political 
skirmishes, political life in San 
Francisco during this month is 
pretty dull unless you want to 
write an entire column based en- 
tirely on the gossip you hear at 
the endless Christmas parties. 
The elections are over and things 
are pretty quiet until after the 
holidays, so let me take this op- 
portunity to wish the best of 
holiday wishes and good health 
in the New Year to some of the 
people who have made writing 
this column interesting for the 
past year: Mayor Dianne and 
Richard Blum; chef John Rob- 
ertson of the Galleon; Jack and 

Louise Molinari; Dennis Col- 
lins; Nancy Walker; Peter Nar- 
doza; Tom Horn; Liz and Dick 
Hongisto; Allan White; Suzie & 
Hadley Roff; Harry Britt; Bill 
Kraus; Doris Ward; Herb 

Caen; Cleve Jones; Walter Cap- 
lan; Bill Maher; Ron Smith; 
Mel & Lia Belli; Jim Bonko; 
Connie O'Connor; Sarah Wil- 
cox; Jesse Hamlin; Con Mur- 

phy; Anthony Garrett; Cecil 
Williams; Gerry Parker; Milton 
& Carolene Marks; Duke Arm- 
strong; Tom Peretti; Willie 

Kennedy; Sam & Betty Ducca; 
Ron Huberman; Dick Pabich; 
Gardner, Ed, & Hector; Bob 
Cramer; June Starling; Marque 
Murdock; Art Agnos; Karen 
Miranda; George Agnost; 
Gwenn Craig; Merv Silverman; 
Pat Norman; Dave Wharton; 
Carole Migden; Wendy Nelder; 
Chris Bowman; Carol Ruth Sil- 
ver; Bob Ross; Willie Brown; 

Barbara Boxer; John Vascon- 
cellos; John Laird; Zohn Art- 
man; Ken Maley; Mike Housh; 
Lillian Sing; Tom Steel; Don 
Rogers & the Ginger’s gang; 
Nancy Pelosi; Neil & Susan 
Eisenberg; Roger Hall; Paul 
Boneberg; Scott Smith; Wally 
Albertson; Gordon Armstrong; 
Arlo & Helen Smith; June & 
George Banda; Scott Beach; 
Jeff Brown; Tim Brown of 
Carlsbad; Sue Cowan; Molly 
Campbell; Steve Cox (Carrot- 
top); Herb Donaldson; Jim 
Foster; Bob Golovich; Warren 
Hinckle; Mike Hennessey; John 
Wahl; Uncle Don Williams; 
Tim Wolfred; Randy Alfred; 
Linda Post; Donald Cameron 
Scot; Randy Shilts; John van 

Huesden; George Mendenhall; 

Agar & Diana Jaicks; Mr. Mar- 
cus; Sylvie Jacobsen; Joe Daly; 
Tom Malloy; Brian Jones; Jane 
McKaskle Murphy; Anne 
Daley; the New Bell Saloon 
customers; George Masters; 
Randy Johnson; Sweetlips; Sal 
Rosselli; John.Barber; Marcia 
LeRoy; Carol Farlowe; Sharon 

Johnson; Ken Cady; Mick Ri- 

dolfi; Phyllis Lyon & Del Mar- 
tin; Bill & Nancy May; Russ 
Glenn; David Binder; Diana 
Christensen; Randy Schell; 
Chris Puccinelli; Art Carter; 

Tom Edwards; Reba; Leonard 
Mollet; David Kelsey; Thelma 
Shelley; Capt. Vic Macia; Ray 
Benson; Len Simpson; Laurie 
McBride; Charlie Howell; Jerry 
Berg; Jim Hormel; Brandy 
Moore; Cyr Copertini; Barbara 
Reilly; John Bardis; Lee & Pat 
Dolson; and all the many other 
friends and acquaintances I 
have made over the years—the 
best of Health to each of you. ll 

Police Chief Con Murphy (Photo: 
Rink) 
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DEATHS = | 

Richard 
Bachmann 

Richard Hayes Bachmann, 37, 
died at his home Dec. 2 of AIDS, 
first diagnosed in Oct. 1983. 

Born in Boston March 8, 1947, 
Richard was a graduate of the 
American Academy of Dramatic 
Arts in New York, attended the San 
Francisco Art Institute and was a 
member of the Screen Actors Guild. 
Richard was an artist and an actor, 
a great cook, and loved his friends, 
his garden, and God. 

. After several hospitalizations, he 

decided to let his illness take its 
natural course and was helped to die 

* peacefully at home by his friends 
Steve, Anthony, Mary, Gertha, 
John, Charlie and Bruce, as well as 
his new-found Hospice and Shanti 
friends Patricia Leigh and David. 

Richard was brave and dignified 
and was, as he did not neglect to re- 
mind us himself, an “inspiration” to 
those of us who were around him 
these last months. We all feel 
privileged to have had the oppor- 
tunity to have been able to par- 
ticipate “in an experience which 
helped make the pain of losing him 
just a little more bearable. | 

Winter Solstice Greetings 

from 

Gay And Lesbian Athiests 
of San Francisco 

  

   

  

  

Rated as among the best by San Francisco Examiner 

and San Francisco Magazine 
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Robert Filep 
(Bo Fox) 

Robert Filep, best known to all of 
us whose lives he touched as Bo Fox, 
died Dec. 14. He was diagnosed 
Jan. 17, 1984 with AIDS after be- 
ing ill most of 1983. 

Bo is survived by his wonderful 
mother, Julianna, brother Ernest, 
sister Suzi, his brother's and sister's 
children. 

He wanted me to thank everyone 
at Shanti Project, S.F. AIDS Foun- 
dation, doctors and staff at Kaiser 
Hospital, Hammill and Wolf law of- 

  

J effrey Robert 
Jones 

Jeffrey Jones passed away Nov. 
30 at the age of 42. He is survived 
by his Mother, Pauline Jones of 
Santa Clara; his Brother, David 
Jones of San Jose; and by his Lover, 
Scott Gatewood of San Francisco. 
Jeffrey was diagnosed as having 
pneumocystis Nov. 5, prior to which 
he experienced normal health until 
only a few days before his diagnosis. 
Those who loved him are thankful 
that his illness was brief and 
painless. 

Jeff was a loving and honest man 
who gave far more to life than he 
ever took. He was the type that 
many fell in love with at first sight. 
I feel honored that I was the one he 
chose to spend his last two years 
with. He forever changed my vision 
of this life, and I pray his rest is 
peaceful. 

  

Donations in his memory should 
be made to The Shanti Project, The 
AIDS Foundation, or to San Fran- 
cisco Children’s Hospital who were 
so supportive to Jeff, his family, and 
his lover during his last few weeks. 

God be with you my sweet 
beautiful man. ® 

       
MARCELLO'S 

PIZZA 

fices, all friends and acquaintances 
who helped him, and gave their sup- 
port when he needed it the most. 

As he wished, there will be no 
memorial or funeral services.    

Donations in his memory may be 
sent to Shanti Project, 890 Hayes 
Sreet, San Francissco, CA 94117, 
and/or S.F. Aids Foundation, 54 
Tenth Street, San Francisco, CA 
94103. 

His close warm friendship 
through the years brought me more 
joy and happiness than I ever 
thought possible between two 
friends. I'll miss so much attending 
the theatre, which was our mutual 
passion. Our yearly vacations in 
New York to take in even more 
theatre, watching movies and 

THREE LOCATIONS: 

THREE LOCATIONS: 

EMBARCADERO #4 (On the Parkway) 
SPECIAL Downtown Office Delivery 

at our Embarcadero #4 Location 

781-1300 

favorite television shows together. 500 HAIGHT (at Fillmore) 420 Castro (at Market) 
But most of all, I'll miss his humor Sun-Thurs 11 AM-1 AM 
and love. " Call 621-6700 for home delivery ~~ Fri & Sat 11 AM-3AM 

Call 863-3900 ror home delivery Gene Pellegrini 

On display — a fine collection of antique toy cars revolving on a track 

and a rare collection of antique clocks       

  

Ric Ryan 
Ric Ryan passed away December 

12 at the age of 29. He had been 
diagnosed as having AIDS in March 
1983. A native of Massachusetts, 
Richard had lived in San Francisco 
for the past five years. 

Ric is survived by his lover, Fred- 
die Vieth; his wife; his parents; five 
brothers; one sister: several nieces 
and nephews; Darryl; and other car- 
ing friends. Funeral services were 
held in Massachusetts December 18. 
A memorial to Ric can be made in 
his name to: The AIDS Foundation 
of San Francisco, 54 10th Street, San 

Francisco, CA 94103. 

Shnooks, vou often asked if 1 
would write this letter for you. I real- 
ly thought I wouldn't have to. I look 
for you over my right shoulder where 
you always were when we'd walk 
together. I listen for your lifting 
weights first thing in the morning— 
every morning. I see you waving 

  

goodbye to me as I leave for work 
and you stay behind. I never thought 
I'd miss our fights, but I do. The 

past four years were the best. I'll 
love you always, and anytime I start 
to miss you, I'll just look over my 
right shoulder and you'll be there. 

Goodbye Shnooks B Pookie 

  

Michael Warren 
Faulkner 

A memorial by friends and fami- 
ly for Michael will be held at the 
Piedmont Con munity Church, 400 
Highland A:enue, Piedmont, 
California on i riday, Dec. 21. He 
died Dec. 16. 

Michael grew up in Oakland and 
attended Skyline High School (63), 
Merritt College and was graduated 
from San Francisco State Universi- 
ty in 1969 with an M.A. in art 
history and languages. - 

After graduation, Mike lived in 
Barcelona, Spain for five years 
where he taught English and 
operated an import business dealing 
in primitive pottery and jewelry. He 
lived in Munich, Germany for three 
years where he taught English. 

  

Upon returning to San Francisco 
in 1979, he was a partner in his 
remodeling business until opening 
the Pensione San Francisco Hotel 
and Caffe with two of his friends. li 

  
  

    
Decorative Accessories 

Every Color GE Bulb 

Christmas Lights * 

Crystal Sculptor 

And Perfumed Night Lights 

Hand Painted Porcelain 

And Crystal Table Lamps 

Lampshades 
> i’ 7 

Lighting Fixtures 

and MORE 

OFF everything in stock 
for the rest of 

his year, 
HOURS: 9-5:30 

MONDAY- SATURDAY 

  

369 WEST PORTAL SAN FRANCISCO, CA. 94127 

(415) 665-9200 

a 

£ Lighting D 

LITE HOUSE = HOME LIGHTING 
2 
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A CHRISTMAS GIFT 

FOR THE MAN WHO REALLY HAS EVERYTHING! 

& I's ls] a) 9) N 2 GL 311 41. oH 
Give your friends and loved ones the gift of health 
with our “Christmas Collection Kits”. Guarantee 
them (and hopefully you) a parasite free New Year! 

Parasites (amoebas) are being found in epidemic numbers among gay 
men in San Francisco. Often they cause no symptoms, but when transmitted, 
can cause disease in someone else. Screening for parasites is painless and simple, 
and treating them, when present, can contribute to one’s overall health. 

CUSTOM HEALTH CARE is offering a “TWO FOR ONE” Special on test 
kits' through January 1st.’ 

O&P KIT-FOR YOUR HEALTH  speciay gift-wrapped for the holidays! 
2 This discount does not apply 10 any follow-up treatment that may be necessary 

A A A A A 8 f 
{4 {4% g % gs {3 

& op 48 oH 

Call us dor details: 775-1666 

CUSTOM HEALTH CARE 
Designed with Yow im Mind 

2000 VANNESS AVENUE SUITE 206 SANFRANCISCO CA 94109 (415) 775-1666 

  

1 Consent form required 

  

    

  

    

— $200 Reward — 

Seven stations available for lease to 

licensed hairstylists. 

Upon the signing of the lease, we'll pay 

you $200 for each suitable stylist you 

find. Call 861-7286 between 10 & 4 for 

ACTED 

  

  

Hospice of San Francisco 
AIDS Home Care and Hospice Program 

  

The AIDS Program provides skilled and humane support 

in the home for people with AIDS. We are are now hiring: 

- Registered Nurses 

- Social Workers—-MSW or BS with experience 

- Home Health Aides/Homemakers 

Call 285-5619 or send resumes to: 

AIDS PROGRAM, 225-30th St., SF, CA. 94131       
  

  

The Episcopal community of 

St. John the Evangelist 
invites you to join them in a 

Solemn Eucharistic Celebration of 
the Birth of Christ. 

The First Mass of Christmas 
December 14th at | | pm 
Mass of Christmas Day 

December 25th at | | am 

1661 - 15th Street (between Mission & Valencia) 

trifold doh oF Solfo BR BEE       
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A Toast to Friendship. Amelia's bartender Jonna joshes with one of the regulars, Remy. (Photo: Rink) 

'. ON THE OFF BEAT 

  

  

  

  

ho was the first dyke I ever 
knew? Ah yes, Miss Pitts. 
Miss Pitts—honestly— 

was my seventh grade French 
teacher. She was without a 
doubt the strictest, meanest 
woman in the world. With her 
short-cropped, jet-black hair, 
her pointed, heavy-rimmed 
glasses, her menacing stare, her 
thickset build, and her threaten- 
ing stance, she was not only a 
fearsome and formidable pres- 
ence but also the very picture of 
stereotypical bull-dykedom. 
The woman would have made a 
perfect Marine drill sergeant. 

Of course, I didn’t know she 
was “that way” at the time. 1 
didn’t find that out until years 
later, long after I had learned to 
see past the gruff exterior to the 
heart of gold beneath and to 
value her as one of my all-time 
favorite teachers. Poor Miss 
Pitts. I was in college when the 
news rocked the church congre- 
gation at home that my former 
French teacher was having an 
affair with the wife of one of the 
most respected businessmen in 
the community. This was a 
woman who sang in the church 
choir, for God's sake, whose 
sons were in Boy Scouts with 
me. But this respectability 
didn’t stop her from leaving her 
husband when Miss Pitts beck- 
oned. (Many are called, but few 
are chosen.) The congregation 
was scandalized, naturally, but 
I for one was delighted. 

I don’t think I met another 
Lesbian until my college days, 
when 1 joined the university's 
Gay Alliance. There were only 
a few brave souls in the Gay 
Alliance, alas, and because there 
were so few of us, we drew 

together quickly and didn't 
bother to discriminate among 
each other on the basis of minor 
differences, like gender. Men 
got along with women and wo- 
men with men. And that’s the 
way I liked it, the way it should 
be, I reasoned —Dbut not the way 
it was for long. 

When I moved to the Big 
City, I found that men and 
women rarely socialized with 
one another. There was no need. 
With greater numbers came 
greater opportunity, and this 
usually meant the opportunity to 
specialize. Women went to wo- 
men’s bars, and men went to 

men’s bars. Most Gay people 1 
met were too busy pursuing their 
own particular visions of Utopia 
to bother about the larger pic- 
ture. Boyfriends and girlfriends 
came first and the Gay com- 
munity as a whole second. 

This was a shame, I-thought, 
but I soon found myself playing 
the same game. In my address 
book there were many Steve's 
and Paul’s and Bob's but not too 
many Sally’s or Jane's. (There 
were plenty of Miss Velma's and 
Sister Girlene’s, of course.) I 
began to fear that Miss Pitts was 
fated to be the sole Lesbian I 
would ever know. This was my 
own fault, I realized. If my in- 
terests extended to areas other 
than the crotch, I might have 

MIKE HIPPLER 

intermission, “when I was in 
high school I was forced to take 
a course on human sexuality, 

and my teacher, lovely dimwit 
that she was, taught us emphat- 
ically while discussing homo- 
sexuality that all Lesbians hated 
men. It had something to do 
with their fathers. If I took that 
little number we just saw ser- 
iously, I'd have to believe that 
there is some truth to that.” 

A gorgeous young woman to 
my right flashed her fiery eyes 
at me and snarled, “Yeah, I 
heard that, and some of us do 
hate men!” 

I decided to try an avenue 
other than the theater to make 
dyke friends. 

‘She in turn told us that 

her name was Hey Lynn —or 

Helene, | couldnt tell which.’ 
  

had women friends. 

One day I resolved to change 
all this. “I am going to meet Les- 
bians,” I said. The trouble was 
how to do it. I knew that Les- 
bians hung out around political 
clubs, but that seemed a dull 
prospect. I was a little afraid to 
enter dyke bars. I had little 
chance of being invited to a pot- 
luck dinner, and in the papers | 
saw no notices for literary 
groups gathering to discuss 
Rubyfruit Jungle. At last, 
however, I saw an ad for a play 
at Fort Mason produced by a 
woman's theater group, Lilith. 
The play seemed harmless 
enough, and I knew I'd feel at 
home in the theater. So I called 
my friend John and dragged him 
along. 

Did I feel the least bit uncom- 
fortable because John and I 
were the only two men in the 
theater? Not me. Did I feel at 
all out of place? Not a bit. I did 
squirm a little, however, when 
one of the actors on stage bran- 
dished a gigantic pair of garden 
shears and sang a little ditty 
about how she'd like to castrate 
all the men in the world. Not just 
rapists, mind you, and not just 
straight men, but all men. That 
included me. 

“You know,” I told John at 

the Strand was to feature a 
movie I had always wanted 

to see. This time I called my 
friend Lionel and said, ‘‘Lionel, 
there's this great movie we have 
to see, and it'll be the perfect 
place to meet Lesbians. It's 
called The Women, and you 
know the place will be swarm- 
ing with them.” 

| t was then that I saw that 

The place was swarming, all 
right, but not with women. The 
place was filled with Gay men, 
and there was nary a woman in 
sight. No wonder. Self-respect- 
ing women could hardly be ex- 
pected to enjoy a movie that por- 
trays females as vicious, catty, 
spiteful, mean-spirited, and low, 
or a movie in which the heroine's 
mother sums it all up by saying, 
“I know my sex.” No wonder, 
too, that my sisters enjoyed it. 
“We seem to have a different 
sense of humor than the dykes,” 
I told Lionel. The gap, instead 
of narrowing, seemed to widen. 

It was a sense of humor, 
however, that drew me into a 
woman's bar at last. A group 
called Pussies on the Prairie, a 
Lesbian Country and Western 
band, was scheduled to play at 
Maud’s on Cole Street, and this 
time I enlisted my friend Russell 

(Continued on next page) 

  

Lesbians 
(Continued from previous page) 

for support. “You'll love it,” 1 
promised him. “Besides, I need 
you.” 

Russell did not love it, but 1 
did, mostly because right away 
I felt at ease. Nobody cared that 
we were there. They were all 
having too good a time to bother 
about us. So when Pussies on the 
Prairie sang (to the tune of “Skip 
to My Lou”), “Hey, hey, the 
gang's all here, Same old crowd 
every year. What do you do with 
a bunch of queers? Have a good 
time, cowgirls,” I sang along 
and had a ball. I also ran into 
every woman acquaintance I 
had in town that night—both of 
them—and they were delighted 
to see me. Or so they said. 

On a subsequent trip to 
Maud’s I took note of finer de- 
tails that indicated the character 
of the place. The bar keeps a 
supply of B.A.R.’s and Sen- 
tinel’s by the door, for instance 
— papers which purport to serve 
the entire Gay community but 
are directed mainly at men. 
““That’s nice,” I thought. 
“That’s either broad-minded of 
them or desperate, one.” I also 
learned that the bartender’s 
roommate was a Gay man— 
proof that my high school sex- 
uality teacher was a liar. 

Finally, I saw that not every- 
one was a woman. In fact, at my 
end of the bar stood three 
separate Gay male couples. I 
was glad that they were wel- 
come, but I began to worry 
about the sanctity of the place. 
Co-mingling was my object, 
true, but I couldn’t help think- 
ing that women might resent this 
invasion of their privacy. If 
heterosexuals invaded a Gay 
bar, for instance, I wouldn't 
mind, but I wouldn’t appreciate 
their taking over the place. 
Perhaps women need a place to 
call their own as well. But as 
Maud'’s seemed in no imminent 
danger of attack by men in 
chaps and alligator shirts, I 
decided to let the matter drop. 

lementina’s Baybrick Inn 
was the next stop in the 
Road to Integration. Buoyed 

by my successful night at 
Maud’s, I took my friend Tom 
to hear a jazz group—a co-ed 
jazz group, mind you. Because 
Clementina'’s features live enter- 
tainment, it’s a perfect place for 
well-intentioned souls seeking 
Harmony and the Greater Good 
of Man and Womankind (such 
as myself). The entertainment 
provides the means to avoid 
standing around feeling foolish 
and out-of-place. It also pro- 
vides the opportunity to mingle 
with those nearby. “Having a 
good time?” you might say 
casually to a neighbor. 

“Having a good time, boys?” 
a woman danced over and asked 
Tom and me. We replied in the 
affirmative and introduced our- 
selves. She in turn told us that 
her name was Hey Lynn—or 
Helene, 1 couldn't tell which. 
Whatever, at last a chance for a 
Lesbian friend! One thing soon 
led to another (as it always 
does): cocktails led to life stories, 
life stories led to dancing, and 
dancing led to . . . no, it was im- 
possible, but I could have sworn 
I saw Hey Lynn copping a feel 
from my poor unsuspecting sis- 
ter, Tom. Before long, it was ob- 
vious. There was no escaping it. 
Hey Lynn was definitely trying 
to pick Tom up. 

“What gives?” I asked Tom. 
“Just how Gay is this girl?” 

“Who knows?” he returned. 
“But let's scoot before we find 
out.” 

The incident with Hey Lynn 
pointed out something that 
should have been obvious all 
along. Although we have much 
in common, Gay men and wo- 
men have two fundamentally 
different objectives in.life—they 

want women and we want men 
(even if Hey Lynn seemed to 
want anybody). This point was 
further emphasized on a recent 
ski trip to the mountains with 
my friend Bob. 

Stopping off in Sacramento 
. on the way, we decided to hit the 

nearest Gay bar for a little fun 
and excitement. This turned out 
to be the Forum, a dreary, 
Greco-Las Vegas atrocity peo- 
pled largely by women. What- 
ever attracted them to such a 
place I cannot imagine, but at- 
tracted they were, and Bob and 
I soon found that in a sea of 
women the problem was that 
there was little to attract us. 

Even though neither of us was 
looking for Mr. Right that night 

and could have found fun and 
excitement with any number (or 
kind) of people, we realized that 
despite the best intentions, any 
evening's entertainment value is 
largely controlled by what we 
dubbed the Cruise Factor (i.e., 
even if you don’t wanna fuck, 
it’s still fun to look). Unfor- 
tunately, there wasn’t much for 
us to look at at the Forum. 

I gave up the search for 
women friends soon after that. 
Oh, I may still drop into Maiid’s 
or Clementinas’ maybe even 
Amelia's from time to time, but 
I learned a few things during my 
Lesbian Odyssey. I found that 
it's easy to feel comfortable sur- 
rounded entirely by women but 
that comfort isn’t enough. 
Creating significant bonds 

depends on shared interests and 
experiences, and at present, 

despite the things we do have in 
common, there is more that sets 
us apart. Oh, some Lesbians and 
Gay men get along, certainly. 
God knows, the boys and girls 
down at Valencia Rose seem to 
get along great. But I honestly 
believe that they are the excep- 
tion to the rule. 

I suppose that someday some 
Lesbian will walk up to me and 
say, “I wuv you. Will you be my 
fwiend?” In the meantime, 
though, I'll just have to be con- 
tent with my friend Keaton. 
She’s straight, true, but she 
drives a pick-up truck. Ww 

M. Hippler 

Diablo Crisis Line 
Sets Special Hours 

Gays in the East Bay beyond 
the Berkeley Hills are offered 
the services of the Diablo Valley 
Gay Crisis Line, which will 
observe special hours during the 
holiday season. 

Beginning this week, you may 
call the crisis line Sunday 
through Thursday 7 p.m. to 
10 p.m. These hours are in ad- 
dition to the usual hours for the 
phone line, Friday and Saturday 
7 p.m. to midnight. 

Number for the crisis line is 
674-0171. w 

A Special Gift for Him! 
Now at Jefco’s Low distributor Prices. 

Ref. Price $216.50 
Jefco Price 
$129.95 

We Wrote the book oF Savings! 

JEFCO, the source. 
Jefco Jewelry Distributors, Inc. 
138 California St. (at Front) 

San Francisco, CA 94111 (415) 397-1232 
Mon-Fri 9:30am-5:30 pm. Sat 10am-4pm 

" Please note that the reference prices shown are a general guide for reference purposes only. They are 

the suggested retail prices as recommended by the manufacturer or importer, and when unavailable, our 

determination of comparable prices for similar mechandise appears 
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CASTRO MEDICAL CLINIC 
  

  

533 Castro Street ® San Francisco, CA 94114 * (415)861-3366 

Open 6 Days a Week & Evenings 
  

  

COUPLES COUNSELING 
FOR GAY MEN AND OTHERS 0: ~ 

») 

{ 

J 
OR IMPROVE RELATIONSHIPS 

MICHAEL BETTINGER, 
M.A, M.F.C.C. 
LICENSED COUNSELOR AND 

Nr Re \ 

WHO WISH TO START, BUILD \ 7 = 

~~ es FF 

    

  

   

PSYCHOTHERAPIST (¥MB12491) 

* FEES BASED ON SLIDING SCALE = \ / 
AND COVERED BY MOST / 

* SESSIONS AVAILABLE FOR ) 
COUPLES OR INDIVIDUALS A 

* PLEASE CALL FOR AN 
APPOINTMENT = 

> 

: NL CI 

SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94115 

2 
THE FRANKLIN CLINIC = 2X Ss 

SS a < — 

MEDICAL INSURANCE POLICIES 

— 
— 

2509 BUSH STREET 

563-6100 [— T |     
  

Do you need a Gay-Sensitive...    
Physician 

Podiatrist 

Dentist 

* 
* 

* 

    

  

  
...In the Bay Area?    

Call The BAPHR Referral Service 

Bouquets and Brickbats: 
A Look at 1984 
by Bob Woolhouse 

ED NOTE: Dewey-Defeats-Truman media award of the 
year goes to the Advocate, which hit the streets Nov. 26 with 
its “Year in Review” issue. The month of December has been 
cancelled, you may sing Auld Lang Syne and go home now 
... not to be outdone, the B.A.R’s dauntless humor colum- 
nist, Woolly, looks at the picks and pans 1984—it’s some dish. 

     

  

(415) 673-3189 

  

¢ Gay Ghostbusters of the 
Year: Virginia Apuzzo, ex- 
ecutive director of the National 
Gay Task Force, and Bill 
Kraus, aide to Sala Burton, for 
their work in getting Gay Rights 
back into the Democratic Party 
platform. 
® The Clara Peller “Where's 
the beef?” Award: The Arena 
for its Bare Chest Contests. 
Great buns, too. 
¢ Gay History of this or any 
Year: the National March for 
Lesbian and Gay Rights ... 
100,000 strong. 

* Best Buddies of 1984: Kevin 
Klein (Pirates of Penzance) and 
William Hurt (Body Heat); after 
making The Big Chill, which 
apparently wasn’t. 
® Miss Congeniality: Randy 
Shilts, for generalizing that all, 
rather than some, Gay leaders 
are inept, loony and self-serving. 
® Heavenly Gross Out of the 
Year: Long Dong Silver, 181; 
inches (BAR 8-16). Or, what do 
you use that thing for—Trout 
Fishing in America? 
® Best On Campus Recruit- 
ment Drive of 1984: Sheriff 
Mike Hennessey for his Depu- 
ty Night at Chaps. 
® Survivor of the Year: Rep. 

  

The Golden Gate YMCA, 
which closed the steam room 
because of the man-to-man ac- 
tion, while continuing to adver- 
tise in the Gay press for new 
members. 
¢ The Hamlet Decisiveness in 
Action Citation: Supervisor 
Harry Britt for his soliloquy, 
“To close or not to close . . . that 
is the question.” : 

e The Gore Vidal/Wm. F. 
Buckley Outstanding Bitch 
Fight of the Year: Joan Rivers 
and Michael Jackson. 
e The D.H. Lawrence Sons 

and Lovers Award: The Dad- 
dy’s Boy contest at the S.F. 
Eagle. 

WILD AND WOOLLY 

o Sexist Citation for 1984: 
Helen Gurley Brown's Cosmo- 
politan for “All male roommates 
at 7 a.m. look appropriately 
rumpled but yet adorable. They 
exude innocence and sort of a 
helpless charm. All female 
roommates at 7 a.m. look like 
Lon Chaney. No one knows why 
this is true but it is.” 

® The Great Outdoors Adven- 
ture of the Year: Ringold 
Alley. 

¢ Fun Couple of 1984: Those 
friendly folks from the Family 
Forum, Jerry and Phyllis 
Shaftwell. 

¢ Trendy In Spot for Non- 
gays: Hamburger Mary’s. For 
Gays: The Hard Rock Cafe. 
¢ Dukes of Hazzard for 1984: 
Armstrong, on one side, for 
representing Gay voters at the 
Republican National Conven- 
tion; on the other side, Deukma- 
jian, for vetoing AB-1. 
¢ Fond farewell of the Year: 
Orgy rooms, the clone look and 
especially Pure Trash. 
e The Last Hurrah in 
1984: Tennesee Williams, Tru- 
man Capote, Lori Shannon, 
John Sims, Bobbi Campbell . . . 
and more than 600 of the 
brothers. mm 
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Decking the Halls 
Shanti Residences 

The focus of the Shanti Residence Program, which pro- 
vides permanent homes for persons with AIDS, is indepen- 
dent living. People with AIDS, however, don't always have 
the energy and resources to create a festive holiday spirit. 
This holiday season, the Shanti residents are receiving 
assistance from the community in making this a special 
Christmas. The Shanti “Adopt a House for the Holidays” pro- 
gram has become an important part of the holiday season for 
residents of the six Shanti houses. 

The holiday adoption pro- 
gram is bringing together resi- 
dents of each of the six Shanti 
houses with a community group 
which has volunteered to help 
make the holidays a special 
time. The first challenge for the 
adopting groups, which this year 
include the Gay Softball 
League, Dignity and Shanti 
volunteer practical support 
groups, is to determine what is 
appropriate for the specific 
house they have adopted. Since 
the residents in the Shanti 
houses retain control in their 
lives by making decisions on 
how they live independently, 
interaction between the sponsor- 
ing groups and residents to 
determine what is needed and 
wanted is essential. 

One group, for example, 
found that the residents of their 
“house” were too ill to partici- 
pate in traditional festivities 
such as tree trimming and par- 
ties. So, members of the spon- 
soring group have organized in- 
to teams for visiting residents 
during the holidays and having * 
planned decorations for resi- 
dents’ bedrooms rather than the 
living room of the house. 

Todd, a resident of another 
Shanti house, was excited as he 
told about his plans for Christ- 
mas. “We're trying to make a 
home out of this place,’ he said. 
“It’s a bright environment, not 
a gloomy atmosphere, and we 
are all getting along well.” Todd 
told me that representatives of 
the group sponsoring his house, 
the Gay Softball League, had at- 
tended a house meeting where 
plans were made. Residents and - 
some softball leaguers are going 
shopping for a tree together. 
Part of the fun, Todd says, is 
making new friends to share 
Christmas with. 

Another resident of Todd's 
house has sent back east to have 
his own Christmas tree decora- 
tions shipped—decorations he 
thought he would never use 
again. 

A Christmas party at this 
house is also planned. It will be 
co-sponsored by the residents of 
House #5 and the Softball 
League, with the League pro- 
viding most of the refreshments, 
decorations, etc. Todd was 
especially excited about the par- 
ty because they have decided to 

  

  
Deck the Boughs with hauls of folly. Members of the Gay Softball League share holiday cheer with residents at 

Shanti house. (Photo: Rink) 
  

invite the residents of all the 
other Shanti houses, many of 
whom Todd hasn't met. 

“I wouldn’t normally buy a 
‘tree and put it up by myself,” 
Todd said. “It will be fun to 
have someone else to do ti with. 
That's what Christmas is for 
me, people and friendship.” 

Each Shanti residence will 
have its own special holiday 
festivities, thanks in part to 
residents who want to share new 
friendships and to people from 
the community who know how 
to be good friends and good 
helpers. t] 

  

Trustees Elect Gay Lawyer Horn 
Prez of Arts Center Board 

The War Memorial Board of Trustees elected Gay attorney 
Thomas E. Horn as its president and Claude M. Jarman, Jr., 
Vice President on Dec. 13. The War Memorial Board of 
Trustees sets policy and oversees the operation of the War 
Memorial and Performing Arts Center, which includes 
Louise M. Davies Symphony Hall, Harold L. Zellerbach 
Rehearsal Hall, War Memorial Opera House and the Veterans 
Building, which houses the San Francisco Museum of 
Modern Art and Herbst Theatre. 

Horn, who has served as Vice 
President of the War Memorial 
Board of Trustees for the past 
two years, was appointed to the 
Board in May of 1981 by Mayor 
Dianne Feinstein. He is a native 

of New Mexico, an honors grad- 
uate of the University of New 
Mexico, received his law degree 
from U.C.L.A. in 1971, and is 
currently in private practice in 
San Francisco. n 

Gerry Studds, formally cen- 
sured for an admitted homosex- 
ual affair with a 17-year-old 
Congressional page, won 
renomination and reelection by 
a wide margin in Massachusetts. 
® The Trivial Pursuits Cita- 
tion: Supervisor Wendy Nelder 
for almost any legislation she 
introduces. 
® Graffiti of the Year: This 
Madness Must Cease, which ap- 
peared around town from 

Bay Area Physicians for Human Rights 

  

  ¥% THANK YOU 
With the holiday season upon us, we at Shanti Project 
want to say something important to you that has been 
on our minds and in our hearts for some time. 

TO OUR COMMUNITY: You have been magnificent 
throughout this difficult time. We are proud to be a 

Mass Medical Fraud 
The medical profession is so afraid of revealing 

the beneficial health effects of colon enemas to 
the general public that most hospitalized medical 
patients are given clinical laxatives. It is beyond 
belief that the medical establishment could sink 

#¥   
to such levels of incompetence. Chemical laxa- Hallowe ho Election Dax. part of a community that has responded to human 
tives are unsafe for even healthy persons. To sub- . e ornton ilder 3 A : Af . a 3 : need in so many ways. Donations of goods and services 
ject the unwell to these substances shows a com Memorial Our Town Award: hav 4 eed y . ys le i j 8 aie 1 

plete disregard of health and the healing process The newly incorporated and ave helped us provide important services to people 

with AIDS and their loved ones. Your generous contri- 
butions have provided us financial support and stabil- 
ity. Your spirit of giving has made the difference. 
Please know that you are deeply appreciated by all of 
us at Shanti. 

TO OUR CITY: No other city in the world has re- 
sponded financially to the AIDS crisis as generously as 
has San Francisco. Shanti funding from the City has 
been significant and without it much support to per- 
sons with AIDS could not have been provided. All 
those who have spoken on our behalf have our deepest 
gratitude. 

TO OUR VOLUNTEERS: This year you have given 
over 60,000 hours of direct service to persons with 

AIDS and their loved ones. You have demonstrated 
great courage in going past your own fear to be.there 

See Perkins, 864-8597 Classified ad in the people 

section. 

Gay dominated municipality of 
West Hollywood. 
® The Better Late Than Never 
Pronouncement of 1984: The 
Wall Street Journal for “Gays 
will be the main political force 

‘ of the decade.” 

Meet me under the Mistletoe | | ;surine insishs of we Year: You never see them 
together that’s because 

at Angela Lansbury is Paul 
McCartney in drag. 
® Malice in Wonderland Cita- 
tion: Supervisor Quentin 
“Revulsion” Kopp, who show- 
ed how to alienate 70,000 voters 
in one easy lesson. 
® Turn About (Credible) of 

  

      
  

     

  

cross The Arena stage 
raded a onth, pa to give you a look. 

Pecs of the Your, not o the at so we decided 

in 1984. This guy won't be on your ca 

Clip and save. {Photo: R. Pruzan) I     
Shanti practical support volunteers do 
shopping, cleaning and other tasks for 
persons with AIDS. 

  

Shanti volunteers provide important emo- 
tional support to persons with AIDS and 
their loved ones.    

   

   

  

CAMERA & VIDEO inc. 

1984: Ed Davis, former for your brothers and sisters. We are truly in awe of 
Eve RYTHING homophobic police chist of what you have done and we love you. 

: S13. WH came a ay nights TO OUR CLIENTS: Last, and most important, to 
Video Recorders * Turn About {Incredible of those who have AIDS and to their loved ones, thank 

starting at 1984: Kevin Star; anti-Gay Ex-. you. Thank you for sharing your courage and love with 
us. Thank you for giving us perspectives on living and 
loving we wouldn’t have discovered without you. 
Thank you for touching our hearts, opening our minds 
and feeding our souls. 

aminer columnist, who sudden- 
ly revealed himself as pro-gay 
just in time to run for, and be 

defeated for, public office. 
® Buzzword of the Year: Yup- 
pies, which was immediately 
followed by Guppies—Gay Ur- 
ban Professionals—which is 
fine, if you don’t mind being 
equated with fish food. 
® Shirley MacLaine Com- 
memorative Den Mother 
Award: Lee Meriwether, former 
Miss America, who did not get 
axed for playing a Lesbian in the 
local production of Blue Fish 

*399 
Autofocus Cameras 

starting at 

‘89 
and don’t forget our 

UNCENSORED PHOTOFINISHING! 

With love and affection, 

The Board and Staff of Shanti Project        ShantiProject 
Affection not Rejection 

558-9644 

Shanti staff provides counseling for per- 
sons with AIDS at San Francisco General 
Hospital. 

Six Shanti residences provide permanent 
homes for persons with AIDS. 

2275 Market Street 

Castro Village Mall 
(415) 431-3501 

  

    
Miss ( ‘ongeniality, Randy Shijs sh v7 

» 0 wn here 
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¢ Sexual Confusion of 1984: ——— 
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Counseling and Psychotherapy for 
the times’ when you need help with 
problems — personal, sexual or rela- 
tionship — or when you need 
help to overcome stress, 
anxiety or depression. N 

Call 921-2660 any time for 
an appointment or information. | 

   \ 

Paul Plakosh, PhD pil 
THE FRANKLIN CLINIC“ 
Counseling and Psychotherapy ip    
2509 Bush St. (near Divisadero), San Francisco, Ca.   

Gay Man to Sue Over Firing 
From White House Job 

  

  

  

Sutter Medical Group 
\ Complete Medical Facility Providing 

GENERAL MEDICAL CARE 
AND 

WALK-IN EMERGENCY CARE 
[HQ 3 8:00 PM iy 

1154 Sutter St. near Polk 

441-6930 

at Sutter Medical Group . . .. we care 

Walk-In General Medical Care 

2300 Market at 16th 

864-6930 

For Hour   
  

male couple counseling 

  

problem solving, communication, conjoint therapy. personal 

enrichment, mutual growth, and long term planning 
| 

. | 

john v. platania msw. pho 
1422 oxford - berkeley, sain 94709 - (415) 843-0202       

NOW, VOYAGER 
WORLD Wael TRAVEL. SERVICE 

WARM HOLIDAY GREETINGS 
To All Our Friends in the Community! 

From Peter, Jonathan & Babs 

WE LOOK FORWARD TO SERVING ALL YOUR 

TRAVEL NEEDS IN 1985 

P.S. Travel is a great Christmas gift! 

Suggestions: New York or Washington, D.C. — $94 

Honolulu — $148 

London — $239 

call 626-1 1 69 
4406-18th Street at Eureka, San Francisco   
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DION B. SANDERS 

EDITOR'S NOTE: This issue marks the return of Dion 
Sanders to the Bay Area Reporter after an absence of four 
months. Sanders, winner of two Gay Press Association 
awards, will cover national and international Gay news 
stories. 

* * 

job as a White House transcriber said that he will file a 
A n openly Gay man who was fired last January from his 

lawsuit challenging the withdrawal of his security 
clearance. 

Killian Swift, a Washington, D.C. resident, worked as 
a transcriber of presidential speeches and press conferences 
from 1981 until his firing. His former employer, Koba 
Associates, Inc. dismissed him after being notified by the 
White House that Swift was considered a risk to national 
security. 

According to Harvey Fried- 
man, Swift's attorney, the White 
House did net offer any explana- 
tion for its decision to revoke 
Swift's security clearance. 

“The White House refused to 
explain its internal thinking,” 
Friedman told The Washington 
Blade. Anywhere else, Killian 
(Swift) would have been notified - 
of (any) charges against him.” 

Swift suspects that his securi- 
ty clearance was revoked solely 
because he is Gay, since his sex- 
ual orientation was known to 
company officials and to the 
White House. He acknowl- 
edged, however, that his suspi- 
cions are based on hearsay and 
may not be proven. 

In its original security check 
on Swift, the Secret Service 

found that Swift was treated in 
1972 for depression and that he 
was tagged with a speeding 
ticket in 1975. 

Officials for the White House 
and the Justice Department 
refused to comment on the case, 
because of the impending 
lawsuit. 

Friedman said that he will 
charge the White House with 
violating Swift's constitutional 
right of due process by not giv- 
ing Swift an explanation for its 
withdrawal of his clearance, and 
for refusing to allow his client to 
challenge its decision through 
internal channels. 

“We want to know why 
Killian was denied his clear- 
ance, and we want the oppor- 

tunity to challenge that before a 
federal judge,” Friedman said. 

Swift now works part-time at 
the Human Rights Campaign 
Fund, the national Gay political 
action committee. 

* x * 

Custody Fight 
Rages On 

A San Diego Superior Court 
judge has ordered that a 13-year- 
old boy, caught in a custody bat- 
tle between his Gay father and 
his anti-Gay fundamentalist 
mother, remain in a foster home 
until another hearing is held in 
the six-year-old dispute. 

Judge Judith McConnell 

denied custody of Brian Batey to 
either of his divorced parents, 
Frank and Betty Lou Batey. on 
the grounds that Frank “is 
defensive about his lifestyle,” 
and that Betty Lou had brain- 
washed the boy to her funda- 
mentalist Christian beliefs. 

McConnell’s order did not 
overturn a two-year-old court 
order granting custody of Brian 
to his father, however. McCon- 
nell based her decision to keep 
Brian in a foster home in part on 
the fact that five psychologists 
testified that Brian so much 
wants to be with his mother that 
he “would become a runaway” 
if he was returned to his father. 

McConnell added that Frank 

Batey had lied to the court about 
his ability to support Brian and 
that he had become very defen- 
sive'about his homosexuality in 
the face of Mary Lou Batey’s 
unrelenting anti-Gay diatribes 
in court. 

On the other hand, McCon- 
nell ruled that placing Brian in 
his mother’s custody would 
place him ‘in grave danger” of 
being “regressed intellectually 
and academically.” 

The judge also cited Mary 
Lou Batey’s kidnapping of the 
boy after she lost custody of him 
in 1982. For two years prior to 
that and for another 18 months 
afterward, Mrs. Batey and 
Brian lived with a fundamen- 
talist Christian sect in the 
Midwest. 

Mrs. Batey, moreover, is 
under a contempt-of-court cita- 
tion for refusing to turn Brian 
over to his father and is under a 
criminal indictment of felony 
child-stealing in taking the boy 
to the Midwest in defiance of the 
court granting custody of Brian 
to his father. 

Despite her refusal to allow 
Brian to stay with Frank Batey, 
McConnell declared that the 
boy—contrary to his mother’s 
assertions—was in no danger 
from either his father or his 
father’s lover. 

The judge said that contrary 
to published news reports, 
*‘there is no evidence that Brian 
has ever been molested, nor even 
felt threatened by either Mr. 
Batey or by his male compan- 
ion,” McConnell said. 

Brian Batey was placed in his 
mother’s custody after she and 
Frank Batey divorced in 1979. 
Frank Batey sued for and was 
granted custody in 1982 after 
Mrs. Batey steadfastly denied 
Frank visitation rights and after 
psychological reports showed 
that Brian was having emotional 
and educational problems. 

* x Kx 

Ousted Gay 
Navy Man 
Loses Appeal 
The U.S. Second Circuit 

Court of Appeal has refused to 
review a lower court’s ruling 
upholding the ouster of openly 
Gay petty officer James Dro- 
nenburg from the Navy. 

The court rejected, 7-4, Dro- 
nenburg’s appeal of a ruling by 
the federal district court in 
Washington that the right of 
privacy does not apply to homo- 
sexual acts, or for that matter, 
any sexual acts outside of 
marriage. 

Dronenburg was dismissed in 
1981 under a newly-instituted 
regulation declaring homosex- 
uality “incompatible with mili- 
tary service.” Dronenburg sued, 
but the district court, headed by 
Reagan-appointed Judge Rob- 
ert H. Bork, rejected Dronen- 

burg’s arguments that his 
privacy rights were violated, rul- 
ing that such rights do not exist 
in the armed forces. 

But Bork and Judge Antonin 
Scalia, both of whom are re- 
ported to rank high on President 
Reagan's list of possible Su- 
preme Court appointments, 
went further and declared that 
homosexuals have no right to 
privacy. They cited a 1974 U.S. 
Supreme Court decision. The 
high court had refused to review 
a lower court’s decision up- 
holding a Virginia law banning 
homosexual acts in private. 

Attorneys for Dronenburg are 
reluctant to appeal to the 
Supreme Court, fearing an 
adverse ruling, given the fact 
that the issue revolves around 
military policy, rather than 
civilian law. 

* kk 

Court Upholds 
NY Mayor's Pro- 
Gay Policy 

A New York state court judge 
has upheld an executive order by 
New York City Mayor Edward 
Koch which requires that 
private agencies doing business 
with the city not discriminate 
against Gays in employment. 

Judge David Saxe, ruling on 
a challenge to the order by the 
New York Catholic Archdiocese 
and the Salvation Army, de- 

clared that Koch's Executive 
Order 50, in force since he took 
office nearly seven years ago, is 
constitutional. 

An injunction against enforce- 
ment of the order remains in ef- 
fect, however, pending appeal 
by the Archdiocese to the New 
York State Court of Appeals. 

Meanwhile, the Diocese of 
Brooklyn broke ranks with the 
Archdiocese and expressed its 
willingness to comply with the 
mayor's order. 

Brooklyn Auxiliary Bishop 
Joseph Sullivan told The New 
York Times that while the 
Brooklyn Diocese does not ap- 
prove of homosexuality, the 
Diocese would lose a huge 
chunk of its workforce if it was 
to dismiss all of its employees for 
violating church teachings. 
Moreover, Sullivan said, “‘a con- 
tract is a contract,” and implied 
that the Diocese could be sued 
for breach of contract if it defied 
the mayor's executive order. 

* Kx x 

Gayness Not 
Limited to Humans 
Writer Reveals 

Lawrence Maddy, columnist 
for the Virginia Pilot of Rich- 
mond, revealed the results of a 
state-commissioned study of the 
mating habits of bald eagles at 
Caledon State Park. The study, 
conducted by the Virginia De- 
partment of Parks and Recrea- 
tion, found that of 80 bald eagles 
observed at the park, only two 
mated heterosexually. 

Maddy reported that the 
others—mostly male—mated 
with other male bald eagles. 

He quoted assistant Parks 
and Recreation commissioner 
Dennis Baker as saying that 
these Gay eagles “spend a lot of 
time cruisng—er, foraging— 
above the trees.” 
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Strike Up the Band. Helen Harder, l., with other members of Lemoore Field 4th Corps Women's Band, 1943. (Photo: 

Lesbian Herstory Archives) 
  

Tomboy, Teacher, WAAC, Activist — 
Harder Packed a Lot Into 66 Years 
They Called Her ‘Slugger’ in the Army; Later She Helped Found 
National Organization for Women Chapter in Nevada 
by Gerard Koskovich 
Archivist, Gay and Lesbian Alliance at Stanford 

Eleanor Frances Harder, nee Sugg, of Redwood City —known to her friends as Helen Harder 
—succumbed Nov. 29 after a prolonged struggle against cancer. Harder came out as a Lesbian 
in the 1930s, served in the military in World War II, was a long-time feminist activist, and also 
was a mother and public school teacher. : 

Harder was born on March 
15, 1918 to an upper-middle 
class family in Wilmington, 
North Carolina. She attended 
elementary and high school 
there, graduating in 1934, and 
went on to study music and 
English at Flora MacDonald 
College in Red Springs, North 
Carolina, where she received her 
bachelor’s degree in 1938. 

Harder was first introduced to 
Gay life in 1933-34 by a young 
man she had known in high 
school. “It was like coming out 
of the darkness into the light,” 
she said in a 1984 interview. 
Harder was noted in her last 
year of high school and in col- 
lege for her “tomboy” style— 
closely-bobbed hair, frequently 
worn in a pompadour, pants, 
sports coats and masculine neck- 
wear. Harder met no other Les- 
bians in Wilmington, however, 
and had to “keep her hairpins 
up’ until she left for college, 
where she became lovers for 
three years with her roommate. 
Shortly after their graduation, 
Harder's lover married and 
‘“‘went straight.” 

Following college, Harder 
taught music in the Wilmington 
School District for two years. 
Among her many activities 
while teaching, Harder directed 
the “All Star Faculty Review” 
at Roper High School in Ply- 
mouth, North Carolina, a pro- 
duction in which she played two 
travesti roles: the Prince of 
Broadway and Uncle Sam. 

During this period, Harder 

  
Helen Harder (Photo:* Lesbian 

Herstory Archives) 

became lovers with the sister-in- 
law of the Dean of Flora Mac- 
Donald College, a relationship 
which she described as “idyllic.” 
The affair came to an abrupt 
end when it was discovered by 
the young woman's mother, who 

withdrew her from school and 
forbade her to contact Harder. 
Harder responded to the trauma 
by “quitting teaching and going 
on a three-month drunk” to use 
her own words. 

A Gay male friend came to 

Harder’s rescue at this time by 
finding her employment as a 
railway clerk. Harder later 
worked as a civil servant, 
then—taking advantage of the 
positions open to women in the 
traditionally male-dominated 
shipbuilding industry due to 
war-time labor shortages—as a 
welder at a shipyard in 1943. 

Harder joined the United 
States Armed Forces at the end 
of the same year, serving for the 
duration of World War 11 with 
the Women's Army Air Corps 
(WAAC Cs). She took Link flight- 
instruction training at Lemoore 
Field, California, then acted as 
a ground instructor in instru- 
ment flying at Fort Oglethorpe, 
Georgia, and Gardner Field, 
California. During the final six 
months of her military service, 
Harder participated as a violin- 
ist and comedian in a domestic 
GI show tour, “How About It?"’ 
She received the Good Conduct 
medal and was honorably dis- 
charged with the rank of cor- 
poral in 1945. 

During her service in the 
Army, Harder developed an ex- 
tensive network of Lesbian and 
Gay friends, who nicknamed 
her “Slugger.” Along with this 
group, she frequented several of 

(Continued on next page)   
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   Helen Harder 
(Continued from previous page) 

the Gay bars popular in wartime 
San Francisco. Harder barely 
escaped involvement in an anti- 
Lesbian purge in which a num- 
ber of women were dishonorably 
discharged at Gardner Field in 
1944. In 1982, San Francisco 
historian Allan Berube inter- 
viewed Harder about these ex- 
periences for his research on 
Lesbians and Gay men in the 
Second World War. 

After the War, Harder re- 
turned to Wilmington, making 
it a home base for extended 
travels in the South and to 
Northern and Western states. In 
1949, she moved to Chicago, 
where she supported herself as 
a hasher and cannery worker, 
then to the Los Angeles area, 
where she found employment in 
a bearing factory and a cannery. 

For varying periods, she worked 
as a California and federal civil 
servant, a choral instructor and 
choir director, a music teacher 
and a chicken and rabbit ranch- 
er. By her own estimate, Harder 
held none of these positions for 
longer than two-and-a-half 
years. 

Harder continued with active 
involvement in an extensive Gay 
and Lesbian friendship network 
in Southern California. The 
group included both new friends 
and individuals she had met 
during the War. Harder re- 
mained in contact with a num- 
ber of these friends throughout 

her life, and several of them 
traveled to the Bay Area to visit 
her during her final illness. 
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During the immediate post- 
war period, Harder also main- 
tained her most lasting relation- 
ship, with a woman she had met 
near the end of the War and had 
followed to Chicago and South- 
ern California. In a 1984 inter- 
view, one of Harder s long-time 
friends remembered the couple 
as clearly devoted to one 
another, but quarrelsome and 
frequently disagreeable. The lat- 
ter tendency ultimately led to a 
falling out that put an end to the 
relationship. 

In 1959, Harder gave birth as 
a single mother to her only child, 
a son. The father, David Linser, 
was a Gay man with whom she 
had attempted to found a syn- 
cretic Christian sect. Harder lost 
contact with Linser a few 
months before the birth. Three 
years later, she married and set 
up housekeeping in Westmin- 
ster, California. Wishing to pro- 
vide the appearance of a custom- 
ary home-life for her son in an 
era when sexual “deviation” was 
severely condemned, Harder 
largely dissembled her Les- 
bianism during the next 10to 15 
years. 

In 1966, Harder separated 
from her husband after studying 
for an elementary teaching cre- 
dential at California State Col- 
lege at Long Beach. She moved 
with her son to Beatty, Nevada, 
a desert town of 500 inhabitants, 
120 miles northwest of Las 
Vegas, where she taught fifth 
and sixth grades at the Beatty 
Elementary School. 

Harder explained her move to 
Beatty in a letter to a friend in 
1982: “Decided to go back into 
teaching to assure my son of an 
adequate education. Had the 
opportunity to come to this 
desert outpost as an elementary 
teacher; thought (correctly) that 
here I might have the opportuni- 
ty to teach the way I thought it 
should be . . . After the first five 
years here, things changed— 
administration became well- 
nigh unbearable, but I hung on 
by tooth and toenail ...;” 
Harder retired at the age of 60 
in 1979. 

Harder was active in the late 
1970’s and following her retire- 
ment, was involved with the 
Southern Nevada Chapter of the 
National Organization for 
Women (NOW). She was large- 
ly responsible for organizing the 
rural Nevada NOW chapter, 
acted as its secretary and at- 
tended the 1981 NOW Western 
Regional Conference as its 
delegate. Harder was also 
welcomed in the Stanford Uni- 
versity Gay community in 
Northern California for her 
semi-annual visits to her son, 
who had become a member of 
the Steering Committee at the 
Gay and Lesbian Alliance at 
Stanford (GLAS —formerly the 
Gay People’s Union at Stan- 
ford). 

In 1983, Harder moved to 
Redwood City, California, in 
order to be near her son and 
within reach of medical care at 
the Palo Alto Veterans’ Hos- 
pital. She had been diagnosed 
with cancer two years earlier 
and had managed to maintain 
her home in Southern Nevada 
with the help of friends and fre- 
quent visits from her son. 
Harder passed her time in Cali- 
fornia writing poetry, maintain- 
ing her correspondence, read- 
ing, and receiving friends. 

Harder is survived by an older 
sister; her estranged husband; 
her son, Rhio Hiersch, a long- 
time activist in the Stanford Gay 
community; and many friends 
in the Bay Area, Southern Cali- 
fornia and Nevada. Harder had 
requested that no funeral or 
memorial services be conducted. 
Books from Harder’s personal 
collection have been donated to 
the Stanford University Librar- 
ies and the library of the Gay 
and Lesbian Alliance at Stan- 
ford. o 

G. Koskovich 

OAKLAND 

Wassailing 

  

  

COADJUVANT 
COMESTIBLES 
(A Conferring Nose) 

The second Christmas 
Benefit for the needy, hosted by 
Emperor V Don and King of 
Hearts VI of California Jim, 
was held Tuesday evening, Dec. 
11, at the Town & Country. An 
adequate crowd was in atten- 
dance, but much of the abun- 
dant buffet went begging for 
more participants. 

Donations of food, along with 
a meager $2 charge, was sup- 
posed to have been the object of 
the pot-luck; but the ‘‘nose” 
witnessed many consuming who 
had not brought in any benefac- 
tion for the food drive. Those 
who were guilty, deserve the 

“‘onion’’ award. 

“Orchids” must go to all of 
the creators of the buffet, plus 
Carol, Rhonda ‘‘rotunda- 
rump,” and Jimi Dee. ‘“‘Van- 
das’ also to entertainers David 
“Dasher” Facio (doing Mac 
Davis doing “Stop and Smell the 
Roses”), Sandy “Vixen” Sorrell 
(doing Swing album’s “Let the 
Good Times Roll’), Jim 
“‘Prancer”’ Weatherton and 
Lady “Blitzen” Starr (doing a 
duo doing “Almost Paradise”), 
Emperor V “Donner” Don (do- 
ing Phil Collins doing *‘Against 
All Odds”), Empress VI “Com- 
et” Billy (looking lovely while 
Tina Turner did “What's Love 
Got to Do With It? ”'), and Chet 
“Dancer” Simmons doing 
LIVE South American jazz on 
the piano. 

. Many raffle tickets (proffer- 
ing the cause) were sold and 
lucky tessera holders claimed 
their sundry prizes. Some even 
re-donated their treasures for re- 
raffling, as more tickets were 
sold. 

David Montoya earns a 
“pogonia’’ for his totally charm- 
ing hand-puppet baby. It fasci- 
nated everyone, save for Lady 
Randy (Royal Grand Duchess 
elect). She stated that she'd try 
to have a real one of her very 
own! 

It was good to see represen- 
tatives there from Lake Lounge, 
Paradise, and Revol adding to 
the festivities. Would that all 
Oakland bars had been 
embodied. 

YULETIDE AND 
YEAR'S END 

A Wassail Nose 

Sunday, Dec. 23, noel’s the 
season's festivities at: 

* GASPAR—Big Mama's, 
starting at 8 p.m., with David's 
video and buffet; 

* MELCHIOR—Bench & 
Bar, commencing at 8 p.m.; 

* BALTHAZAR—Town & 
Country, which will forego its 
regular “soup kitchen” and 
replace it with a Holiday buffet 
by Messrs Butterman et An-, 
zalone —matzo balls and 
zabaione? 

Paradise Bar & Grill will have 
its successful “After Hours” 
breakfast both Christmas Eve 
and New Year's Eve, from 
1 a.m. to whenever Lake 
Lounge invites everyone to 
“Think Pink In 85.” This New 
Year's Eve party features two 
shows; the first one is at 10 p.m. 
and the second, 12:15 a.m. 

There will be a $3 donation at 
the door. The Lake Lounge will 
also have complimentary pink 
champagne and party favors at 
midnight. Manager Jim in- 
formed me that there will be in- 
cluded in the evening's maffick- 
ing, complimentary pink carou- 
sels; which one has to be present 
to appreciate. If the champagne 

NEZ PAS 

doesn’t make your head swim, 
the merry-go-round will make 
your entire body spin! 

Revol’s Christmas party is 
this Friday, Dec. 21, featuring 
the song styling of entertainer 
Terri Cowick (no door donation 
or entertainment charge). Also 
on the docket will be hors 
d'oeuvres and drawings for 
“gift” prizes, New Year's Eve 
brings out Revol’s chili once 
again, and George’s doughnuts, 
along with champagne and noise 
makers to bring in 1985. 

I'm sure that all other East 
Bay bars have special plans for 
the Holidays, and welcoming in 
a new year has its own personal 
milieu for you, wherever you 
select to be. So, enjoy all the 
rollicking and romping that this 
time of year affords. It would be 
nice to take a few minutes to 
remember our brothers and 
sisters who aren't with us to 
celebrate. 

OMNIUM-GATHERUM 
(An Olio Nose) 

Chuck, Emperor of the City 
of Alameda, has been selected as 
chairman of Alameda County 
Imperial Empire (ACIE) Privy 
Council. Methinks that most of 
the future meetings will be very 
succinct. ACIE Cut-A-Thons 
will be at more East Bay bars 
this coming year. Watch for 
their flyers announcing where 
and when. 

Bob Sandner will return to 
Revol’s piano bar on Friday, 
Jan. 11. Look for him there 
more than just the weekends. 
Big Mama's “ever-changing” 
seasonal wall is up for 
Christmas, and it’s really 
beautiful. Only time will tell just 
what “decor” will be there for 
Valentine's Day. 

Not too many details yet, but 
be prepared for an outstanding 
and lavish Sweetheart-Valen- 
tine-Red & White Ball next Feb- 
ruary. Plans are already a- 
rolling, and it sounds 
tremendous. 

I understand that the 
Backyard on Telegraph has on 
its planks one of the original 
bartenders from Barry's 
could it be that there is yet 
another Gay bar on Oakland's 
Polkstrasse? 

Trashy Trish just finished a 
stint in the hospital, where she 
was “cleaned and dusted.” One 
observer stated, “Well, I'll bet 
she smells better!” 

If Sharon has her way—and 
she usually does—there will be 
a private ‘john’ for her and other 
employees at the new Spoiled 
Brat. 

Big Mama's Danny swears 
that there is going to be yet 
another Korean restaurant 
opening right next door to the 
new Spoiled Brat —and why is 
Frumpy interested in touring 
Korea in the near future? 

You have to look closely at 
some of the hand-crafted 
snowflakes decorating Revol. 
They were cut from bar napkins 
by patrons, and some of the 
designs are quite provocative. 

Mike Gifford covered all 
religious bases in his decorating 
at home this year —every ma- 
jor sect is reflected somewhere 
throughout the house. However, 
I did notice that Isalamic was 
missing . . . 

Anyone can lead a horse to 
water, but if you can get him to 
float on his back, you've got 
something! I'm smiling, Vera! 
Love, B Nez 
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The San Francisco Gay Men's Chorys and the S.F. Lesbian, 
24 at Nourse Auditorium (Photo: Rink) 

Gay Chorus will combine for a Christmas concert Dec. 

  

  

* Gayslayer: pre-publication party for Warren 
Hinckle’s book, New College Gallery, 762 Valencia St., 
S.F., 6 to 8 PM. Music by Danny McGinley. 

* The Concubine at the Feast: stage performance, 
Theatre Rhinoceros, 2926 16th St., S.F., 8:30 PM, 
$9 and $10. Rhino's second production of the season, 

by Paul August Cacciotti, directed by Kris Gannon. 

* Hannukah Celebration: with Congregation Ahavat 
Shalom, 150 Eureka St., S.F., 8 PM, free. Entertain- 
ment by Elliot Pilshaw. 

* Napata Mero: music, Mame's, 389 Bay St. at 

Mason, S.F., 8:30 and 10 PM, $6. 

* Pickle Family Circus: 10th anniversary perfor- 
mances, Palace of Fine Arts Theatre, S.F., 7:30 PM, 
$9. 

* The Committee to Save Our Sexual and Civil Liber- 
ties: meeting, Valencia Rose, 766 Valencia St., S.F., 

7:30 PM. 

* Acupuncture Clinic: for persons with AIDS and their 
Gay families, The Parsonage, 555A Castro St., S.F., 
by appointment. Call Mark Denzin, C.A., or Peter Bet- 
cher at 567-2315 for more information. Stress/pain 
control. 

* Lea Delaria and Jeanine Strobel: comedy, Valen- 
cia Rose, 766 Valencia St., S.F., 8 PM, $6. Delaria 
and Strobel, fresh from their three-month New York 
engagement, return to the Rose to record their first 
album live in front of ‘home grown’’ audiences and 
premiere their new show, Life Got Tough and We Got 
Nellie. 

* The Matador Club: stage performance, Mission 
Neighborhood Center, 362 Capp St., S.F., 8:30 PM, 
$6. A new play about stand-up comedy and bullfighting 
based loosely on the novel by ex-San Franciscan writer 
and bistro owner Barnaby Conrad. Written and directed 
by Gary Aylesworth, with Peter Newton. 

* The Sound of a Voice and The House of Sleeping 
Beauties: stage performance, People’s Theatre Coali- 
tion, Bldg. B, Fort Mason Center, S.F., 8 PM, cover. 
The Asian American Theater Company presents two 
one-act plays. 

* Streamers: stage performance, South of Market 
Cultural Center, 934 Brannan St., S.F., 8 PM, $8. 
Presented by the Full Circle Theatre Collective. 

* Beach Blanket Babylon: stage performance, Club 
Fugazi, 678 Green St., S.F., 8 and 10:30 PM, $16. 
The holiday version begins. 

  

* Christmas With the Family: community Christmas 
celebration, Trinity Episcopal Church, 1666 Bush St., 
S.F., 6 PM. With lessons, carols, and eucharist, follow- 
ed by a Christmas caroling party. Music by the Dick 

Kramer Gay Men's Chorale. The entire offering will be 

Es 

split between People With AIDS and the S.F. AIDS 

Fund. Sponsored by the Lesbian and Gay Ecumenical 
Alliance of the Bay Area. 

* The Concubine at the Feast: stage performance (see 
Friday listing for details). 

* Danny Williams and Karen Ripley: comedy, Clemen- 
tina's Baybrick Inn, 1190 Folsom St., S.F., 6 to 8 PM, 

free. 

* Gay Comedy Night: comedy, Valencia Rose, 766 
Valencia St., S.F., 10 PM, $5. With Tom Ammiano, 
Laurie Bushman, Marga Gomez, and Romanovsky and 

Phillips. 

* Gay American Indians: Christmas dinner, Pride 

Center, 890 Hayes St., S.F., 2 PM. Bring a dish to 
share. Call 621-4716 for more information. 

* Fraternal Order of Gays: drop-in social, the FOG 
House, 2038 22 Ave., S.F., 3 to 11 PM, $3. Call 

753-6786 for more information. 

* East Bay FrontRunners: Oakland Christmas run, 
meet on the corner of 14th St. and Oak, 9:30 AM. Flat 
three-mile loop. Call 526-7315 or 527-9167 for more 

information. 

* Mame’s Christmas Show: celebration, Mame's, 
389 Bay St. at Mason, 9 PM, $8. With Pamela Brooks, 
Jae Ross, Joe Carter, Teresa Tudury, and Danny 
Williams. 

* Pickle Family Circus: 10th anniversary perfor 

mances, 2 and 7:30 PM (see Friday listing for details). 

* Lea Delaria and Jeanine Strobel: comedy (see Fri- 

day listing for details). 

* The Matador Club: stage performance (see Friday 
listing for details). 

* The Sound of a Voice and The Sleeping House of 

Beauties: stage performance (see Friday listing for 
details). 

* Streamers: stage performance (see Friday listing for 

details). 

* Beach Blanket Babylon: stage performance (see Fri- 
day listing for details). 

  

* Leopard Set: music, Valencia Rose, 766 Valencia 

St., S.F., 8 PM, $5. Jazz and pop stylings. 

® The Concubine at the Feast: stage performance (see 
Friday listing for details). 

* Lady Bianca and Ladies Choice: music, Clemen- 
tina's Baybrick Inn, 1190 Folsom St., S.F., 5to 8 PM. 

* San Francisco FrontRunners: Presidio/Arguello Gate 
run, meet on the corner of Arguello and Jackson Sts. 
10 AM. One to four miles. 

* Joe Poltrone: music, Buckleys, 131 Gough St., S.F., 
9 PM, $5. With Bob Bauer on the piano. 

* Pickle Family Circus: 10th anniversary perfor- 
mances, 2 PM (see Friday listing for details). 

* The Sound of a Voice and The House of Sleeping 

  

Beauties: stage performance, 3 and 7 PM (see Friday 
listing for details). 

e Drop-in VD Clinic: sponsored by the Gay Men's 
Health Collective, 2339 Durant Ave., Berkeley, 7 to 
9 PM. Free and confidential. Testing and treatment for 
gonorrhea, syphilis, NGU, scabies, lice, etc., also 

counseling and referrals. Call 644-0425 for more 
information. 

e Beach Blanket Babylon: stage performance, 
7:30 PM, $14 (see Friday listing for details). 

  

* Midnight Christmas Eucharist Celebration: joint 
Catholic/Episcopal service, Trinity Episcopal Church, 
1666 Bush St., S.F., 11 PM. Sponsored by Dignity/San 
Francisco and Trinity Episcopal Parish. Call 584-1714 
for more information. 

* Now We Sing With Hearts Aglow: music, Norse 
Auditorium, 275 Hayes St., S.F., 7:30 PM, $6 to $12. 
With the San Francisco Gay Men's Chorus and the S.F. 
Lesbian/Gay Chorus. 

  

e San Francisco FrontRunners: Christmas Day run, 
meet at the McLaren Lodge Christmas Tree, Golden 
Gate Park, S.E., 10 AM. One to five miles. 

* Lady Bianca: music, Clementina’s Baybrick Inn, 
1190 Folsom St., S.F., 7 to 9 PM. 

* Beginning Square Dancing: dance, 2140 Market, 
S.F., 8:15 PM. Learn with the Bay City Ramblers. 

* Women Only: erotic cabaret with DJ dancing, 
Mame'’s, 389 Bay St. at Mason, S.F., 9 PM, $6. A 
Blush production. Call 986-4553 for more information. 

* The Concubine at the Feast: stage performance, $8 
and $9 (see Friday listing for details). 

* San Francisco Hiking Club: meeting, 1833 Page St., 
S.F., 7:30 PM. There will be an opportunity to sign up 
for future trips. 

* Male Strip Show: male entertainment, Renegade, 
1548 Polk St., S.F., 10 PM, free. 

* Pickle Family Circus: 10th anniversary perfor- 
mances, 2 and 7:30 PM (see Friday listing for details). 

* Lea Delaria and Jeannine Strobel: comedy (see Fri- 
day listing for details). 

* The Sound of a Voice and The House of Sleeping 
Beauties: stage performance (see Friday listing for 
details). 

* Rita Lackey: music, Clementina’s Baybrick Inn, 
1190 Folsom St., S.F., 7 to 9 PM. 

* Beach Blanket Babylon: stage performance, 8 PM, 
$14 (see Friday listing for details). 

* Yoga and Meditation Class: for people with AIDS 
and their lovers, 7 to 9 PM. Call 921-4471 for more 
information. 

* Couples Group lI: ongoing drop-in support group for 
persons with AIDS and their lovers, Pride Center, 890 
Hayes St., S.F., 7 to 9 PM. Call 821-8830 or 
558-9644 for more information. 

* Writing Workshop: for seniors 60 and older, Opera- 
tion Concern, 1853 Market St., S.F., 7 PM. Sponsored 

  
The Concubine at the Feast will play at Theatre Rhinoceros through Jan. 27 (Photo: M.1. Chester) 
  

* Artists Involved with Death and Survival: stage 
performance, The Studio, 2926 16th St., S.F., 
8:30 PM, $7. A collaborative effort of 13 Bay Area Gay 

and Lesbian artists that delivers new insights into the 

deepening AIDS crisis. 

* Yoga and Meditation Class: for people with AIDS 
and their lovers, 10 AM to noon. Call 921-4471 for 
more information. 

* International Folk Dancing: dance class, Nova 
Academy, 347 Dolores St., S.F., 7 to 9 PM, $2. No 

preregistration necessary. Call 552-8413 for more 
information. 

* Fruit Punch: radio, KPFA (91.4 FM), 10 PM. Jon 

Sugar will masquerade as Swish Kringle. 

* The Concubine at the Feast: stage performance, $8 
and $9 (see Friday listing for details). 

* Pickle Family Circus: 10th anniversary perfor- 
mances, 2 and 7:30 PM (see Friday listing for details). 

* Bonnie Hayes: music, Clementina’s Baybrick Inn, 
1190 Folsom St., S.F., 7 to 9 PM. 

* Artists Involved with Death and Survival: stage per- 
formance (see Tuesday listing for details). 

* Beach Blanket Babylon: stage performance, 8 PM, 
$14 (see Friday listing for details). 

by Gay and Lesbian Outreach to Elders. Call George 

Birimisa at 431-6254 for more information. 

* Western Star Dancers: beginners square dance 
class, YMCA, 220 Golden Gate, 2nd floor, S.F., 
7:30 PM. Call 864-6134 for more information. 
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The Half-Shell, Seafood Bar & Grill 
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Peregrinations of the 
Diva Dykes 
How the Girls Made It in Mixed Company 
by John F. Karr 

. but it’s going to get a whole lot. There's no 
other way to take her. It was Lea, I'm sure, whom Maria Irene Fornes had in mind when 
writing a lyric for the musical Promenade: ‘Chicken is he who does not love me; I'm not 

T he world is waiting for a little bit of Lea .. 

a morsel, I'm a feast.” 

Lea and co-star, co-creator Jeanine Strobel have recently.returned from their first foray out- 
side our Never Never Land, a culture shock as great for them as for the denizens of Colorado 
Springs, Kansas City, and Ft. Lauderdale. Natives of those cities may have come to nibble, but 
they stayed for the whole blow-out, immediate, vociferous gluttons. How quickly an audience 
learns that you don’t sip at Lea. You swill, swig, and gulp. 

So successful was the tour that 
within several weeks the women 
will be storming out again. That 
may seem our loss, but there are 
gains. Stories of their cross- 
country skirmishes are pro- 
viding the brightest winter's 
tales, and the navigational hours 
of confinement spent in their 
Volkswagen provided time for 
creation. Their current show, 
playing until the end of the 
month at the Valencia Rose, is 
so fresh that it almost gets to the 
stage before Lea and Jeanine. 

Imagine Lea in the South, the 
land, Tom Lehrer pointed out, 
“of the boll weevil, where the 
laws are medieval.” Cultural 
patterns are so different there 
that one feels inoculations and 
passports ought to be required 
for entry. Lea surprised me 
when I met her in San Francisco 
several years ago. She arrived in 
the Bay Area Reporter office in 
a sky blue printer's smock, look- 
ing like a decorator packing 
crate with a porcupine hat. Oh 
ves, in the South she'd definite- 
ly be ... novel. 

The smallest town Lea and 
Jeanine played was Kansas 
City, not quite the South but a 
decent warm-up. 

“I felt really strange there,” 
said Jeanine. Lea explained that 
the description offered by 

“Everything’s Up to Date In 
Kansas City,” still applied. 
They have Bell telephones and 
privies and not much more. 
There is certainly no Gay enter- 
tainment as we know it, she 
said. 

“The dyke bars have male 
strippers and drag queens.” A 
stand-up comic bull-dyke jazz 
singer was, how shall we say, ex- 
pansive to their consciousness. 
Their new fans clamored for 
more, and Lea and Jeanine 
brought them into the modern 
ages of Gay culture. And culture 
shock. 

Drag, in its most traditional 
“I am woman” form, is still 
unusually popular in the South. 
The old “if you're queer, you're 
not a man, therefore you must 

be a woman,” dies hard, as does 
the belief of many Southern 
Gays that they must hate 
women. Lea and Jeanine were 

interrupted more than once by 
the jeering cry, “shut up, you 
dyke bitch!” 

“There are some vehement 
misogynists in the South,” said 
Lea. “I'd just say, ‘ladies don't 
raise their voice,” and go on with 
the show.” 

the adoration showered on 
drag queens by Lesbian au- 

diences in the South. Lea felt, 

A n unusual phenomenon is 

  

for one thing, that there simply 
wasn't any other entertainment. 
In a through-the-looking-glass 
manner, “male impersonators” 
admiring female impersonators 
is a Gay mirror of the straight 
world. In a strange fashion, and 
after a drink or two, Lea felt the 
women could fantasize about the 
performers. 

“Some guys do it for the sheer 
beauty of being women,” said 

  

Lea De Laria and Jeanine Strobel 
  

date, funny reality. Lea’s show 
m>, be entertaining, but the au- 
ience’s response went emotion- 
ally deeper. Her simple presence 
said much, giving these audi- 
ences permission to be Gay, pliis 
a new view of their potential. 

The strangest times were in 
Florida, where wealth and co- 
caine were a facade to poverty 
and second-class stature. Ft. 
Lauderdale was swank, defen- 
sive; Miami was tarnished, em- 
bracing. At a Latina bar in 
Miami their reception was 
strong but strangely different. 
Only afterwards, when a woman 
haltingly thanked them and 

‘Their new fans clamored for more, and 
Lea and Jeanine brought them into the 
modern ages of Gay culture.’ 

Jeanine, and the South does 
have many beautiful queens. 
This helps us understand Les- 
bian women enjoying such per- 
formances, but we can under- 
stand even more why these 
women would rejoice in the 
entertainment provided by the 
unavoidably real De Laria and 
Strobel. 

So Lea and Jeanine worked 
their way through the forbidden 
backrooms of the South’s bars, 
usually Gay ones, for Lesbian 
bars are few, and replaced the 
forbidden fantasies of Gay men 
and women with their up-to- 

Lea De Laria (l.) and Jeanine Strobel in the act at the Rose (Photo: Rink) 
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said, “but I wish I knew more 
English,” did they realize they 
had played before a Spanish- 
speaking audience. In Ft. 
Lauderdale, they were cham- 
pioned and housed by the 
queens, who rationalized and 
defended the hostile reactions of 
many Gay men. 

n Colorado Springs they 
entered a dazzling club and 
encountered what Lea calls 

“the economies of feminism.” 

“It was beautiful,” Lea said. 
“It had mirrors and marble, 
black tables and chrome chairs, 
and a huge dance floor with 
thousands of lights and pink 
smoke. I thought, I'm going to 
love playing here. But it was the 
Gay club. The women’s bar was 
in the basement, the black 
hole.” 

Upstairs was for white Gay 
men. Lesbians and Black men 
huddled in a crowded, dank bar 
below ground. Mostly members 
of the military, they led severe- 
ly closeted lives, with only one 
weekend off a month. 

“They were like hydrogen 
bombs,” said Jeanine, and the 
Raging Bull experience set them 
off jubilantly. 

From the small towns, Lea 
and Jeanine ventered to opposite 
extremes, playing a Women's 
Music Festival and then the top 
Gay cabarets of New York City, 
the Duplex and Don't Tell 
Mama. They were a hit. 

Then they checked out Eighth 
Avenue, the netherland of sex 
businesses off of 42nd Street. It 
runs through the recently Gay 
neighborhood called Hell's Kit- 
chen. Once inside, the apart- 
ments are nice, but you step over 

junkies and decline the aggres- 
sive inviations of whores on the 
way in. 

n this neighborhood their 
friend Maggie Smith, a well 
known activist in the fight 

against pornography’s abuse of 
women, has opened a bar. On 
the weekends Smith presents 
punk bands— “energy music.” 
On weekdays, there's perfor- 
mance art. The combination 
elicits a diverse clientele, who 
mingle with local residents. It 
can be quite refre hing. 

“We wore bullet proof vests,” 
said Jeanine. “The Gays and 
musicians are in one corner, 
Puerto Ricans in unother, and 
over there are Junkies, pimps 
and prostitutes. You don’t go 
into the bathroom. You wait.” 

Of course, Smith had them 
perform their show. “One old 
black man, who earns his living 
playing backgammon on the 
street, turned to the cook, who 
he didn’t know was a dyke, Lea 
laughed, “and said, ‘Gee, they 
look like everyone else.’”’ 

So the dykes made it in mixed 
company. ‘They asked us 
back,” said Lea, lifting her nose 
in mock attitude. 

But they've been asked back 
everywhere, and they're going, 
two incredibly entertaining 
emissaries of Gay life and 
laughter in San Francisco. 

Are they afraid of making it 
big? Not quite yet. For one 
thing, this particular circuit 
doesn’t pay mega-salaries. But 
they do have a forthcoming 
album, perhaps a video, and 
manic audiences across the 
country . Wider recognition is 
inevitable. Do they foresee the 
day when they won't be, as Lea 
sings, breaking the mold, swim- 
ming upstream? 

“That would be in the distant 
future,” said Jeanine. 

ea clarified the words which 
sound personally autobi- 
ograpical when she sings 

them. 

“A lot of that refers to our 
everyday life, because as Les- 
bians we go against the current, 
and also as performers in the 
entertainment world. We're say- 
ing we're going upstream, but 
we're gonna make it. That's the 
most important thing we say: it's 
okay to be Gay or Lesbian or fat 
or butch, but we can still be fun- 
ny and have something to say. 

“It’s very simple. We'll go 
where we can go, as long as they 
accept us on our terms, allow the 
music and accept the comedy. 
Or what's the use of going 
there?”       

Contesting the Will 
by Bernard Spunberg 

Concubine at the Feast, a 
fascinating new play by 

Paul August Cacciotti current- 
ly onstage at Theater Rhino, 
finds three middle-aged sisters, 
two straight and one Lesbian, 
and a brother assembled for 
their father’s funeral. Also pres- 
ent are the brother's wife, Gay 
teenaged son, and the Gay male 
nurse who lived with Dad in his 
decline. Dad was a crusty old 
curmudgeon much detested by 

Ee dreadful money, The 

his children, who always found 
reasons not to visit him. Dad 
also happened to be rich and, 
now that he’s gone, his kids 
want their inheritance. But what 
about the nurse? Sure he fed, 
bathed, and kept Dad company 
for seven years, but he was on 
salary. Well, that’s not how Dad 
looked at it. At the beginning of 
the play, the score is $3 million 
to zero. Nurses favor. 

Tough, we say. The kids are 
greedy, selfish, and deserve 
nothing, while the nurse is a hell 
of a guy. But not so fast. 
Through painful memory and 
argument leavened with much 
cynical humor, we find that Dad 
was worse than cantankerous. 
He was lecherous and violent. 
And that nurse—he’s not nice at 
all. He's a sneak—or is he? 
Though he’s allowed everyone to 
assume he is, he may not even 
be Gay. 

Slowly, delicately, playwright 
Cacciotti unveils the children’s 
various degrees of illness and 
hatred. With these characters, 
the more we know, the more we 
know we don’t know. The son 
needs his inheritance desperately, 
but his wife wants no part of it. 
For her, the money is too filthy to 
touch—or is she just a sweet 

Actors Who 

Can Sing 
by Ron Bluestein 

Theater's new production, 
A Fable Based on Animal 

Farm With Music, is aptly ti- 
tled. The script is a weak shad- 
ow of Orwell's classic political 
fairy tale, but the music is simp- 
ly singably delightful. 

The adaptors, Michelle Truf- 
faut, producing director of the 
S.F. Rep, and Fred Hartman, 
make two mistakes. The major 
actions in the novel are the 
building of the windmill and the 
death of Boxer, the horse who 
believes in belief and work. 
Though they are only animals 
and it is only a fairy tale, Orwell 
makes both of these events emo- 
tionally moving because the 
animals are so idealistic in their 
conviction of equality and so 
human in their malleability. 
Boxer is the best and the most 
malleable of the malleable lot, a 
foil to the swinish, lying, oppor- 
tunistic pig Napoleon. 

T he San Francisco Repertory 

In this play, these events are 
related—the windmill by an ac- 
tress who steps out of her role as 
Muriel the goat to recite from 
headlines, and Boxer’s death in 
a monologue by Benjamin the 
goat. Too, any child could tell 
that Animal Farm is about the 
inhumanity of humans. The 
novel closes with the pigs in 
clothes and walking on two legs 
so that they are indistin- 
guishable from men. The equa- 
tion of “human equals pigs” is 
presented theatrically by 
Napoleon and the treacherous 
neighbor farmers wearing gas 
masks, which is a misleading 
image and only vaguely porcine. 

woman who, as her husband says, 
“doesn’t know the meaning of 
budget”? The oldest daughter, 
wealthy in her own right, wants 
her inheritance—you bet. She 
likes money a lot more than she 
likes people. Why? Neither the 
Lesbian nor the youngest 
daughter want their share. The 
Lesbian also has her own money 
and would just as soon let the 
will stand uncontested. But that 
youngest sister. Why is she ad- 
dicted to downers? 

As for the nurse, he could be 
anything. Early in the play he 
spouts a sentimental story about 
an 86-year-old black woman he 
nursed. After she broke her hip 
and found out she had cancer, 

‘The kids are greedy 

selfish, and deserve 

nothing, while the nurse 

is a hell of a guy.’ 

she started going to museums, 
dog races, and the opera. Then 
he gets her name wrong. Later, 
he says, “I never wanted to hurt 
anybody. I just didn’t want to be 
left out.” 

The question on the surface of 
Concubine is: Does a child 
have a moral claim to a dead 
parent's property if it has not 
been specifically willed to him? 
The characters and relation- 
ships, however, are so enigmatic 
and provocative they subsume 
all other issues. 

Under Kris Gannon'’s direc- 
tion, the production at Theater 
Rhino is strong. Sweet and wise 

with a pocket of bitterness in her 
heart, Mary Milton's portrayal 
of the disinherited son’s wife is 
delicate and true. Milton is so 
believable and natural she could 
appear in green leotard, an- 
nounce she’s a fern, and we'd 
say “Fine.” Helen Petit, Lu- 
cienne Ryerson, and Susan 
Allen capture the three sisters’ 
essences. As the adolescent 
grandson in love with the nurse, 
Liam O’Brien is alternately shy 
and bold. 

The two men are a problem. 
As the disinherited son, Michael 
Foley is pale, giving little hint of 
the desperation underlying his 
reasons for contesting the will. 
Chuck Solomon's portrayal of 
the nurse is like a frame around 
an empty space. The role is 
meant to be ambiguous to the 
audience, but it appears to be 
ambiguous to Solomon as well. 
He listens, he responds, but we 
see no personal agenda clicking 
away below the surface. Those 
rare moments when he seems 
personally involved are isolated 
and add up to no coherent char- 
acterization. 

Playwright Cacciotti’s work 
appears to have but one lapse. 
When the disinherited son dis- 
covers his son doing a Strauss 
waltz with the nurse, he simply 
stops the music. He ignores 
prime evidence of the nurse’s use 
of sex as the manipulative tool 
that might have been used to 
alter the will in the nurse's favor. 
But no matter. For its integra- 
tion of Gay characters in a story 
not primarily about Gay ex- 
perience, but most of all because 
it is a richly enigmatic, pro- 
vocative entertainment, Paul 
Cacciotti’s The Concubine at 
the Feast is an exceptional 
achievement. wu 

The Concubine at the Feast 
Theater Rhinoceros 
Through January 27; 861-5079 

  

  
Chief Chicken (Jo Yang, r.) crushes an egg for Squealer (Kevin Simmers) 

in A Fable Based on Animal Farm With Music. 
  

Since they have an unusually 
gifted team in composer Frank 
Schader and lyricist Lorraine 
Du Rocher and a cast that can 
sing, Truffaut and Hartman 
would have done better to relate 
these actions in song— perhaps 
Boxer singing something like 
“Maybe If I Work Harder,” or 
a duet between he and Clover. 

You know a song is good if 
you can sing it after hearing it 
once, and I spent the whole next 
day humming Schader’s setting 
of Orwell's “Beasts of Eng- 
land,” which has the beauty and 
power of a perfect folk song, and 
Mollie the Silly Filly’s “I Can't 
Stay,” a rock tune in a minor 
key sung by Pamela Minet, who 

is a sight and a sound to behold. 

The S.F. Rep is to be con- 
gratulated for assembling such 
a group of actors, those remark- 
able people who work all day to 
eat and then work all night to 
entertain us, who can sing. God, 
I love singers who actually 
sound their “d’s” and “t's,” not 
to mention their “p’s” and 
“q's,” at the end of words. Their 
rendition of Schader and Du 
Rocher’s gospel, ““Sugarcandy 
Mountain,” had the opening 
night audience cheering for 
more. 4 

A Fable Based on 
Animal Farm With Musie¢ 
S.F. Repertory 

through Jan. 6 
864-3305 
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The Staff and Management of 
Trocadero Transfer 

Invite You To 

Celebrate the Holidays 
At Our Annual 

10 pm Until Dawn 

Music: Michael Garrett 
Lights: Jimmy Hord Video: Cameron Brown 
Free Admission to Cardholders $5.00 General Admission 

(Please present your valid Troc LD. Card at the Door) 

  

    
  

NEW YEARS EVE 
  

  
1985 
Monaay December 31st 1984 

10 pm Until Dawn and Beyond 
Non-Stop Dancing ~~ Commplimentary Champagne 

Music: Steve Smith 

Visuals: Jimmy Hord Cameron B ) 

$12.00 in Advance $15.00 at the Door 
(Troc. 1.D. Not Required) 

Tickets Available at: Headlines (Castro & Polk) 
All American Boy (463 Castro) / Ron's Records (2354 Market St 

t30CADERO 
RANMNDFER 

520 FOURTH ST. SAN FRANCISCO 
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Fine French Food 
Personalized, with panache, for our good friends and neighbors. 

Distinctive Dinners: Nightly 6:00-10:00, except Mondays. 

Bountiful Brunch Sundays from 1 1:00-3:00 

  

  

   
i THE WILLOWS = 

708-710 Fourteenth Street Ro 
(Market at Church) San Francisco ——_~=____ 
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NEHEMIAH PERSOFF and ANNE SHROPSHIRE 
The West Coast Premi f e West Coast Premiere o “CHARMING, 

HANDY SNAPPY COMEDY.” 
DA NDY —~BOSTON GLOBE 

Pe TONITE AT 8:00! 

“A GLOWING 

* o William Gibson — Author of THE MIRACLE WORKER 
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$1.00 OFF WITH THIS COUPON 

> PO PLUS, INC., 584 CASTRO STREET 
SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94114-2588, (415) 864-5688 
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BACK TO BATON 

Ho, Ho, Home Again 

forced cancellation of seven 
subscription concerts, the 

musicians of the San Francisco 
Symphony returned to work last 
week for performances of 
Handel's Messiah. 

The holiday season would 
seem dim indeed without this 
annual event, and even if open- 
ing night didn’t exactly light my 
tree, it did revive my flagging 
Christmas spirit. 

A fter a two-week strike which 

Messiah may be more Chris- 
tian manifesto than baroque 
Christmas carol, but Handel's 
particular selection of biblical 
texts and his extraordinarily in- 
ventive and beautiful setting of 
them make a masterwork that 
could warm any heart in the 
dead of winter. 

Adding orchestral direction to 
his usual duties as conductor of 
the San Francisco Symphony 
Chorus, Vance George proved 
himself equal to the task and 
revealed a flair for the dramatic 
that went well with his use of a 
larger performing ensemble. 
Modern tastes seem to prefer a 
lush, full-bodied sound for 
Handel's great oratorio, but 
George was able to articulate the 
orchestral passages and elicit a 
clear and distinct sound from his 
singers. 

I still recall the wonderfully 
authentic presentation given by 
conductor Christopher Hog- 
wood last year with a smaller, 
more truly baroque complement 

of performers. The results were 
an enlightenment, but Messiah 
like Shakespeare or Hello Dol- 
ly! for all that, is a sturdy 
enough piece to allow for some 
tampering and personal inter- 
pretation. George was in full 
command of the forces at his 
disposal, and his reading was 
heartfelt and convincing. Be- 
sides, it’s useless to pretend that 

the “Hallelujah” chorus isn’t 
overwhelmingly impressive 
when sung by an enlarged choir. 

The orchestra members of our 
Symphony may be some of the 
best sight readers in the busi- 
ness. They have to be with so 
much material to prepare every 
week. These performances cer- 
tainly called upon that valued 
ability due to the strike, and they 
all pulled through like the 
troupers they are with a fresh 
and lively response to George's 
baton. Special mention must be 
made of First Trumpet Glenn 
Fischtal. I've put the knock on 
him in recent columns, but he’s 
playing beautifully these days. 

The soloists in the Messiah 
are given the most grueling 
duties by the composer. They 
must move the text along with 
difficult expository recitatives 
and illuminate the story with 
lengthy arias filled with arduous 
ornamentation. Without them, 
Messiah would simply be a 
glorious glee club concert. When 
the soloists are exceptional, as 
soprano Emma Kirkby and bar- 
itone David Thomas were last 
year, the experience can prove 
deeply moving. The quartet of 
soloists this year simply didn’t 
have it in them to make the 
evening a great one, but they did 
work with what they had and, 
with the exception of mezzo- 
soprano Sheila Nadler, they 
managed to give satisfactory 
performances. 

Anyone who heard Sheila 
Nadler’s Sosostris in the San 
Francisco Opera’s mounting of 
Tippett’'s The Midsummer 
Marriage knows she posseses an 
exalted contralto. Her tone is 
rich and burnished with a burn- 
ing sensuous edge. She also, it 
seems, must be in costume in 
order to perform comfortably. 
Her stage demeanor during 

  

PHILIP CAMPBELL 

  

Vance George 
  

Messiah betrayed a case of stage 
fright that had me praying for 
her. Her physical appearance is 
pleasing and her voice has lost 
none of its thrilling power, but 
her nervousness affected her 
breathing and that certainly 
affected her singing. It broke my 
heart to see this wonderfully 
talented performer at the mercy 
of her own jitters. 

Soprano Sheri Greenawald, 
on the other hand, proved that 
with confidence and ease, a 
minor instrument can be highly 
effective. Her voice gained in 
power as the evening wore on, 
but her understanding of the text 
and assured theatrical expres- 
sion conveyed intelligence and 
artistry from the start. 

Tenor Seth McCoy is well 
known to opera lovers and his 
services are still much in de- 
mand for concert performances, 
but his voice is not youthful 
anymore, and the resilience and 
clarity required by Handel's 
score were served only by an ex- 

{Continued on page 26) 

  

    

  
Lackluster Heart 
by Bernard Spunberg 

* 
rouches beware: Now Sing 
With Hearts Aglow, the 
SF Gay Men's Chorus 

seventh annual Christmas con- 
cert, just might make you smile. 
Presented at Nourse Audi- 
torium with the assistance of the 
SF Lesbian/Gay Chorus, the 
program will be repeated on 
Christmas Eve. As heard on 
December 16, outgoing 
SFGMC Music Director Ernest 
L. Veniegas led a bloodless, 
fussy concert—but was it really 
just a concert? Christmas and 
Gay Pride Week performances 
are more than concerts. They 
are opportunities to set aside 
political and worse problems 
and generate a sense of Gay 
community. } 

Mainstream culture has— 
grudgingly and condescending- 
ly—conceded Halloween as a 
Gay holiday, but where's the 
freedom in putting on a mask if 
you're invisible all year long? 
With the annual commemora- 
tion of Stonewall, we have 
created an international Gay 
holiday. With Hearts Aglow, 
the SFGMC has helped claim 
the Gay share of a holiday that 
is supposed to belong to 
everybody but actually excludes 
Gay people no less effectively 
than every other manifestation 
of this homophobic culture. Per- 
formance quality aside, Hearts 
Aglow is a triumph because it 
represents the assumption of re- 
sponsibility by Gay culture for 
the celebration of a Gay Christ- 
mas with Gay faces scrubbed 

penny-bright for all the world to 
see, Jast names and everything. 

So now that we've assumed 
responsibility, how are we ful- 
filling it? With three renditions 
of “Silent Night,” that’s how. 
This year, we have a jazzy inter- 
pretation sung by the Les- 
bian/Gay Chorus, a traditional 
version rung by the Bell Choir 
of the SFGMC, and a group 
sing-along at the end. 

Enough already with “Silent 
Night.” The Lesbian/Gay Cho- 
rus takes a campy step in the 
right direction with a parody by 
Frederic Silver entitled “Twelve 
Days After Christmas’ listing 
the sad fates met by the par- 
tridge in a pear tree, etc. The 
SFGMC contributes a finale 
that climaxes with Santa’s ar- 
rival. Dressed in pajamas, bath- 
robes, and carrying teddy bears, 
the SFGMC is as adorable as 
ever. 

Even more adorable and a lot 
less predictable are the Men 
About Town performing 
“Monotone Angel” by Don 
McAfee. Drawn from the 
SFGMC, the Men always per- 
form with an imaginative flair 
and a distinctively Gay sensibili- 
ty. Though comic, their story of 
a Johnny-One-Note angel audi- 
tioning for the Heavenly Choir 
can also be seen as a little 
allegory depicting the Gay ac- 
quisition of a place in society. 
Edward Brener’s lovable por- 
trayal of the novice angel brims 
with energy and personality. 

This guy knows his contribution 
may be unconventional, but it's 
still valuable and, damn it, he’s 
going to make that contribution. 
Soloist Doug Wilson also made 
a dramatically clear and direct 
moment of “Sleep, Holy Child.” 

Aside from Terry Peterson 
and Steve Sanders’ fine rendi- 
tions of two dances from The 
Nutcracker for piano duet, vir- 
tuoso performances by the Bell 
Choir, and excellent piano ac- 
companiment throughout, the 
rest of the show is lackluster. 
The sacred and secular pieces 
with which the SFGMC begin 
are clear and correct, and that’s 
all. Though tone is blended and 
unforced, it’s pale, and there's 
no rhythmic bounce, no zip. A 
set of pop Christmas tunes 
likewise lacks the arching 
phrases and surging counter- 
melodies that make them peren- 
nial favorites. 

Led by Matthew O'Grady, 
the Lesbian/Gay Chorus was 
formed five years ago, though 
the current membership sounds 
as though they met for the first 
time a week ago. At least they 
seem to be having a good time. 

Neither musical nor produc- 
tion values are very high this 
year—so what? Judging by au- 
dience response, the Gay Christ- 
mas spirit is alive and well. Next 
year, it may glow brighter than 
ever before. Now that we've ex- 
pressed a Gay male Christmas 
identity via campy humor, why 
not try some tender Gay ro- 
mance? After all, we don’t have 
to laugh at ourselves all the time. 
And why not raise a little Les- 
bian Christmas consciousness 
for a change? FE) 

  

      

Frankie say Heil! 
  

Frankie Goes To San Francisco 

by Steve Warren 

I f the five lads from Liver- 
pool who comprise Frankie 
Goes to Hollywood, two are 

Gay—Holly Johnson, the lead 
singer and lyricist who has the 
mildly demented look of a young 
Elton John; and Paul Ruther- 
ford, the clonish beauty who 
sings back-up, dances, and 
models the overpriced merchan- 
dise (e.g., “Jean Genet boxer 
shorts”) advertised in the first 
FGTH album, Welcome to the 
Pleasure Dome. 

From the look of the San 
Francisco audience the word 
about Frankie hadn’t gotten out 
in the Gay community yet, the 
way it did in England a year 
earlier when the group became 
an “overnight success’ after two 
years of struggling. This despite 
the fact that Frankie t-shirts 
(“Frankie Says Relax!” 
“Frankie Say War! Hide 
Yourself’) had begun showing 
up in trendy Polk Street shop 
windows—soon to be followed, 
no doubt, by the backlash shirts 
that appeared in their wake in 
England: “I Don’t Give a Fuck 
What Frankie Say!” 

Liverpool, once renowned as 
the birthplace of the Beatles, 
had settled back into its former 
obscurity as unemployment 
soared past the 30 percent mark. 
The ranks of UB40’s (unem- 
ployed) were often swelled by 
five as the members of FGTH 
failed to find bookings for the 
outrageous act in which they 
wore leather codpieces and rub- 
ber appendages. 

Late in 1983 Frankie releas- 
ed the single “Relax,” which 
went to number one as soon as 
the BBC took it off the air for its 
“obscene” lyrics: 

Relax, don't do it 
When you wanna suck, do it 
Relax, go to it 
When you wanna come. 

Whether the press or the 
public, the chicken or the egg 
first became fascinated with the 
band, it wasn't long before 
everyone in Britain soon learn- 
ed who was being sucked by 
what. The record continued to 
sell, eventually becoming the 
fourth biggest single in U.K. 
history. 

With “Relax” still topping the 
chart, FG'TH released its follow- 
up, “Two Tribes.” This raucous 
ode to peace got radio play, but 
the video was banned for its 

violent depiction of a bloody 
fight between Reagan and Cher- 
nenko lookalikes. Blockbuster 
sales again resulted. 

Rumors that Holly and Paul 
‘would downplay their Gayness 
in the States were not confirm- 
ed by one of two San Francisco 
concerts near the end of that 
tour, where Holly joked about 
Crisco and having sex with Clint 
Eastwood. FGTH - was aug- 
mented by an an additional 
guitarist and a synthesizer 
player, which let the band pro- 
duce a fair approximation of its 
recorded sound as it performend 
most of the album, omitting only 
a couple of cover versions of old 
songs. 

Fans will undoubtedly think 
Holly Johnson is Frankie the 
way they thought Debbie Harry 
was Blondie, but the band’s 
name was simply lifted from an 
old magazine article about 
Frank Sinatra. Holly fronts the 
act, verbalizing its hedonistic 
philosophy. On this particular 
night he wore an oversized white 
suit that could have been a 
David Byrne reject. 

Paul Rutherford, his hair 
curled on top to make him look 
less clonelike, danced through 
the show, often sticking his butt 
out at the audience and wiggling 
it. Holly was more subtle, mere- 
ly rubbing his ass suggestively or: 
resting a black leather gloved 
hand on it and striking a pose. 
Mustachioed Peter Gill stayed 
behind his drums. The string- 
men stood on either side of the 
stage, punkish Mark O'Toole 
seemingly absorbed in his bass 
while bushy-haired guitarist 
Brian Nash worked close to the 
audience, teasing them almost 
as much as Paul but without 
turning his back. He's not Gay, 
you know. 

The group's instruments and 

speakers filled most of the stage. 

At the back a screen camouflag- 

ed as a giant frame of film hung 

at a rakish angle. Slides were 

projected on it through much of 

the set including, during the first 

version of “Relax,” pictures of 

naked women and sexual activi- 

ty, at least some of it hetero. 

Perhaps the media, the t- 

shirts (which sold briskly at the 

Kabuki at $12 per) and the re- 

release of “Relax” will convince 

us and create a demand when 

FGTH returns to play larger 
venues in a few months. 

Or perhaps Holly, who is built 
somewhat like Napoleon and 
looks as if he could have a com- 
plex to match, will find 
Americans have ngore sales 
resistance than Britons and meet 
his Waterloo in the U.S. 

Steve Say Don’t Overestimate 
a Country That Could Re-elect 
Reagan! Ww 

  

James L. White, D.D.S. 2 
General Dentistry 

Experienced in All Phases of Dentistry 
Insurance, VISA, MasterCard Welcome 
Personal Attention Given to Your Care 

490 Post St., Suite 1428 
San Francisco, CA 94102 

(415) 397-1004 
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HAVE A DRINK ON US! 

The Fickle Fox 
Just bring us one or more toys for under- 
priviledged kids (age 1-16) before Christmas. 

842 Valencia Street 

San Francisco 
Daily 5:30 - 1:30 

Friday 2:00 - 1:30       
0181100 

Restaurant Francais 

\n astonishingly good new French restaurant 

— Bea Pixa, SF. Examiner 

Dinner: Monday through Saturday, 5:30 til 10:30 p.m. 

Closed Sunday 

1132 Valencia St. Reservations: 826-7997   

  

  

  

MICHAEL KEATON : — 

JOE PISCOPO MARILU HENNER MAUREEN STAPLETON PETER BOYLE GRIFFIN DUNNE 
GLYNNIS OCONNOR DOM DeLUISE RICHARD DIMITRI DICK BUTKUS DANNY DeVITO 

Organized crime has never been this disorganized! 
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TWENTIETH CENTURY FOX wo: A MICHAEL HERTZBERG PRODUCTION « AN AMY HECKERLING FILM ~~ MICHAEL KEATON - JOHNNY DANGEROUSLY 

JOE PISCOP) won MARILU HENNER - MAUREEN STAPLETON + PETER BOYLE - GRIFFIN DUNNE + GLYNNIS 0 CONNOR - DOM DeL UISE - RICHARD DIMITRI 
a0 DANNY DEVITO 25273 WEIRD AL" YANKOVIC, 3 JOHN MORRIS ™ NORMAN GIMBEL 52 DAVID M. WALSH 

220% BUD AUSTIN wo HARRY COLOMBY *"+*NORMAN STEINBERG - BERNIE KUKOFF - HARRY COLOMBY JEFF HARRIS 
313] mnie oims | "MICHAEL HERTZBERG “i AMY HECKERLING » Coton wr As 3 
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STARTS FRIDAY, DECEMBER 21st 
    

ALEXANDRIA THEATRE 
Geary at 18th « 

SERRAMONTE 6 meame 
Seramonte Ctr. « 756-5600 752-5100 

  

ALSO AT THIS PREMIERE BAY AREA SHOWCASE 
IEICE ENCE LM 

Berkeley UA. CINEMA 
Newark CINEDOME 7 WEST 
Walnut Creek FESTIVAL CINEMA 
Concord SUNVALLEY CINEMA 
Hayward SOUTHLAND CINEMA 
Richmond HILLTOP MALL CINEMA 
Oakland ROCKRIDGE SHOWCASE 
Dublin DUBLIN 6 CINEMA 
Antioch METRO   | NORTH COUNTIES | 

San Bruno TANFORAN CINEMA Fairfield CHIEF CINEMA 
San Mateo HILLSDALE CINEMA SANTA ROSA 
Mt. View OLD MILL 6 CINEMA Santa Rosa UA. MOVIES 

Sunnyvale SUNNYVALE 6 CINEMA - 
Stockton REGENCY CINEMA 
Modesto VINTAGE FAIRE 
SACRAMENTO 
Sacramento ARDEN FAIR 
Clfrus Heights UA. SUNRISE CINEMA 

Campbell PRUNEYARD CINEMA 
San Jose OAKRIDGE 6 CINEMA 
San Jose SARATOGA 6 CINEMA 
Gil VALLEY CINEMA 

San Rafael REGENCY CINEMA 
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I» Domino 
| 5 A French Restaurant and Bar 

2742 17TH STREET @ SAN FRANCISCO 
Dinner from 5:30 

Reservations: 626-3095 

    

            
  

  

Back from their national tour: 

Del aria & Strobel 

  

  
“Life Got Tough 

and We Got Nellie’ 
Thurs, Fri & Sat thru December 
Valencia Rose, 766 Valencia St, SF 

8pm, $5 
Res: 863-3863       

  
        

  

  
    

  

Everyone knew 
what Jeffrey 

! should do 
with his life. 

Everyone was wrong. 

A legend in his own neighborhood. 

ABC Motion Pictures presents a MERCURY ENTERTAINMENT PRODUCTION 
of a GARRY MARSHALL Film “THE FLAMINGO KID" Starring MATT DILLON 

RICHARD CRENNA HECTOR ELIZONDO JESSICA WALTER 
Story by NEAL MARSHALL Screenplay by NEAL MARSHALL and GARRY MARSHALL 

. Produced by GARRY MARSHALL 

MOTION Edgewood Fim Duribun 
PICTURES _.. . . 

: STARTS FRIDAY 
DECEMBER 21st 

METRO THEATRE ]| SERRAMONTE 6 name 

  

  

  

Union nearWebster « 221-8181 Serramonte Ctr. » 756-5600 

  

ALSO AT THIS 
\ PREMIERE BAY AREA SHOWCASE: 

Cupertino OAKS 
Fremont CINEDOME 7 EAST Gliroy VALLEY 

Walnut Creek FESTIVAL CINEMA NORTH COUNTIES 

Berkeley UA. CINEMA Fairfield SOLANO MALL 

Hayward HAYWARD 5 CINEMA 
Stockton REGENCY CINEMA 

Redwood City REDWOOD 6 CINEMA Modesto VINTAGE FAIR 

San Mateo HILLSDALE CINEMA 

Min. View OLD MILL 6 CINEMA 

le SUNNYVALE 6 CINEMA 

San Rafael MONTECITO 
SANTA ROSA 

| Santa Rosa UA. CINEMA SQUARE 
SACRAMENTO 
Sacramento SACRAMENTO INN 
Citrus Heights BIRDCAGE WALK 6 

San Jose OAKRIDGE 6 CINEMA 
San Jose SARATOGA 6 CINEMA 
San Jose MERIDIAN QUAD 
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POP MUSIC 

Three Girls Three 

by Peter Keane 

A I right boys, pack it up. The 
girls are taking over, and 
not a moment too soon. Tal- 

ented and unique women per- 
formers are on the rise, and 
thank goddess their options are 
not confined to sex kitten/ 
chanteuse roles anymore. The 
doors to the Ladies Lounge are 
wide open now, and women like 
Meredith Monk, Laurie Ander- 
son, and Rickie Lee Jones are 
making the most of it. So, guys, 
if your penchant is for tragic 
torch singers or bimbo Madon- 
na types, better pick up your 
marbles and go home right now. 

MONK'’S MELODIES 
Meredith Monk's perfor- 

mance at Davies Hall Nov. 3 as 
part of the New and Unusual 
Music Series was billed as her 
20th anniversary as a performer. 
I only became aware of her a lit- 
tle more than a year ago, so I 
can’t provide much historical 
perspective. As a non-musician, 
I am not even sure I can tell you 
how she does what she does. All 
I know is that the woman has an 
arsenal of sound effects and an 
almost frightening command of 
her technique that allows her to 
create cinematic vistas with her 
voice. 

Like Diamanda Galas, she 
uses a wordless form to create 
her tone poems—squeeks, hic- 
cups, insect sounds, keening, 

cooing, braying, younameit— 
but unlike Galas, Monk's over- 
all effect is more benign and less 
psychotic. She can conjure up 
evocative; pictoral imagery just 
by using Rer throat. A series of 
ten short pieces called “Songs 
From the Hill” brought to mind 
the outdoors and open spaces of 
New Mexico, where in fact they 
were composed. 

Monk's artistry is definitely 
an acquired taste, and if anyone 
is so acquisitive, she has two 
albums available: Songs From 
the Hill and Dolman Music. 

TALK SHOW 

The Laurie Anderson show 
blew into town Dec. 6 for one 
performance at the Explorator- 
ium as part of its Speaking of 
Music series. This was a lecture 
féxMat, quite different from her 
usual schtick. Anderson played 
tapes of her own and others’ 
music, showed videos, cracked 
jokes, did a dead-on imitation of 
William Burroughs, and in gen- 
eral entertained the audience for 
three and a half hours with her 
ingenuous humor. I mean, the 
girl was funny. On record, her 
slow, deliberate approach and 
dry sense of humor might make 
you chuckle. But how refreshing 
to see a Serious Artiste make 
people laugh. 

Anderson's intent was to clue 
everyone in on her creative pro- 

  

Baton 
(Continued from page 24) 

perienced pro who still has the 
presence and technique to make 
less appear more. 

Of all the soloists, only bass- 
baritone Norman Andersson 
appeared to be in optimum con- 
dition. True, his voice did crack 
once during a particularly dif- 
ficult passage, but overall his 
performance was admirable. It 
is also wonderful to hear English 
sung so intelligibly that text fol- 
lowing becomes unnecessary. 

Important as the soloists are, 
however, it was the chorus that 
everyone seemed most interested 
in. Some of the most exciting 
moments in Messiah are given 
to it after all and, for myself, I 
was rooting for the chorus espe- 
cially because it used to be so 

  

cesses. She played music and 
spoken word tapes that have in- 
fluenced her, and talked about 
collaborating with people like 
Burroughs, Peter Gabriel, and 
Adrian Belew. If she was ulti- 
mately unsuccessful, it wasn’t 
for lack of trying. It was prob- 
ably the more restrictive lecture 
format and the stupid questions 
the audience asked her. 

But we have a more impor- 
tant issue to address here. 
Everyone knows how androgy- 
nous Anderson is. She has a 
male/female duality she seems 
comfortable with. But just what 
is her story? Sex and sexuality 
do not seem to even remotely in- 
terest her, so I guess I shouldn't 
care, but it makes me wonder. 
Like Fats Waller said, one never 
knows . . . do one? 

RICKIE'S RETURN 

I've always liked to save the 
best for last, so I'm happy to 
report that Rickie Lee Jones’ 
sold out show at the Warfield 
was nothing short of brilliant. 
Yes, we're talking Major Art 
here. It was a performance that 

  

had as much to do with theater 
and dance as it did with music. 
Her updated beat poetry, a sort 
of Joni Mitchell meets West Side 
Story, was fleshed out with 
choreography and character di- 
mension. Each of the band 
members played several charac- 
ters in the scenarios; the 
material from her new album, 
The Magazine, got especially ef- 
fective treatment. 

All this tampering would have 
been distracting if the music had 
suffered, but it didn’t. Jones’ 
voice, better now than ever since 
she decided not to drink and 
drug herself to death, was a 
revelation. Some people have 
referred to her as the Laura 
Nyro of the ‘80s. That's partially 
true, but she’s always taken 
more artistic chances and has a 
truer jazz sense. A medley of 
“Lush Life/Something Cool,” 
which Jones acted out as a fad- 
ed barfly, brought real chills to 
the audience. Missing, however, 
was her knockout rendition of 
“My Funny Valentine.” 

It’s great to see someone of 
talent subvert the standard rock 
concert format. In this case, 
Ricki Lee Jones gave us more 
than our money's worth. If this 
is what sobriety will do for a 
body, I may never drink again 

  
Rickie Lee Jones 
  

good, and in recent appearances 
it has been so mediocre. 

Louis Magor, the chorus’ for- 
mer director, left due to artistic 
differences with Edo de Waart. 
Successor Margaret Hillis had it 
up to de Waart's standards, but 
her tenure was short lived. 
Through all that it was univer- 
sally agreed that the San Fran- 
cisco Symphony Chorus was one 
of the very best in the country. 

Under Vance George's direc- 
tion, the chorus has gone 
through some distressing prob- 
lems. I'm happy to say that with 
its performance in Messiah one 
of the most irritating conditions 
has been cured, the reediness in 
the upper reaches of the soprano 
section. 

For these concerts George did 
some re-positioning of his sing- 
ers, and that breathy screechi- 
ness has been replaced by a 

seamless purity that has me 
looking forward to the chorus 
concert this year. That nagging 
problem with pronunciation and 
accent with foreign texts was, of 
course, no problem at all with 
Messiah, but if George can take 
care of that, he and the chorus 
are well on the way back to their 
former positions of eminence. 

The trees in the lobby at 
Davies Hall have been decor- 
ated beautifully once again. 
This Messiah was overall a 
pleasure, and soon I'll be spend- 
ing another New Year's Eve lis- 
tening to the music of old Vienna 
in the atmosphere of present-day 
San Francisco. I left the hall 
feeling satisfied, and with the 
state of the world today, that’s 
a pretty good feeling. Happy 
Holidays everyone. Peace be to 
all of us. Ww 

P. Campbell   

  

  

TALES OF TESSI TURA 

  

Broadway Babies 
  

nessed a dynamic merger 
between the Broadway idiom 

and the operatic repertoire. To- 
day, more and more musicals 
are being performed in opera 
houses, while a steady stream of 
operatically-trained voices con- 
tinues to seek employment on 
the musical comedy stage. For 
many years, the Cincinnati 
Opera —which has produced 
such shows as The Music Man, 
The Sound of Music, and 
Carousel—has included an 
American musical as part of its 
annual repertoire. The Houston 
Grand Opera has toured pro- 
ductions of Showboat, West 
Side Story, and Hello, Dolly! 
around the United States. 

Such works as Street Scene, 
The Medium, and Porgy and 
Bess—which originally 
premiered on .Broadway—are 
now considered legitimate 
operatic fare. In Detroit, 
Michigan Opera Theatre has 
mounted The Most Happy 
Fella, The Sound of Music, 
and A Little Night Music. This 
year the Baltimore Opera pro- 
duced Kismet, the New York 
City Opera revived its smash-hit 
opera-house version of Candide 
and, most recently, the Connec- 
ticut Opera scored points with 
Man of La Mancha. 

As a result, Americans are 
finally beginning to regard the 
vast legacy of the American 
musical as a legitimate form of 
theatrical literature. At one 
point, the blurring of traditional 
boundaries became so confusing 
the National Opera Institute 
changed its name to the Na- 
tional Institute for Music 
Theatre. This new perspective 
has helped generate additional 
funding while permitting pro- 
ducers, performers, and stage 
directors to redefine the age-old 
question of whether composers 
and librettists are writing operas 
or musicals. Indeed, some folks 
now ask whether a piece of 
music theater is strong enough 
to stand on its own merits in 
either a Broadway theater or an 
opera ‘house when considering 
how it should be produced. 

WE'RE IN THE MONEY 

How can these works be kept 
from fading into oblivion when 
the costs of producing a show on 
Broadway are prohibitive? 
Mounting them within a non- 
profit repertory situation can cut 
through some of the mainstream 
competition for producing rights 
while giving young singers a 
chance to cut their teeth on good 
show music and simultaneous- 
ly develop their stage technique. 
This fall, under the artistic 
direction of Willie Waters, the 
Greater Miami Opera inaugu- 
rated a program of producing 
two American musicals each 
year at the renovated Gusman 
Cultural Center in downtown 
Miami. Although 1984’s season 
debuted with new productions of 
Annie Get Your Gun and Car- 
ousel, Waters has expressed 
hopes that the Miami Opera will 
be able to commission new 
works in future years as the pro- 
gram continues to develop. 

According to Beverly Sills, a 
gift of $5 million recently 
donated to the New York City 
Opera will be spent on establish- 
ing a spring musical theater 
season. The mere thought 
evokes strong memories of the 
good old days when Jean 
Dalyrymple produced many 
superb revivals at the City 
Center and Richard Rodgers 

T he past decade has wit- 

mounted lush, new productions 
during the summer months at 
Lincoln Center. NYCO’s new 

GEORGE HEYMOMNT 

musical theater gig will not only 
lengthen the company’s perfor- 
ming season for its contractual 
musicians, but fill a gaping hole 
in the New York State Theatre’s 
booking calendar as well. 

OPERATIC CALIBRE? 

Meanwhile, City Opera’s re- 
cent crack at Sweeney Todd, 
The Demon Barber of Fleet 
Street proved to be a mixed suc- 
cess depending on which cast 
was performing. Whether per- 
formed by opera singers or pro- 
fessional Broadway actors, its 
vivid theatricality and stagewor- 
thiness are all that count in my 
book. While some genuinely felt 
the show was of operatic calibre, 
others criticized Stephen Sond- 
heim’s music as being much less 
than meets the ear. Although 
Harold Prince staged the show 
much as he had for the touring 
production which played San 
Francisco several years ago, cer- 
tain parts of the evening lacked 
the definitively evil bite which 
was evident when Sweeney was 
performed by tried and true 
Broadway actors. 

Can Sweeney Todd stand on 
its own two feet in an opera 
house? It’s hard to say. Other 
than some technical problems 
forced on the production when 
the composer insisted on using 
amplification—in a house 
without a decent sound system 
to its name—the most 
noticeable flaw was the sluggish 
pacing and lack of bite at some 
performances. When, on more 
than one occasion, Paul Gemig- 
nani slowed his conducting in 
order to allow singers to spit out 
Sondheim’s tongue-twisting 
lyrics, dedication to diction won 
out over theatrical punch. 

Alas, Rosalind Elias proved 
to be surprisingly weak as Mrs. 
Lovett—Dbarely able to sing cer- 
tain musical passages and lack- 
ing the dramatic skills necessary 
to deliver a larger than life 
characterization. Elias’ pie- 
maker was very much like 
Dorothy Loudon’s—carefully 
studied but not inspired, 
thoughtfully performed but not 
electric. Her performance was 
no match for the towering 
theatrical achievement of the 
woman who created the role. 
Following the opening night per- 
formance in Lincoln Center, the 
line buzzing around New York 
was “Well, of course, that show 
will never be the same without 
Angela Lansbury!” An ex- 
tremely talented mezzo-soprano 
named Joyce Castle—who per- 
formed the role of Mrs. Lovett 
for the Houston Grand Opera 
last June and headed up the sec- 
ond cast in New York —amply 
demonstrated that, with the 
right set of vocal chords and 
dramatic skills, the role can be 
a triumphant vehicle for an 
operatic talent. 

Timothy Nolen’s Sweeney 
was a powerfully vivid portrayal 
but, to my mind, it was only 
when Stanley Wexler stepped 
into the role that the demon 
barber’s music was effortlessly 
and beautifully sung from begin- 
ning to end. Once again, Chris 
Groenendaal showed his many 
strengths as Anthony, while 
both Leigh Munro and Sheryl 
Woods excelled as Joanna. 
Special mention goes to Adair 
Lewis for her slimy Beggar 
Woman and Jerold Siena for his 
fine work as Pirelli. 

It took Sweeney Todd little 
more than five years following 
its Broadway premiere to enter 

the operatic repertoire. I hope it 

remains for a long and blood- 

thirsty stay. ® 

  
‘We even do weddings and bar-mitzvahs.’ Sweeney (Timothy Nolen) and Mrs. Lovett (Rosalind Elias) open up a catering 

  

service in Stephen Sondheim's Sweeney Todd, the Demon Barber of Fleet Street. 

HEAVENLY DELIGHTS 
Chonse from our extensive selection of fine imported 
fragrances and outstanding line of men’s skin care. 

That Special Gift... for that Special Person. 

WA 
P= 

557 CA 

   COREE VN 
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STRO (Castro Mall)-864-6336-Mon.-Sat.11-9,Sun.11-7 
10% OFF ON ALL ART DECO BOTTLES WITH THIS AD. 
    
  

  

   
  

  

1121 POLK STREET e RESERVATIONS 441-7798 

Jugs 
CELEBRATE 

CHRISTMAS EVE 

AND 

NEW. YEAR'S EVE 

WITH US 

ENJOY TWO ELEGANT HOLIDAY MENUS 
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PL 
IN UPSTAIRS RESTAURANT 

1770 HAIGHT » 221-0833 

DINNER NIGHTLY FROM 5:30 PM 

Your Hosts 
Rick Stokes and Dave Clayton 

  

  

  

27223 Market St. 
SF CR 74//4 

  

  
        621-0441 

(Sorry, No Reservations) 

BIENVENIDOS! 
Home of the 

famous Margarita 
and the 

finest Mexican food 
in the Castro area 

DINNER! 
LUNCH! 
BRUNCH! 

Free Champagne 
with 

Sunday Brunch 
  

  

     
  

  

VAaVaOYRVQy 
BEANS & SAUSAGE & RICE 

JAMBALAYA 
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PEPPINO’S 

Italian 

Restaurant 
Sidewalk Terrace 

Home-made bread 

Capucini 

All pastas are home-made 

Expresso 

Exclusive Dishes at 

PEPPINO’S: 

* Veal Saltimbocca * 

* Chicken Piemontese * 

Open from 9:30 A.M. Daily 

1247 Polk Street 776-8550 

Garden Room 

Fine Wines 

  

  

  

Jdward Guthmann, The 

    

“SUPERB... a vivid, moving affirmation 
of all human rights.” 
— Judy Stone, S.F. Chronicle 

“Riveting, humorous and touching.” 
Zena Jones. San Francisco Bay Guardian 

“The most important gay tilm of the year!” 
I 

“Yr % % & A real 

“A film 

  

    

  

Advocate 

‘Terms of Endearment. 
— Carrie Rickey, Boston Herald 

— Sheila Benson, 

    

life political 
ry 

for all of us.” 

L.A. Times 

  

THE TIMES OF HARVEY MILK 
  

LUMIERE     Calor gt Bain 865-3200 ‘WED - SAT - SUN Th. 1:30 
Discount Parxing Holiday Inn 

BARGAIN MATINEES $2 50 WED-SAT-SUN 1.30 

3:30. 5:30. 7:30. 9:30 

DAILY 730.9:30 

  

Red Shoes - 
by Ken Duncan 
Universe Books, $14.95 

Megastars 
by Richard Bernstein 
Indigo Books, $14.95 

Fame 11 
by Brad Benedict 
Indigo Books, $12.95 

| by Michael Lasky 

reached the brass ring as the 
chief photographer for After 

Dark magazine and its then 
sister book, Dance. His photos 
have always emphasized the 
playful and sensuous/erotic 
sides of celebrities and perform- 
ing artists. He has always been 
able to get his subjects to relax 
just long enough for him to 
record them in poses that might 
not otherwise be achieved in 
artificial, brightly lit settings. 

Red Shoes uses just that as a 
motif. Each subject somehow 
manages to incorporate a pair of 
red shoes of one sort or another 
into his or her costume. That is 
the entire book. Just a series of 
color shots of celebrities in a 
playful array of costumes, from 
Dick Cavett doing acrobatics to 
Brad Davis in a scanty” Greek 
garb, from Bette Midler camp- 
ing it up, to Charles Pierce 
camping it up, to Carol Chan- 
ning camping it up, Red Shoes 
is a festive nonbook. | 

Airbrush artist Richard Bern- 
stein has done all the covers for 
Interview magazine, so it’s not 

P hotographer Kenn Duncan 

by Charles Hix 
Simon & Schuster; $17.95 

Macmillian; $17.95 

by Michael Lasky 

( harles Hix is to books what 
After Dark magazine is to 
periodicals. Under the guise 

of “general interest” and self- 
help, he writes about male fit- 
ness, health, appearance, and 
dressing. Illustrations of hunky 
men in various stages of undress 
serve as models of ways we can 
look. 

I have no doubt much of the 
enlightening information and 
theory he crams into his over- 
sized books could be useful to 
straight men, if they were in- 
terested. I do know that it is not 
necessarily that information and 
theory that makes sales of Hix's 

by Michael Lasky 

cookbook, its presentation 
with full color location 

photography by John Dominis 
makes it a coffeetable book as 
well. It succeeds at whatever 
level you like. The recipes, 
primarily from Tuscany, are ad- 
vanced but clearly and mouth- 
wateringly described, and the 
photos printed on a thick, slick 
paper stock include everything 
but the taste and smell of the 
food. The transitional text be- 
tween recipes is informative gas- 
tronomic travelogue, transform- 
ing this from a cookbook into a 
delightful travel book as well. 

A Ithough this is an excellent 

Produce 
by Bruce Beck 

Friendly Press, $35         
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Primarily a book of photo- 

coincidence that his style has an 
Andy Warhol feel to it. 

The book Megastars is a 
sumptuous paperback collection 
of his cover faces reproduced in 
almost the exact size of the 
magazine. The color swims off 
the pages and his neo-camp ap- 
proach makes each of the celeb- 
rities, from Goldy Hawn and 
Diana Ross to Matt Dillon and 
Mel Gibson, look larger, much 

  

BOOK RACK 

For Your Coffee Table 
larger than life. 

Brad Benedict has assembled 
his second collection of maga- 
zine, book, and advertising air- 
brushed illustrations which, 
while not as successful or as in- 
novative as the first, is still just 
as enjoyable. Again, the celeb- 
rities in Fame seem larger than 
life and are presefited both flat- 
teringly and satirically. Benedict 
has culled the best works from 
many airbrush specialists, and 
the book is entirely in jump-off- 
the-page color. "m 

  

  
Twiggy and Tommy Tune show what Red Shoes is all about. 

  
  

Face Fitness: A Man’s Guide to Looking His Best 
by Daniel Eastman with Ahrgus Juilliard 

books enormous, this one in- 
cluded. 

Certainly the irrelevant beef- 
cake photos—which have ab- 
solutely (or almost) nothing to 
do with the context of what is 
under discussion—attract 
immediate attention. 

Steven AuCain'’s photogaphy 
makes the gorgeous models into 
Michelangelo's Davids, and 
Hix's text, indeed, has much to 
tell us about how and why we 
dress the way we do, and how to 
recognize where there is room 
for improvement. 

  

Food For Thought 
Guiliano Bugialli’s Foods of Italy 
Stewart, Tabori and Chang, Publishers. $45 

graphs of perfect examples of 
fruits and vegetables, this over- 
sized tome also features a lucid 
text that tells you how to select 
particular produce, when to buy 
it, and how to prepare it. Writer 
Beck is a caterer and food instruc- 
tor, and he includes with the main 
text side feature information like 
what to look for, what to avoid, 
and how to store. While rarely will 
we see produce as handsome as 
that pictured, we will at least, 
given the advice here, find a melon 
we won't have to throw away be- 
cause it isn’t ripe. 

The photos by Andrew Unangst, 
printed on heavy coated stock are 
practically 3-D, and make you 
want to give up eating meat. Well, 
almost anyway. " 

Eh Ea mR TS ER 

Of Hunks and Mangos 
Man Alive: Dressing the Free Way 

Whether you want to dress for 
success in the boardroom or the 
bedroom, Hix has suggestions, 
many based on psychology and 
body language theory. So now, 
please explain why each and 
every chapter opens with a 
photo of an undressed adonis? 

Because straight men really 
dig looking at men in their 
BVDs? 

Because it is safe for closeted 
latent homosexuals to be caught 
reading a respectable book? 

Because Gay men want to 
learn how to be tasteful and 
what better way than in a book 
with fleshy photos. 

Yes. 

FACE THE MUSIC 

At $17.95 Man Alive is pricey 
but worth it, considering there's 
a ton of facts and photos, many 
in color. But the same price goes 
for Face Fitness, which is 
outrageous. 

The information contained in 
the book could be—and has 
been—compiled into two 
magazine pieces and be more in- 
teresting. 

Daniel Eastman has the near- 
ly impossible task of describing 
and proscribing for every skin 
type. So after you have found 
yours, the others become worth- 
less to your needs. Because he 
takes an egalitarian approach, 
describing the eight most com- 
mon skin types, you might find 
yours doesn 't-even appear. 

Let's say you do find your 
type. What then? You're left 
with a relatively small section of 
the book that's relevant to you. 
In addition, the advice he gives 
veers on the esoteric too often. 
For example, a recipe for home- 
made skin scrub consists of a 
mixture of mango, oatmeal, and 
sea salt. 

If I wanted breakfast, I could 
have read Fanny Farmer. 

Double, double, boil and 
bubble, with this book not to 
trouble. Natural is one thing, 
but salad bar on my face is not 
my idea of “fitness.” = 

    

  

  

  

Dune 

Sand Hill 

David Lynch’s film transla- 
tion of Frank Herbert's classic 
science fiction novel is so 
relentlessly faithful to the book 
only its readers will have any 
idea of what the film is about. 
For readers and nonreaders 
alike, the $50 million production 
is still a somber, cliche ridden 
disaster. It might even qualify 
for federal emergency aid. 

You know you're in trouble 
when you're handed a two-page 
glossary as you enter the theater. 
Unfortunately, you cannot refer 
to it in the darkened auditorium. 
Within the first half hour, you 
don’t care if you ever look at it. 

Despite the lavish and opu- 
lently detailed sets and cos- 
tumes, Dune comes across as a 
gratuitously violent film filled 
with needless gross-out material. 
The characters, whoever they 
are (as a nonreader I was never 
quite sure) are not compelling 
enough to care for despite the 
well chosen actors portraying 
them. 

The advertisement for the 
film says “A world beyond your 

" experience, beyond your imagi- 
nation.” Indeed, a world where 
spice is the variety of life is 
beyond me. The mining of this 
spice, called melange, is what all 
the ruckus is about. Protecting 
the spice are giant worms that 
attack at the merest vibration. 
The spice and the worms live on 
a distant desert planet. The only 
reason to journey there is to get 

Runaway 
Mechanical Robot Stuff 

It’s the not-too-distant future, and 
robots of the R2D2 variety are com- 
mon household appliances. When they 
occasionally go awry, the police send 
the runaway squad to stop them from 
going amuck. Too bad there wasn’t a 
similar squad to prevent this film from 
going amuck, which it quickly does. 

Directed and written by Michael 
Crichton, the actual premise of the film 
is novel, but the execution is pure run 
of the mill TV-style fare. The script 
and acting are heavy handed, and the 
violence is the typical fireworks and 
blood that has haunted the Christmas 

releases this year. Selleck as a 
policeman is not so original, so instead 
of being disrobed in Hawaii, he’s dress- 

EAR ERP fe BFE HB IR Re fo Fo di, 

The Flamingo 
Kid 

Feel Good Comedy 

Inside every schlocko TV sitcom di- 
rector there lies a good film. This is 
Laverne and Shirley/Happy Days 
director Garry Marshall's good film. 
And what a likeable, warm, witty early 
‘60s comedy it is. I never thought I'd 

say this, but even Matt Dillon is 
wonderful. 

Dillon plays a Brooklyn teenager 
who has just graduated high school and 
has gotten a job at a swank Long 
Island beach club for nouveau riche 
ne'er do wells like Richard Crenna. 
The operator of a successful car dealer- 
ship, he takes Dillon under his wing 
when he sees the kid has some smarts 
with playing cards. 

Promising him the world, he doesn’t 
realize Dillon is impressed with his 
speil but also on to his cheap, under- 
handed ways as well. He is also onto 
his naughty niece Janet Jones, who has 
the hots for the unpretentious Dillon. 
Dillon's father, a plumber played by 
Hector Elizondo, wants him to go to 
college, and like all fathers with plans 
for their offspring, nags a bit too much. 

But the sight of money and the lure 
of the beach seduce Dillon into wan- 
ting the get rich quick deals put forth 
at the club where he goes from park- 

the spice which, when consum- 
ed, lets you travel wherever you 
want without moving. Hell, 
didn’t anyone tell these people 
about LSD? : 

Our hero is played by a young 
British actor, Kyle MacLach- 
lan, who, despite whatever ca- 
lamity befalls him, always has 
his hair just right. It makes Ann 
Miller’s porcelain boufant look 
pliable. Well, according to pro- 
phecy (there are a lot of seers in 
this picture, none of whom ap- 
parently could see that even the 
worms are boring) he is the 
messiah. And slower than you 
can say Charlton Heston, he 
saves the day, if not the movie. 

The cast assembled for this 
star bores includes Jose Ferrer 
(on for 5 minutes), Linda Hunt 
(2 minutes), Jurgen Prochnow 
(10 minutes), Sting (5 minutes), 
Max Von Sydow (3 minutes)— 
well, you get the idea. All 
overact or, in the Christmas ver- 
nacular, ham it up. 

Finally, there is Kenneth 
McMillian as Baron Vladimir 
Harkonnen, a homosexual 
floating pus machine whose face 
is riddled with lesions, and 
whose mind is obsessed with 
hideous evil. He likes to molest 
young boys as he snuffs them. 

Dune is two hours and twen- 
ty minutes, two hours and twen- 
ty minutes too long. m 

(Regency 1) M. Lasky 

  

ed to the teeth in Vancouver. His part- 
ner is a woman (very '80s), Cynthia 
Rhodes, an appealing actress first seen 
in Staying Alive. 

The comicbook sadistic villain who 
masterminds some computer chips that 
make peaceable robots into murderers 
and turns bullets into land missiles is 
lead singer of Kiss, Gene Simmons. He 
gives good sneer and snarl, and sans 
makeup reveals an ugly puss that 
shows us why he wears it. 

Aside from an exciting, well done 
finale, this is a film a robot.could have 
directed. Actually, maybe a robot 
could have done it better. " 

M. Lasky (Galaxy) 

ing attendant to cabana boy in just 
days. 

Director and co-writer Marshall 
captures the Kennedy "00s evocatively 
with the expected music, cars, and 
clothes of the period, but with target- 
ted characterizations and mannerisms 
as well. The best example is Richard 
Crenna’s overindulged wife Jessica 
Walter, who gives perhaps the win- 
ningest performance in the film. Us- 
ed to getting what she wants when she 
wants it, she is sneeringly put off by 
hubby's fondness for Dillon. She car- 
icatures in facial expressions and tone 
of voice the many spoiled suburban 
wives with nothing but material posses- 
sions to keep them occupied. 

Dillon is totally appealing with his 
short haircut and normal, generous 
personality—as the kid who wants it 
all and is naive enough to think he can 
get it quickly. The film is about his 
summer of growing up, and learning 
more in two months than he could in 
four years of schooling. The dialogue 
is witty, the satire is pointed, and the 
film is certainly the best so far of the 
Christmas season, and one of the 10 
best of the year. n 

(Metro) M. Lasky 
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REVIEWS BY MICHAEL LASKY AND STEVE WARREN 

  
Sting as Feyd-Rautha of House Harkonnen in Dune 
  

Micki And 
Maude 

Twice the Wives, 
Half the Laughs 

Having read in Variety that Micki 
and Maude is “one of Blake Edwards’ 
funniest films,” I'm not sure I saw the 
right Micki and Maude. The one 1 
saw is pleasant and mildly amusing, 
but hardly hilarious. 

About 20 minutes in, Dudley Moore 
gets drunk. I think I've watched him 
play drunk more times than I've been 
drunk myself, so the novelty wss 
wasted on me. According to Blake Ed- 
wards’ moral code, it's necessary for 
Moore to get drunk to cheat on his wife 
Micki (Ann Reinking) with Maude 
(Amy Irving), guest cellist with the 
Cambodian String Quartet. 

Dudley, it seems, ‘wants to be a 
father; but paternity and politics don’t 
mix. His wife, who campaigned for the 
governor-elect, is to be rewarded with 
a state superior court judgeship. 

Still, both women wind up pregnant 
and Dudley winds up married to both 
of them, which somehow causes no 

. problem even though he’s a recogniz- 
able local TV personality. 

It would be hard to find a more 
heterosexual plot idea. The only relief 
for Gay men is a scene spoofing TV 
magazine shows in which Moore inter- 
views “six nude male models who wear 
handguns.” There's no frontal nudi- 
ty, just leather trimmed buns and acres 
of muscular flesh. For Lesbians there's 
Lu Leonard, who recently played the 
bulldyke matron in the West Coast 
production of Women Behind Bars 

By the same tokenism, both of 
Moore's wives are shown as successful 
career women, but their emotional 
needs are glossed over and everything 
is seen from the man's point of view. 

Despite all my quibbles I didn’t 
dislike Micki and Maude, I just didn't 
find it very funny. wm 

SRARAASAAELALAASAMALASASRMEAR, 01 Stonestown)  S. Warren 
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“Join us at 

NEW YEARS CELEBRATION 

842 Valencia Street 
San Francisco 

and 

(closed Christmas Day) 

Christmas Eve 

New Years Eve 

6:00 - 11:00 

Reservations 826-3373 

The Fickle Fox 
For Christmas Eve 

A, 

Special Dinner 
New Years Day 

4:00 - 9:00     
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SPORTS & FITNESS 
   

  

     

   
SAY SO LONG— 

TO YOUR HAIRY PAST 
Eliminate unwanted hair permanently, 

- safely—anywhere on the face or body: 
Shoulders and back, arms/legs, chest, 
abdomen, penis and scrotum, buttocks, 
perineum & rectal area, nape of neck, 
ears, brows, moustache/beard shaping. 

Permanent removal does take time, so 
now's ideal to prepare ahead for '85. 
Call us today for a free consulation about 
your own personal hair problem. 

Le 
a 4     

ACCEPT ONLY THE BEST 

CASTRO VILLAGE 
ELECTROLYSIS 

Larry 82 / - / / / 3 Chuck 
Seeman 712A Castro Johnson 

S.F 94114 

SAN - FRANCISCO 

PSYCHOTHERAPY 
0) | ’ | ° ’ D 

INSURANCE WELCOME - SLIDING SCALE RATES 

CALL 861-1229 OR 552-2974 FOR AN INITIAL APPOINTMENT 

ON VY 0% 
+» Christmas! 

Billy 
567-5244 

BR 

“$80 i in / $100 out 

Arturo Studio - 648-8955 
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Gators Profiled 
Three From the Team That 
Couldn’t Lose for Winning 
by Paul Trefzger 

ED NOTE: We were so impressed by the spirit evoked by 
the new Gay flag football team, Gay Gators, even when 
trounced 48-6 by the Sheriff's Deputies in its debut game, 
that we decided to try to build on that football spirit by 
highlighting some of the players who lost so nobly. 

RON HERZOG 

Team coach Ron Herzog is 

42. He is 56" tall, weighs 145 
pounds, and lives in the Castro. 

In his past, he has played touch 
football, done high school 
wrestling and basketball, and 
also played softball. He has a 
BA in International Relations 
from Dartmouth, an MA in Ed- 
ucation from Connecticut Wes- 
leyan, and an MS in Counseling 
from San Francisco State. He's 
currently a high school teacher 
in Danville. I asked him what 
the future holds. 

“I'd like to be an actor when 
I retire,” Herzog said. “I've 
done it. I've been in fifteen com- 
munity theater plays, mostly as 
a character actor.” 

With the Gators, besides 
coaching, he’s played end and 
defensive back. 

I can picture myself possibly 
at halfback when we've got a 
good enough team and I don’t 
have to play all the time,” Her- 
zog said. “I'd like to play a lit- 
tle and coach a little. Once you 
get my age ..." 

I asked Herzog why he played 
the Deputies. 

“This is the first interest 
shown in the Gay community in 
San Francisco and probably 
anywhere else,” he said. “I 
thought we had a very good 
team, mainly in the ‘skilled’ 
positions. The linemen were 
good, but they were out-sized. 
We could have benefited from 
more practice, but I was really 
ple ased with the people w ho did 
play.” 

    

    

Herzog (Photo: Rink) 

  

philosophy? You only go around 
once in life, you may as well do 
it with gusto. We could get 
spiritual here, but ... It’s not 
how long you live. It’s how well 
you live.” 

JOHN PAUL CASTILLO 

The man who impressed peo- 
ple with his running in the 
Gators vs. Sheriff's Deputies 
football game, Castillo is 32, 
stands 5'8", and weighs 160 
pounds. His hair and eyes are 
brown. He was born in Kyle, 
Texas, and ran track in school. 
He attended Southwest Texas 
State and the University of 
Texas at Austin. 

  

  

    

  

    
    

   
on a regular basis. ice at Can- 
dlestick I caught a baseball ata 
Giants game. N\ 

For fitness, “I make it to" ‘the 
gym a couple of times a week. 

_try to make it three. But I con-> 
sider it ‘conditioning.’ I do it to 
feel rather than to look good. A 
person needs it, particularly in 
the city.” 

In his spare time, Herzog 
said, “I'm into movies, theater, 
listening to music. I like to go to 
the Ambush once a week. My 

John Paul Castillo (Photo: Rink) 

“I played running back and 
did most of the running and 
blocking for Tom in the back- 
field.” he said of the 
Gators/ Deputies game. “I also 
played cornerback on defense. 
As far as what I would like to 
play, I'd like to play a quarter- 
back and _pass as well as being 
rece iv er. 

I asked Castillo why he 
played in this particular game. 

“Well, for one, I really like to 
play football,” he said. “I real- 
ly enjoy it. Yeah, mostly for love 
of the game. You know, we bit 
off more than we could chew, 
but if we'd have had more 
preparation . . . I really like to 
play football, and I'd play under 
any circumstances. We weren't 
as prepared as they were. Flag 
football is more of a finesse 
game. (You need) timing and 
good reflexes. We could have 
done a lot better, given more 
time (to prepare).” Judging 
from the turnout at the team’s 
first practice after the game, the 
Gators should be much tougher 
opponents next time around. 

As a sports observer, Castillo 
said he enjoys “football, basket- 
ball, and volleyball. I also play 
volleyball and I enjoy playing 
pool. During the summer, I play 
volleyball twice a week with the 
Marin Spikers, a fairly organiz- 
ed team. The other group is a 
‘pick up’ team Sunday mornings 
on Potrero Hill.” Fitnesswise, 
he jogs “a‘eouple times a week 
in the Panhandle of Golden 
Gate Park.” John Paul lives in 
the Haight. 

When I asked him what he 
envisions for the Gay Gators, he 
had elaborate plans, but basical- 
ly he wants to form a club with 
dues to cover the team’s needs 
such as uniforms, flags, and 
balls, and to create an 
“‘organization.”’ Castillo hopes 
the response to Gay football is 
enthusiastic enough to form a 
league. 

“I love football,” he said. 
“That’s all there is to it.” 

DON HUBBARD 

Hubbard is 29 years old, from 
Ann Arbor, Michigan, stands 
5'8” tall and weighs 130 pounds. 
During his school years he com- 
peted in track and cross country. 
He played neighborhood soft- 
ball, tennis, football, and says, 
“I love badminton.” He went to 
college at Eastern Michigan 
University where he majored in 
Recreation. This, he informed 
me, was a decision made after 
being a camp worker for 13 
seasons. 

He's currently a teachers’ 
aide, phys-ed instructor, and 
general P.E. organizer at an 
elementary school in Sunnyvale. 
He lives in San Jose and loves it. 
Regarding the future he says, 
“I'm not sure where I want 
things to go. There's not a lot of 
money in recreation. What I 
really want to do is something 
with my running. I don’t know 
if it’s a fantasy or not, but I want 
to break the four-minute mile.” 
Hubbard has been in the Bay 
Area only seven months. He 
plans on making the most of the 
opportunities for sports. In the 
Gators/ Deputies game, he 
played back, then safety. 

“I like doing that,” he said. 
“I'm sure of my speed and I 
know that no one could catch me 
once I get the ball. I've always 
been a runner, and I've always 
enjoyed other sports. When I 
was laid up after foot surgery I 
had some time to think. There's 
a lot of opportunity here for 
sports, and it's a good way to 
meet people. I saw the articles 
in the Bay Area Reporter and 1 
had wanted to play football. 
This particular game was a lit- 
tle rougher than 1 had antici- 
pated, but I enjoyed it. 1 had a 
chest/rib injury and was off 
work a week. A Deputy ‘tat- 
tooed’ me. 

“I'd like to see a league with 

a lot of teams—Gay teams,” 
Hubbard continued. “A nice 
friendly game of football can be 
a lot of fun, and sports is a bet- 
ter way to meet people than the 
bars. That gets tiring. It’s easier 
to talk to people than the 
bar/sexual situation.” 

For fitness, Hubbard, of 
course, runs a lot. 

“On my job I do stretching 
with the kids, he said. “*Swim- 
ming, tennis, the gym occa- 
sionally, always something. 

  

Don Hubbard (Photo: Rink) 
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Momentum Unchecked 

As we head into the holiday 
season, the exciting Tavern 
Guild Leagues give no indica- 
tion of slowing down for a rest. 
For example, since the last 
printing of the scoreboard, the 
fantastically energetic Monday 
League's average has jumped 
from 713 to 720. With momen- 
tum like that, there may be 
second thoughts about breaking 
for the holidays. 

The Thursday League, 
youngest of the Tavern Guild 
Triad, is not marking time 
either. In the same span, its 
league average has jumped from 
557 to 560. It also has sixty-one 
200+ games and two 600+ 
series. Considering its age is less 
than four seasons, this is 
outstanding bowling and prom- 
ises greater things to come. By 
the way, the Thursday League 
has the newest perpetual trophy 
of the three Tavern Guild 
Leagues and, quite possibly, the 
handsomest. If you are ever near 
133 Turk St., drop in Queen 
Mary's Pub and decide for your- 
self. It is proudly displayed with 
accentuating lights in mid-bar. 
Word has it that Queen Mary's 
is already a little jittery about 
losing it this season. The Krewe, 
Bracco Dist., and the White 
Horse teams are doing every- 
thing they can to assure Q.M.’s 
that this doubt is well founded. 

While the Wednesday 
League's average has not made 
any dramatic jumps, as have the 
other two league averages, it, 

nevertheless, still has certain 

distinctive achievements of 
which to be proud. For instance, 

it boasts the highest 200+ game 
so far (Rob Mallin 255), and the 
highest 600+ series so far (Eric 
Tuff 671). Also, as the following 
listing verifies, another seasonal 
high for number of 200+ games 
bowled in a single evening has 
been set. 

Hank Givan 257 
Mikel Lindsey 234 
Rob Mallin 203, 225 
Dan Hartsuff 224 
Charley Jarrett 223 
Jerry De Young 220 
Keith Ray 219 
Greg Cassinelli 212 
Don Martin 211 
Cling Royce 206 
Bob Bryant 205 
Randy Osier 205 
Skip Christian 202 
Tim Hagerman 202 
Glenn Noll 202 
Bob Rolison 201 
Jerry Nee 201 

Lew Watson 200 
Rick Ilari 200 

Seven new stars appear in this 
radiant galaxy of high achievers, 
among them Hank Givan and 
Jerry Nee, both of whom had 
missed their mark by one pin in 
the previous article. Congratula- 
tions to each of you, and, for 
their pertinacious perseverance, 
a special well done to Hank and 
Jerry. 

In closing, let me wish for all 
of you avid bowlers a very 
special holiday season, filled 
with love and caring. And to Jim 

Knecht of the Pendulum team, 
who is layed up over the Xmas 
season due to a motorcycle acci- 
dent, get well soon and rejoin us 
on the lanes. We need you. Bl 

TGTHURSDAYNBL 

End of Season Play 
The Thursday Night League 

concluded the 1984 portion of its 
schedule last week, and for some 
of the teams, Santa came early 
— others were thankful 1984 was 
over. All agreed they are look- 
ing forward to the second half of 
the season. 

© The biggest early Christmas 
present came to league leader 
Queen Mary’s Pub, which re- 
ceived four “freebies” via a 
forfeit by the Floppy Disks. 
Fluffy Jarrett rolled a 512 series, 
and the Queens have now 
opened a four-game lead. 

® The second place Krewe 
found Trax not in the holiday 
spirit as the Traxmen took 21% 
games. Darrell Thomas’ 455 
paced the winners, while Robert 
Dorn rang up a 499. 

© The White Horse, galloping 
along slowly but surely the past 
four weeks, claimed third place 
with a 3-1 victory over hot roll- 
ing EJESP. Len Schmidt lead 
the Horsemen with a 517 and 
capped off his evening by win- 
ning a 15-pound turkey in the 
annual Park Bowl Turkey 
shoot. Jack Hamm rolled a 495 
to lead EJESP. 

® The Pig Pins caught Bracco 
Distributing napping and swept 
the team 4-0 to claim fourth 
place. Jeff Jones rolled a 489 for 
the Porkers, while Mal Garcia 
chalked up a 554 for the Beer- 
men. 

¢ Schmidt Insurance ad- 
vanced three places in the stand- 
ings when they swept by the 
Fourplay. Capt. Ron Herzog's 
504 lead the Insurers, while 
Mike Eyster’s 506 was high for   

the Fourplay. 

© Glen Terrio blasted a 544 in 
pacing the Fourkeeps to a 3-1 
win over Trax Maniax. Ric 
Kroetsch had a 426 for Trax. 

e CDC had reason to cele- 
brate when it took a 4-0 sweep 
over archrival Febe’s. Eddie 
Carmack had a season-high 542 
for CDC, while Allen Dale’s 455 
was not enough to avoid defeat. 

® The Park Bowl rang up a 
3-1 victory over the Four Little 

ROBERT E. JAHNIGEN 

Pigs when Ed Barids registered 
a 574—the night's highest 
series. John Woods’ 496 was 
high for the Piglettes. 

® And concluding the eve- 
ning’s action, the Special had a 
‘‘special”’ reason to celebrate 
when it registered its first 4-0 
sweep of the season by knocking 
off Ron’s Records. Darrell 
Thomas was smoking with a 559 
series, while Roger Rigney had 
a respectable 527 series. 

The league’s taking two 
weeks off to enjoy the holidays 
—resuming action on Jan. 3. 

  

  

  

A Good Time Was 
Had By All | 

H Rick Brattin is re-elected 
G.S.L. Commissioner for next 

year, does th 
have 
Ete anne Sut. 
because almost 40 men and 
women in the G.S.L. honored 
Rick with this first-ever wel- 

     
come diner. 

Tom Ammiano provided the 
‘evening's entertainment with 

personal favorite, Peggy Lee. 
Rom: s explanation of football . 
signals on penalties was hilar- 
ious, and op highlight of the 
routine. 

Probably the best part of the 
night was the $250 that was 
raised for the league. Thirteen of 
last year’s 15 teams were repre- 
sented, with many players drop- 
ping in just for the cocktail hour. 

The very funny and talented : 

some of our friends with AIDS 
spoofs on everyone includingmy 

  

   

      

TOM VINDEED 

Hector Romo, owner of the 
Cafe Sn. Marcos, provided us 
wi dessert of 5 

32nd 
a Puleeeze! 

Last Saturday saw the G. s. L. 
donate several cases of canned 
food to the AIDS Fund at the 
Castro Theater. That evening 
Bob Docca provided dinner for 

   

    

that was attended by members 
of the league. Christmas day 
Bob is cooking dinner at his 
hoc for more of our friends 

  

with AIDS. Bob will hate me 
mentioning all of this, but 
maybe a few of us that “bitch” 
about the G.S.L. will take a few 
moments this holiday season 

. and do something special for our 
fellow man. Isn't that what it is 
supposed to be about? n 

  

  

  

PARK BOWL 
TAVERN GUILD BOWLING LEAGUES 

Team Standings and Personal Achievements 

TAVERN GUILD MONDAY 
LEAGUE v 

(Week 10 of 21 = as of 12/10/84) 
League Average: 720 

1. The San Francisco 
Gym 30 10 

2. Park Bowl 29 11 
3. Renegade 27 13 
4. Grand Central 

Station 27 13 

5. Deluxe Pickups 2445 15% 

6. Capricorn Coffees 24 16 
7. Welcome Home 24 16 
8. Top Billing 2B 17 
9. Community Rentals 221% 17%; 

10. Pilsner Pointless 
Sisters 21 19 

11. Gays of Our Lives 20 20 
12. Men's Room 18 22 
13. Rude Prudes 17 23 

14. Ethel Mertz 
Memorial 17 23 

15. Transferstites 16 24 
16. Perfect Petals 16 24 
17. Amazing Six Graces 9 31 
18. Team #6 (BYE) 0 #4 

HIGH SCRATCH GAME 

Lew Watson (G.C.S.) 240 
Rob Mallin (Rngade) 236 
Larry McBroom (G.C.S.) 232 
Angelo Maggio (G.C.S.) 232 

HIGH SCRATCH SERIES 

Mal Garcia (P.B.) 623 
Keith Ray (Rngade) 608 
Larry McBroom (G.C.S.) 605 
Hank Givan (T.Blng) 605 

TAVERN GUILD WEDNESDAY 
LEAGUE 

(Week 9 of 26 - as of 12/12/84) 
League Average: 741 

1. Pilsner 11 29 7 
2. Park Bowl 27 9 
3. Pendulum 2 M4 
4. Play With It, Ltd.!! 211% 14% 
5. Cafe San Marcos 21.15 

. Can We Bowl? 2} 15 

7. Pilsner Pointless 
Sisters 19% 16% 

8. S.F. Eagle 19%; 16% 

9. Pendulum Pieces 19 17 
10. Pilsner Sleaze Balls 19 17 
11. Pilsner Pinguinettes 19 17 
12. Pilsner Potlickers 17 19 
13. Pilsner #1 17 19 
14. Grady's 17 19 
15. Animals 1614 194 

16. S.F. Eagle #2 15V4 20% 
17. Stansbury’s Tooth 

Fairies 15 21 
18. Sweet Inspiration 144 21% 

19. David Kelsey's 
Unmentionables 14 22 

20. Ram's Head Bar 13 23 
21. PWIL/Japantown 11 25 

22. Scenic Hyway Tours 11 25 

THURSDAY TAVERN GUILD 
LEAGUE 

(Week 13 of 21 - as of 12/6/84) 
League Average: 5600 

1. Queen Mary's Pub 30 14 
2. The Krewe 28V4 15% 
3. Bracco Dist. 26% 17% 

4. White Horse 261% 17% 

5. Fourplay 26 18 
6. Pig Pins 24 20 

7. Four Keeps 23 21 
8. Febes 23 21 
9. Ron Records 2 22 

10. EJESP 2 22 
11. Schmidt Insurance 22 22 
12. Trax 22. 22 
13. Trax Maniax 18 26 
14. C.D.C. 18 26 

15. Floppy Disks 17 21 
16. Park Bowl 164 27% 

17. Four Little Pigs 16 28 
18. The Special 14 30 

  

Daily daylight hrs. 

Reynolds Aluminum 

M-Sat 9-4:30 

M-F 8-3 
350 Rhode Island 

Daily 9-3   

   
Park Merced Recycling Center 

2 & 

  

RECYCLE 

THIS HOLIDAY SEASON! 
Recycle Centers in San Francisco: 

Daily 10-3 

LIGHTEN SANTA’S LOAD... 
wr 

Richmond Environmental Action 

  

Behind Park Merced Supermkt 

near 19th Ave. & Camden 

Golden/Sunset Curbside Recycling Program 

26th & 43rd Ave. (between Ortega & Lincoln) 

Golden Gate Disposal Company and 

Sunset Scavenger Company 

Companies will pick up bundled and tied 

newspapers with the garbage 

401 N. Tunnel Brisbane/S.F 

Independent Paper Stock 

Haight Ashbury Neighborhood Council 

Frederick & Arguello (W. end Kezar Stadium) 

FOR INFORMATION AND A FREE RECYCLING GUIDE, 

Anza & Collins (1 blk. W. of Masonic) 

S.E. Recycling Buy Back Center 

Wed-F 10-5; Sat 9-5 

Cargo Way (near 3rd & Army St.) 

Bernal Recycling 

M,WF 9-12; Sat 9-2; Sun 10-2 

Farmer’s Market, 100 Alemany 

Many Happy Returns 

Safeway Parking Lots 

*2020 Market Street 
Weekdays 10-1 

Sat & Sun 10-3 

*650 La Playa 

Th, Fri, Sat 10-3 

*690 Chestnut 

Every Day 9:30-12:30 

CALL: 558-2361       
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(415) 552-3390 
1082 Folsom Street 
San Francisco, CA 

  

  

    

  

LEATHER FOREVER's 
famous Shotgun Chaps. 

Sure-fit, 7-snap front, 
adjustable leather lacing 
at the rear. Hand-tailored 
in prime cowhide. 
Black or dark brown. 
Standard sizes. 
ONLY $140. 

CR
E 
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X 

4 ¢    

  

be | 

  

       

     

  

   

  

LEATHER FOREVER 
1732 Polk Street, San Francisco 94109 (415) 885-5773 
3989 17th Street, San Francisco 94114 (415) 626-8041 
Mail orders: add 10% for postage and handling California residents add applicable local sales tax 

AN major credit cards accepted give account number and expiration date. 

LIVE! yo 
SHOWS oN 
STAGE BY 

SF's HOTTEST 
MEN! 
Weekdays at 

BIGGEST ALL-MALE VIDEO| 205 OPM 
SCREEN IN SH! This week: 4, 7. 8:30, 10, 

* JACK’S ARE BETTER 11PM, 12:30 & 
* PLEASURE MOUNTAIN 2AM. 
* RED BALL EXPRESS 

YOU'RE GONNA LIKE US 

J/O SHOWS STARRING: John Kass, Steve. Victor 

Chuck. Jeff, Francesco. Venise, Phillip. Tim, Dan & KC 

OPEN DAILY 11AM ® 220 JONES * 673-3384 

CHRISTMAS EVE 
December 24th, 8-11 PM 

FREE!! 
Champagne, Beer and Hors D'Oeuvres 

NO EXTRA ADMISSION CHARGED! 
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B.AR BAZAAR 
MR. MARCUS 
  

Pilsner Inn were sad- 
dened two weeks ago when 

it was learned that Dick (Zelda) 
Zautke passed away of a heart 
condition while he was working 
at his favorite hobby of glass 
etching. Dick lived only a few 
doors away from the Pilsner. It 
was his habit to take libations 
there daily and kibitz with the 
other guys and play dice. De- 
spite the City's insufferable 
attitude toward playing dice, 
Zautke was undaunted, and 
every afternoon he was seen 
downing his rum and cokes with 
gusto and adding to the clatter 
of the place with his vehement 
pounding on the bar with the 
dice cups, making sure he 
drowned out the raucous babble 
and disco beat. 

Dick’s best friend, Gabriel 
Starr (still in exile in Los 
Angeles) flew in when it was 
learned that his best buddy had 
passed away. Family and 
friends were notified, and a 
memorial service was planned 
for last Friday evening at 6 p.m. 
at the First Unitarian Church at 
Franklin and Geary. The mini- 
ster was a stern-looking woman 
with straight hair, bangs, and 
horn-rimmed glasses. She ex- 
pounded at length about all 
Dick's good qualities. It was a 
speech we've all heard before 
about the good attributes of the 
departed: his generosity; his 
friendliness; his love of life and 
of humor; his cocky attitude; 
and his caring for friends. After 
her sermonizing, a few of Dick's 
friends marched to the rostrum 
to give their viewpoints, and to 
point out the wonderful times 
they had together, to eulogize his 
very being and by this time, the 
tears were flowing and the sobs 
were audibly heard throughout 
the lofty room. When one after 
the other had completed their 
words of loss and praise, the 
lady preacher once again 
mounted the rostrum to give a 

A lot of the “regulars” at the final word. As she closed the 
ceremony with a few more 
platitudes about missing him 
and how much brighter he had 
made the world, her gentle de- 
meanor suddenly shifted to 
HIGH gear and she literally 
shouted: “GOODBYE ZELDA!" 
We loved you in life and we love 
you now!” and with that the 
organist suddenly BOOMED 
out: “SAN FRANCISCO!” as 

  

      

   | Zelda Would Have Loved It 

and others discarded their reg- 
ular attire to hit the black tie 
affair and later converged in 
Pacific Heights for more of the 
same. The monkey suits finally 
appeared on Folsom at the Brig, 
Chaps, and Eagle, and it must 
have been some shindig. To 
quote one of the invited guests: 
“My dear, it WAS pissy!” The 
holiday season is in full swing, 
that’s for sure. Parties galore all 

‘Goodbye Zelda! We loved you 

in life and we love you now!’ 

if he were closing his pre-movie 
act at the Castro Theatre. The 
entire audience was stunned! 
Taken aback! Surprised! And 
with that the ceremony abrupt- 
ly ended. Well! Out in the lob- 
by, men in leather, suits, work 

clothes, and every other com- 
bination were running in and 
out of the WC blowing their 
noses, dabbing their eyes, laugh- 
ing and wondering what the hell 
happened. Since Gabriel 
planned the whole thing, it 
should not have come as a sur- 
prise. It certainly was one of the 
most unique memorial services 
anyone EVER attended. Dick's 
ashes had been strewn out over 
the Pacific days before. At the 
Pilsner Inn after the service, a 
horde converged to hoise a few 
in honor of Dick Zautke. Bar- 
tender Jim Cvitanich created a 
new drink: The Zelda (rum and 
coke in a shot glass topped with 
whipped cream). I tell you, 
Zelda would have loved it! 

* Kk Kx 

It was Tuxedo Junction all 
over town last weekend: some- 
body threw this huge pre-party 
bash at the Green Room in the 
War Memorial Bldg. and lea- 
thermen, hippies, businessmen, 

  

  

over the place, and everyone 
gorging on the finger food and 
gourmet buffets as well as cock- 
tails in abundance. I hope you 
survive them all. Over at the 
Castro Theatre, Allen White sat 
down at the organ (mercifully 
not named Leo Ford) and 
pounded out a few ditties prior 
to the “That’s Entertainment” 
performance. Not a big crowd, 
but a lot of people dropped by 
with canned goods and other 
usable items for people with 
AIDS in need at the Saturday 
matinee. Later that night, Jim 
(Mr. Tits) Cvitanich donned the 
trappings of Santa (minus a 
hundred pounds or so) to charm 
the Shanti Project premises and 
its guests. The staff of the Bay 
Area Reporter got together at 
publisher Bob Ross’ home for 
fraternizing and photo snap- 
ping. Again Allen White was 
smitten by the bartender, who is 
also the man who delivers the 
B.A.R. to your favorite hang- 
out. It's easy to smite Allen. 
Dick (Sweetlips) Walters was 
there to show off his new pearly 
white teeth, and Dick Rubin en- 
dured it all throughout while 
Michael Lasky and Rink debat- 
ed the values of being a star and 
not being a star. When Bob 

  

Bartenders at Chaps’ Bath House party last weekend (Photo: Rink) 
  

  
(Continued on next page) 

  

Marcus 
(Continued from previous page) 

(Continued from previous page) 

Ross fitted Rink for his new 
“BAR” jacket (wait 'til you see 
them) and asked what name to 
embroider on it, LaRink an- 
swered: “1 don’t want every- 
body to know who I am!” — 
how do you like that coming 
from a man who has photo- 
graphed virtually everybody 
who is anybody in the known 
Gay world?? It was festive 
alright. Even Patrick Toner 
managed to gather a HUGE 
crowd for his Steam Heat party 
at Chaps—there was so much 
fog/heat/steam one could bare- 
ly see the show, but every bath 
house and after hours joint was 
publicized at the affair—nice 
going Patrick—Bubbles was 
disappointed that you didn’t 
show your boner, but how many 
encores can one queen get? 

x KON 

Not a whole lot going on this 
weekend. The ‘Niners are rest- 
ing before they plunge into what 
everyone hopes will be the yel- 
low brick road to the Super 
Bowl; the only question at press 
time is, who will they play? Go 
Niners! ... At press time none 
of the corresponding secretaries 
from the bike, fraternal, or 
uniform clubs had sent me any 
press releases, so Larisse will 
have to go hungry for CLUB 
news again this week. Tonight, 
Thurs., Dec. 20, DJ Frank 
Schmidt at CHAPS will present 
OMNI-MUSE, a conglamera- 
tion of electronic and classical 
music from 9:30 to 11 p.m., and 
at press time the $5 donation for 
Xmas Tree Lights for Ward 5-B 
were up to $3,000—nice going 
men! ... INTERCHAIN will 
be having a meeting at the 
BRIG this Friday, Dec. 21 
starting around 8 p.m. When I 
called Lee Copeland he was 
sleeping, so I hope this informa- 
tion is accurate—I know how 
you ALL hate inaccurate news. 
Boy do I know . .. 

Suzy Parker, columnist for LA's Compass Magazine, is caught here giving a donation to David Stoll at the CMC 

Carnival in November. (Photo: J. Krause) 

HAVE A MERRY 
DISH-MAS 

Biggest secret on the Miracle 
Mile these days is that bar- 
tenders who are required to wear 
leather on the job are rebelling! 
They complain that the booze, 
soap, water, -acid, and other 
chemicals they deal with ruin 
their leather and their boots; one 
dude has a replica of his chaps 
made out of the dreaded NAU- 
GAHYDE and others are fol- 
lowing suit—looks like rubber 
will replace leather boots—the 
Latex Queens will love it! ... 
Kym Whittington, the Saucy 
Aussie of CHAPS, is not only a 
bartender, but he’s a P.R. man 
as well—P.R. as in PUBIC 
relations that is; while LaWhit- 
tington claims to be in a mad 
emotional bout with macho man 
Mike Wilson, he has been seen 
doing the second-story bit ca- 
vorting around with a myster- 
ious biker type in the McCopp- 
in St. area! ... Last Sunday 
night, George Burgess was feel- 
ing no pain and was seen sitting 
at the bar in the Eagle sniffing 
a bicycle seat and waving it 
around like Larisse when she 
was Ms. GDI. I don’t know how 
Stella Stoll and Red on the Head 
can stand it sometimes! 
When Bob LaBrie (my favorite 
joke teller) saw all of this, he 
decided to try a Scandal Cock- 
tail (vodka, cranberry juice, and 
a twist of lemon) and ran out in 
the patio ... THE 15 ASSN. 
has a spiffy new Newsletter out, 
and if you're lucky enough to be 
on the mailing list, these little 
missiles could end up as “collec- 
tor’s items’'—nice job! ... 
You'll all be glad to know that 
the Dowager Vinny Russell and 
myself have buried the hatchet 
(’tis the Season, you know) and 
you can all rest now . .. A cou- 
ple of the Pigs in Paradise just 
got back from BELIZE, and 
would you believe they've been 
asked NEVER TO RETURN? 
Does Sharon McNight know 
about this? . . . Billy Carter will 
probably be trying out for a spot 
in MEN BEHIND BARS 

  
The minions gather at Bob Ross’ house for the annual Bay Area Reporter staff Christmas do (Photo: Rink) 
  

(coming in Feb.) after his stun- 
ning performance at David 
Stoll’s raffle party last Thursday 
(raised $600?); La Carter sang 
a capella, but preceded his per- 
formance with: “Marcus, I 
know you're here, so please be 
kind.” I am being kind Billy— 
Beverly Sills would have loved 
it! ... Well, what have we 
here? A leather maker/sewer 
and his roommate leather boy 
created such a disturbance last 
Saturday night while they were 
having a knock-down, drag-out 
battle the Boys in Blue had to 
come back to the battlefield 
(behind Mister S store) 
TWICE! They were both con- 
spicuously absent from all both 
Sat. and Sunday! Tee-hee ... 
Well, what did you expect? 

Everybody's being SO NICE 
these days there is just NO 
DIRT to dish! 

  

Galleria New Year's Eve Event 
Bonnie Pointer headlines 

Conceptual Entertainment’s 
1985 New Year's Eve event 
Monday, Dec. 31 at the Galleria 
Design Center. Titled The Sky's 
The Limit, the presentation will 
feature non-stop dancing from 
10 p.m. until dawn. 

Pointer, in an exclusive San 
Francisco appearance, will in- 
troduce the title song she sings 
in Heavenly Bodies, the sequel 
to the highly successful motion 
picture, Flashdance. Pointer 
will sing a selection of her many 
hit recordings, as well as the two 
songs which are performed in 
the forthcoming film. This will 
be her first appearance in San 
Francisco since going solo from 

her sisters. 
Following up on its success on 

Halloween, Conceptual Enter- 
tainment will again provide a 
raised runway the length of the 
dance floor for all attending to 
model their outstanding ward- 
robes. The attire is Decadence 
to Elegance. Groups, couples, or 
singles may compete for cash 
prizes of $300 for most decadent, 
$300 for most elegant, and $300 
for best high fashion. Judging 
will take place between 11 p.m. 
and 1:30 a.m. 

This will be the sixth con- 
secutive year Conceptual Enter- 
tainment has produced a New 
Year’s Eve dance spectacle at 

the Galleria. Each year pro- 
ducer David Bandy makes 
changes to entertain and sur- 
prise the crowds that fill the 
building. Non-stop dancing 
throughout the night is the one 
component that never changes. 
This year, Steve Fabus will be 
presenting the dance music, 
utilizing the unique sound 
system installed specifically for 
this event. 

Tickets for the Galleria New 
Year's Eve event are priced at 
$25 before Christmas. The tick- 
ets will then cost $30 each and, 
if available, will be $35 at the 
door. Headlines on Polk Street 
and Castro Street are two of 
several outlets currently selling 

¥ x * 

The bike club scene in Los 
Angeles was stunned last week 
when it was learned that Guy 
Chaddock of the Satyrs M/C 
was stabbed to death in the 
driveway of his residence last 
Tuesday (Dec. 11) by unknown 
assailants. Mr. Chaddock was 
one of the founding members of 
the Satyrs and a long-time sup- 
porter of the bike club scene. 
Funeral services were pending at 

deadline. 

That winds it up for this 
week, sports fans. Be careful of 
pickpockets while shopping; 
remember your loved ones, both 
living and departed, and have a 
very special Christmas holiday 
this year by thanking for your 
blessings. Until next week, then, 
remember: If you can’t give 
your word of honor, will you at 
least give a promise? See you 
‘round the campus and be sure 
to look for HYM and KYM. HR 

Marcus 
  

  

  

  

    

  

PARTIES AT 180 
Christmas Eve sv san 3, 

Christmas Hight, 
8PM-5AM 

Black Party 
: (GET OUT THE LEATHER!) 

re? Saturday, December 29th 
8PM-5AM 

New Year's Eve 
8PM-5AM Let us surprise you! 

: EP SAVE 1/2 OFF ON A SIX | 
: MONTH CARD. Regularly $10.00. 
! Use this coupon for $5.00 Off. 

DAILY 8 PM to 4 AM — SUNDAYS 6 PM-to MIDNIGHT! 

We at the 1808 Club appreciate your past patronage and wish to 

have your continued support in the coming year at 1808 Market. 

Thank you. 

  

   

   

  

  

  tickets for the event.   

   
     

    

   

        

GET OFF WITH 
OTHER GUYS! 
We connect thousands 

of gay men together 24 

hours a day. He's getting 

off on you while you're 

turning on to him. We 
employ no professional 

script readers. 

You can cruise by 

phone, make a date or 

“get connected” for a 

hot, erotic experience 

with other horny dudes 

for less than $3 an hour 
all from your own 

bedroom. wr 

Try our exclusive 

S&M Hotline 

—, 
7 di i . 

Y 

— 

“Urn % oo 

pe the 
"e.. CONNECTER, INC: 

515 BRODERICK, SUITE 2, SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94117 

DO IT NOW! 

(415) 346-8747 

Must be 18 years or older     
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BLACK LASHES 

Yuletide Ebbs 

      

  

  

is a tad more festive than 
last. Could it be because the 

DQL and I are celebrating the 
18-month mark and things are 
loving and secure. Could it be 
because the shock of the AIDS 
crisis, while no less intense, has 
been with us for a while now and 
we are turning to the business of 
living, as well as tending to our 
downed members. Whatever the 
reason, I sense a great deal of 
(restrained) joy lurking out there 
... let it go. To celebrate life is 
to acknowledge the living of it. 

There are a number of folks 
out there doing precisely that: 
Royal Liner held sway in his 
Kokpit position as bartender to 
provide $1000 to Lighthouse for 
the Blind, via a teddy bear and 
plant auction Tuesday 12/4. 
Even John (as in owner) sprung 

for a daddy/daddy’s boy set of 

koalas. 

l t seems this Christmas season 

Grand Duke and his Duchess 
Michael and Trixie have been 
hard at work too. First a Toys 
For Kids drive and party at the 
latest addition to 18th Street 
madness, Festus. While the 
management squabbles over 

control of the reins ... The 

customers are rallying. The bar 

was filled for the first time in a 

year, and the show was just a 

camp ... like Rich, Remy, 

Michael, and Mr. Gay Bruce 

doing a Christmas hula. 

This was followed by The 
Grand Ducal A Winter Fantasy 
Ball produced by Sandra Sor- 
relles, designed by handsome 
John Scott. One of the events 

surrounding the ball was GD 

Vinnie’s Mr. & Miss Claus Con- 
test where the winner, Flo of the 

Village, raised $552.50 for the 
AIDS Fund by selling tickets at 
a dime each. Mr. SC is Darrell 

Wright, and we hear he has 

quite an interesting lap to sit on. 

This was a sparsely attended 
affair, though obviously suc- 

cessful. The show was inter- 
spersed with a celebrity pastry 

auction, done Polish style. The 

big prizes were Ginger’s spice 

cake and GD Vinnie’s home- 
made, choclate-covered, cream- 

filled mini-puff pastry 

divine. The costumes were 

unusually bright: Tony T. and 

his better half Dwayne dressed 

as green, gold, and white Rus- 

  

OUR FIRST SALUTE 

TO THOSE HOT TEM- 

PERED BOYS WITH 

FIRE DOWN BELOW! 

GAY 
MACHO 
LATINO 

A 22 hour orgy of 
Italians, Mexicans, 
Sicilians, Brazilians 
and Portuguese!!       

OB*H 4 8 OPEN 24 HOURS 

LIVE J-O SHOWS DAILY 

CINEMA 

729 Bush at Powell/781-9468 
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sian toy soldiers (very clever, 

since the Grand Ducal Council 

uses the Russian Imperial theme 

perpetually). Emcee Sissy 

Spaceout was a cross between 

Scarlett O'Hara gone punk and 

Glinda-Good-Witch ... all in 

tulle and hoops. In this outfit she 

did “I'm Dreaming of a White 

Christmas,’ tossing snow to the 

audience. To which Michael, 

Trixie, Desiree, and Bruce 

responded, on hands and knees 

with straws. I don’t know 

whether you can get high on 

paper confetti, but some people 
will try anything, once. 

Our reigning Empress of 

Alameda joined in the fun as co- 

emcee and ACIE’s Nova Lea 

showed her prowess on stage in 

Liza's “City Lights.” 

The closing fun included of- 

ferings by GD Trixie in a stun- 

ning red and gold sequined 

gown, and Michael “in elf” do- 

ing “I believe in Santa Claus.” 

Mr. Bowman and his wife of 
state have been a bit busy: Wed- 

nesday 12/5 he threw a pleasant 

set of birthday parties for Hub- 
by Bruce at the Stallion and 

later the Village. Last Sunday he 

mounted ‘Old Fashion Christ- 

mas Sharing,” a benefit for 

Xmas gifts for ward 5B, at the 

New Bell. This was run by the 
talented Lyn sisters Tammie, 

Ronnie, and Trixi (dowager 
Miss Gay-GD Michael's Ex/ of 
state). Why does he always end 
up with Trixie’s? 

If you'd like to join Michael 
on one of his ventures, the toys 
for kids will be distributed from 

. Festus, Saturday 12/22. Check 

the bar for time. 

Other worthy fun and fund- 
raisers have been Rita Rocket 
and her third annual Family 
Reunion and Christmas Party at 
Castro Station. Admission to the 
Thursday (12/13) soiree was a 
small gift for AIDS patients, 
and the proceeds go into Rita's 
wonderful Ward 5-B Sunday 
buffet program. She has accom- 
plished all of this in spite (or 
because of) the death of her part- 
ner and close friend, Larry 
Beach . . . a couple of weeks ago 

of AIDS. 

Another work-horse is David 
“Stella” Stoll of Eagle wings. He 
happens to occupy the office of 
Mr. CMC 1984. Not to set a 
precedent or anything, but 
David is actually doing some- 
thing with it. The men of the 
Eagle entertained, including DJ 
David Andez singing his recent 

  
  

  
The scene at Nora Neat'’s holiday party (Photo: Rink) 
  

released single, “You Get Over 
It,” Billy Carter doing Christ- 
mas carols accapella. David and 
the gang raised $560 for Senior 
Dinners on Christmas Day. 

Tonight, Thursday 12/20, 
the Eagle is holding its Gala 
Christmas Party from 8 p.m. 
and includes food, drink, and 
draft specials. 

Down the street the Arena is 
also preparing to deliver a big 
Christmas package to the SF 
AIDS Foundation Food Bank. 
The past two Thursdays (12/6 
and 13) and tonight from 
2:30 p.m. when they open to 
closing, you can get a 75¢ well, 
dom. .beer or wine with each 
donation of canned foods. Bring 
in a whole bag and stay all eve- 
ning. Larry and Carl are offer- 
ing the Arena Bare Chest Calen- 
dar for $10. It is a good first ef- 
fort, but I suggest a photog- 
rapher like Joe Altman, and pay 
him for it. You get what you pay 
for, ya know. It's on sale at 
Headlines, Does Your Mother 
Know, All That Jazz, and at the 
bar. 

THE DISH AND 
THE SPOON: MORE 
FAIRY TALES 

Did you notice the interior 
decor of Men's Room, The 
Transfer and others last season? 
The season's best was brought 
out by Pat Montclaire’s great 
new decorator service, working 

out of her shop at 1014 Pine at 
Taylor. This season’s treasury of 
lights and bows is just as rich. 

Farrel “Butch” Freeman has 
decided to stay with us for a 
while. He's got a new job, down- 
town. Roomie Stella Stoll gave_ 
the trooper a call at work, short- 
ly aftert he assumed the posi- 
tion, and asked, “Is Farrel 
there?” Receptionist confused 
for a moment, “She ... uh he’s 
out to lunch.” More true than 
you know, lady. 

The Eureka Valley Mer- 
chants Association of the Castro 
area has revived an old tradi- 
tion: the judging of retail shop 
windows at Christmas. This 
year’s winners are, in reverse 
order: The Right Light (#4) for 
a lovely miniature 30-year-old 
Christmas Cabin. The SF Office 
Supplies (#3), for the most clever 
use of a limited space. Au 
Naturel (#2) for tying the theme 
of Christmas into its business so 
cleverly. The Grand Prize win- 
ner this year was a new addition, 
Harmony & Lotus, a natural 
fiber clothier located where 
Gramophone used to be. The #1 
prize was given because of the 
use of color in creating a new 
view of Christmas. 

Monday evening, 12/31, New 
Year's Eve, Ol’ Doc Kellman 
and the I Beam gang invite you 
to ring it in with “So Many 
Men, 1985” at the Gift Center 
Pavilion from 9 p.m. to 9 a.m. 
Tickets before 12/25 are $19.85, 
after, $25, at doors, $35. 
Featured entertaining is Evelyn 
Thomas (as in “‘High Energy”) 
and Linda Clifford doing her 
hits “If My Friends Could See 

(Continued on next page) 

The award-winning storefront of Harmony & Lotus (Photo: Rink) 
  

  

  
  

We All Did a Good Job 
This Year 
  

(don’t call it Frisco) San 
H ello and happy holidays to 

Francisco. This has been: 
to people the same as year’s 
past, which could mean, that it 
was an A, B, or C year. 

A would mean it was a won- 
derful and meaningful year, and 
one to celebrate. 

B would mean it wasn’t one of 
those years to write home about. 

C means that sometimes you 
don’t need a good or bad year to 
mark off on your calendar, but 
can be content knowing you ° 
have gone through another year 
and are a better person because 
of it. 

To wish a Merry Christmas to 
all the people I would like would 
take an awful lot of space in one 
column, but to all of my friends 
I do wish a happy holiday 
season, and if I am a very good 
boy, I hope I will have many 
more friends like the ones I have 
now next year. 

At the New Bell through the 
holidays is Bob Sandner at the 

MARK FRIESE 

forms me he will run . . . and 
more important is that Randy 
Johnson is undaunted and in 
good spirits. Get well soon, love, 
The Wazoo. 

A big success was last even- 
ing’s benefit at Buckley's for the 
San Francisco AIDS Hospice. 
Congratulations to all on a good 
show. Hope all of the bartenders 
and staff of the bars out there 
signed the Christmas cards 
brought by the S.F. AIDS 
Foundation for the men at Ward 
5-B, as it certainly was a nice 
thought and sure to bring cheer 
to all. 

Paul Seidler, one of the peo- 
ple who works very hard for the 
Godfather Fund, which is set up 
exclusively for the patient's per- 
sonal needs at Ward 5-B, is the 
man you should contact if you 
have funds for that purpose. 
Rita Rockett had a fun fund- 
raiser at the Castro Station this 
past week, and the monies 

raised there will go towards her 
luncheons at Ward 5-B. 

Form and Function 
Lasting Relations 
by Rudy Kikel 
Sea Horse Press; $5.95 

by John D. Dolan 

significant. There are five 
sections, each with a title, 

and clustered within each sec- 
tion are groups of poems, each 
with a title and number. Such 
organization means that within 
each section there is an intend- 
ed unity of meaning. It also 
means that from section to sec- 
tion there is a development of ex- 
perience which, with perhaps 
one exception, is never arbitrar- 
ily presented. Thus, this organ- 
ized collection of single poems 
tells us a full story by telling 
smaller stories, although Ed- 
mund White's reference to the 
book as a “gallery,” and James 
Merrill's reference to it as “a 
photo album” — included in 
their blurbs on the back of the 
book — are also accurate but do 
not, I think, truly describe the 
stature of what Rudy Kikel has 
accomplished. 

T he structure of this book is 

The story told is the story of 
A  Kikel's life. It begins with 

‘I hope you all have a 

wonderful Christmas and 

rejoice in the ones you love.’ 

piano Wednesday through 
Monday evenings at 8:30 p.m. 
while David Kelsey is on tour in 
the east. Stop by for the New 
Bell Christmas party this Sun- 
day. The festivities will begin 
around 2 p.m. . 

Trax, on Haight Street, will 
be having its Xmas party to- 
night. It all starts at 7 p.m., and 
there will be a buffet served. 
With all of the fun people involv- 
ed with Trax, it is sure to be a 
festive evening.’ 

The Mint is now serving 
lunches Monday through Satur- 
days from 11:30 a.m. to 2 p.m., 
and is still featuring 2-4-1 barbe- 
que dinners for $7.50 seven 
nights a week. A little bird at the 
laundry whispered in my ear 
that the manager will be seeking 
the emperor title this year. 

More Christmas parties are in 
order, and one to catch in the 
East Bay will be at the Bench 
and Bar this Sunday evening at 
8 p.m. when Sunday night fever 
is on holiday, but merriment will 
still prevail. 

About jockstraps and friends. 
A good friend fell from a ladder 
and broke his knee and had to 
have surgery. However, he in- 

So sorry I became exhausted 
a few Sundays ago at the S.F. 
Eagle, but hopefully Ron under- 
stood. They had their Christmas 
party last week, and I'm sure 
Mr. Marcus will give you a full 
accounting. By the way, the 
Arena Bare Chest calendar is 
out, and Mr. Marcus certainly 
emceed a hot bunch of men onto 
all of those monthly pages. 

If you have never seen the 
Nutcracker (no jokes please!) by 
the S.F. Ballet, then you have 
certainly missed a treat. I had 
the most wonderful evening the 
night I went, and yes Virginia, 
there is a Sugar Plum Fairy! 

The staff of this paper was 
treated to a wonderful Christ- 
mas party at the home of Bob 
Ross. I met quite a few of the 
staff who I hadn’t met before, 
and truly enjoyed the good com- 
pany and holiday cheer. Thanks 
again, Bob. 

I hope you all have a wonder- 
ful Christmas and rejoice in the 
ones you love. I love Edgar for 
sticking with me, and also next 
door neighbors named Kathy. I 
hope all of you have people like 
that around you because . . . 
friends make your life rich. B 

RR ACLHALHALALR LOLA LER LBB Le@ a , .. |e Michael Garret and 

Cable Car Show Tickets On Sale By Mail 
Ticket orders for the 1985 

Cable Car Awards and Show are 
now on sale by mail through 
Dec. 31. This year’s event will 
be presented Saturday night, 
Feb. 2, at the Japan Center 
Theater. 

Doors will open at 7 p.m. with 
the show beginning at 8 p.m. 
Ticket holders will be given a 
ballot as they enter the theater 
and have the opportunity to vote 
for many of the awards being 
presented. This year, people at- 
tending are being encouraged to 
arrive at the theater by 7:30 to 
enable them to vote for the 
various categories. Voting is 
discontinued when the show 
begins. 

A substantial number of the 
awards are determined by public 
vote. The remainder are deter- 
mined by the Cable Car Board 
of Directors and select 
committees. 

Tickets for table seating in the 
first two rows of tables and the 
front rows of the first two tiers 
of the orchestra are priced at $20 
per seat. The remaining seats in 
the orchestra are priced at $15 
each. All seats on the main floor 
are reserved. 

The first two rows of tables in 
the balcony will be reserved 
seating for the first time this year 
with four seats at each table. 
The price is $15 for each reserv- 
ed seat. The remaining seats in 
the balcony are not reserved and 
the price is $10 per seat. 

All box seats in the theater are 
now sold out, and 20% of the 
reserved seating is now sold. 
Ticket orders are being filled on 
a first come, first served basis. 

Tickets may be ordered by 
writing to the Cable Car Awards 
Show, P.O. Box 1171, San 
Francisco, CA 94101. Further 
information is available by call- 
ing 826-2999. 

‘Autographs, 1955 which 
names classmates (both sexes), 
quotes their adolescent rhymes, 
and is followed in each instance 
by a poem “about” that person. 
Immediately readers will know, 
or ought to, that they are in the 
hands of a poet whose mind is as 
intelligent and sometimes ironic 
as his heart is affectionate. Yet 
Kikel is incapable of sentimen- 
tality, and he’s never only after 
anybody’s libido. The book 
closes with a somewhat arbitrar- 
ily structured “Current Ad-     

dresses,” nine poems, one about 
an elderly woman, and eight 
about men, including the poet 
Richard Howard. 

But what, you may ask, is the 
poetry like? Ah, there's the rub. 
I don’t think a book review can 
be literary criticism, and that’s 
what it would take to fairly and 
fully evaluate Lasting Relations. 
On one hand, the complexities of 
what Kikel is saying (intricate 
information, observation, and 
commentary) leads to a syntax 
from which it is literally impossi- 
ble to quote without a false ren- 
dering of the whole. On the other 
hand, there's the cumulative ef- 
fect. The book has 61 pages, and 
can be read in one sitting. What 
emerges is the poet’s profound 
capacity to care about people. 

It may be helpful to know that 
Kikel, who has a Ph.D. from 
Harvard, had an earlier Catho-" 
lic education (information 
gleaned from the poetry) and 
thus, well-acquainted with 
paradox, uses the complexities 
of his perceptions and feelings — | 
not separate in the poetry — to 
tell us about lovihg and losing, 
and loving and not losing. 

Kikel’s ordering of his ex- 
periences is more than interest- 
ing. For instance, the second 

section (“Miss Gottschee”) is a 
dramatic tour de force. That it 
follows the first section lets us 
know that life is more than 
“Autographs, 1955,” and if it 
doesn’t find its way very quickly 
into anthologies we should all 
raise hell. 

One section (“Local Visions”) 
has alrady appeared in A True 
Likeness, edited by Felice Pi- 
cano, my knowledge of which 

Merry Christmas from the DQL and Lashes (Photo: R. Pruzan) 

Lashes 
(Continued from previous page) 

Me Now,” “Runaway Love,” et 
al. Your DJs will be the ever- 

the venerable Bobby Viteritti. 
Watch for the Time Square 
midnight. 

The great awards ceremonies 
are upon us, children. Jan. 19, 
a Saturday, the David Society 
will present the David awards. 
It is entirely by public vote, so 
drop by their 18th Street (near 
Hartford) office and cast. The 
awards will be held at Raggs this | 
year. 

The Cable Car Awards are 
nigh also, Saturday, Feb. 2, 
Japantown Theater is the place. 
These two offerings really give 
one perspective as to what has 
gone on in the community in the 
past year; who's done what and 
to whom . .. sort of. 

May your seasonal celebra- 
tions be joyous and your new 
year propserous. Live long and 
be of great cheer. See ya in the | 
skins. On behalf of the DQL and 
myself . .. bo 

caused me to buy Lasting Rela- 
tions. Anyone, I thought, any- 
one who can write about a Gay 
relationship that way has got to 
have more to say. Rudy Kikel 
does. 

Which brings me to my final 
point. Kikel's parents — we 
learn this through his poetry — 
were immigrants. His mother 
.worked for 19 years as a “do- 
mestic’’ until her husband, a 
self-made man, got rich. What 
Kikel has to say about them, 
about his entire family, and 
about his relations with them is 
truly unique, but it is also about 
our human (American) condi- 
tion. Kikel’s style is inseparable 
from his content. Form follows 
function, and a life intensely 
lived, keenly observed, results in 
poetry written with great craft, 
discipline, and imagination. I 
hope a book as significant and 
as accessible as this one gets a 
wide, wide readership. wm 
  

  

    

  

MR. RON MOORE 

MR INTERNATIONAL LEATHER 1984 

li you pay bargain basement prices 

for leather, you get only what you 

pay for! At Mr. S Leather, we be- 
lieve in quality, personal attention 

and leather that you will be proud 
to own and wear. We stand behind 
every item that we sell, and our tai- 

lors are pledged to ensure you total 
satisfaction. If you really care about 
how you look in leather, come to 
Mr. S where we take seriously our 

obligation to make you look good. 

CHAPS. 0 hme. ih ves $185.00 
CUSTOM PANTS from. ....... 220.00 
BOOTS... wrons vu20%% OFF 
JACKETS... oni in iat 146.00 

Mr. S Products 
227-Tth Street 
863-7764 

(between Folsom 

and Howard)   
  

  

  

  1215 POLK SAN FRANCISCO 

ADULT BOOKSTORE 
& MOVIE ARCADE 

New Ultra- 
Modern 
Concept 

ALWAYS OPEN 

COMPLETE SELECTION OF 

Leather and Rubber Goods 
DISCOUNT PRICED 

* Video Tapes * Magazines 
* 8 mm Movies * Books 

[441-5948] 
  

  

  K. Stewart 

AND RENTALS   
BE A VOYEUR—or an 
EXHIBITIONIST-SAFE J/O 

* NEW FILMS REVIEWED ON 2 
BIG VIDEO SCREENS-2 PRO- 
GRAMS, 3 HOURS EACH. 

e CLEAN TOILET, SLIGHTLY 
SLEAZY ATMOSPHERE, 
25¢ COFFEE 

« EVERYONEWATCHESWITH Q 
ONE HAND OS 

* ASK ABOUT TAPE SALES 

11AM-1PM DAILY, $4 — THEREAFTER $5 

ADONIS VIDEO IS NEXT DOOR 
EXCLUSIVE GAY VIDEOS YOU CANNOT GET ELSEWHERE! 

348 JONES © 474-6995 * 11 AM-MIDNIGHT 

C LR 2, 

% 
VaTE CO     
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AY AREA REPORTER CLASSIFIEDS 
  

OFFICES CLOSED MONDAY, DEC. 24 
Classified Deadline is Sat.    
    

  

2-1980 Kawasaki Classic 1000's, 

1-1980 Kawaskai 550 Ltd., 431- 

22 15, Jane or M arlene EB 

AMERICAN ART POTTERY 
Van Briggle, Roseville, etc 

THE RITZ 431-0503 
1157 Masonic at Haight E51 

  

200, 

Lines? 
D sco/Bar, 

150, ,000, 

HOT FLASH OF AM 

bl. satin jacket 38-40 

hand embroidered emblem 

in red. Exit. Cond. $200. BO 

Call 221- 1874 11AM 8PM E51 

Polk Gulch Cap 

896 1880 Mr 

Just In Time for Holidays 

Mens 14K Gold 7” Twined 

Bracelet, $450.; Lapis and 10 

Diamond Ring, $750.; and Unique 

Diamond Solitare Ring, $650 

Contact John at 77 3127. E51 

Eng. Saddle $75 Western Saddle 

200. 707-664-0921 E51 
a   
  

GAG STATIONERY $4; COCKRING $6; IN 

HALER $6.50; BOOKS, FILMS, MAGS. PRICE 

LIST $1.50 PLUS SASE. SANDERS, BOX 121, 

484 LAKE PARK. AVE., OAKLAND. CA 94610 7   
  

   
LEVOLORS 
45% OFF 
'exander-Long, Inc. 

627-8305 
11 - 18th St. (at Castro)   

BUNK & BREAKFAST 
Beautiful lake view guest house with fire- 
place and sauna at peaceful Donner Lake 
Comfortable accommodations & hearty 
breakfast for serious skiers. Easy access to 

r Bowl, Alpine Meadows and Squaw Val- 
or information & reservations 

(916) 587-6389   
     

   

    

  

Buesthouse on the Russian River i 

(OR TOR ERE LOT TT] 
(LULU RC RR LS Fad] 

BSPECIAL OFF-SEASON RATES 

inted to Purchase 

ATLAS STOCK 

  

    

       

  

ar lV 

VE IOS RI STE BV 

PARTNERSHIP WANTED 
Your small existing business 

or we can find one together 

Box 1397, El Cerrito, CA 94530 
ES 

| @R8]: 13 
" HAIRY MEN. AD LIST! INFO 

$2: HAIR, 59 W. 10, NYC 10011 
EB2 

Dildos & Toys 

Correspondence Club for men in- 

to dildos and more. Signature, age 

and $1 for info. Box 05, 220 - 9th 

Street, San Francisco, CA 94103 
ES: 

Locally Employed Welcome 

  

  

Low Daily and 
Weekly Rates 

ALL GAY 
SAUNA LOUNGE - SUNDECK 

TV in Room or Share Kitcher 

NEAR CIVIC CENTER 

  

~ THE 
( M At 2 210 7 c 
J LAS a\ a 

HOTEL 

417 GOUGH STREET 

SAN FRANCISCO. CA 94102 

from the 

  

x 

1 

"Bunkhouse fips. 
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DONNELLY HOTEL 
Cleen - Quiet 

Central to Polk, Folsom, Castro Araas 
$60/week & up 

1272 Market Street 
621-9953   

Office: 419 Ivy Street 

San Francisco 

Mon.- Fri. 1-6 PM 

Or By Appointment 

1B.R., 554 Hayes, #3 .. $450 
1B.R., 514 Hayes. #2 .. $400 

6 Rm. Townhouse my $750 
417 lvy. For 1 or 2 persons. 

Renovated and Secure 
All new AEK. Electric Heat. 

All references checked. 
Must be employed. 

Stove, refrigerator, carpets 

and curtains included. First 
and last months rent 
required. No deposits. 

     

     

   

    

     

  

    

    

    

   

      

   

        
    

            

     

  

863-6262 
  

  (415) 431-9131   
a pretty posh paltry-priced 

  
   

  

   

     

   

x 

| Call 673-0133 place for pleasant people 

o . 861-8686 

on F Gay 492 Grove (at Octavia) 
sl = San Francisco. 94102 

J 
en 2 Beaut. renovated small 1 Br nr 

good trans on charming Ivy Hill 

C horu Oakland $445. 1st, Last, Sec Dep 

eves 835-5540 f 

| ditions MENLO ATHERTON 
\u 1 Mi. from STANFORD, 2bd 

house w/frpl., oak flrs., all on large 

169-8391 lot w/huge re 300s $800 

mon 1th call 323-1348 aft. 5     
ANAL WARTS? 

Re rrent or resistant to treat 

Volunteers wanted for 

rch study send stamped self- 

id ssed envelope to Interferon 

St: vy, Rm. b5H22, Infectious 

Diseases, San Francisco General 

Hospital, SF, CA 94110 E51 

BUSINESS 

OPPORTUNITIES 

BAY AREA REPORTER ° 

   

  

   

  

DECEMBER 20, 1984 

Oakland 1 BR, Pvt Ent. Echo Glen 

area walk to BART and Piedmont 

Ave. Woodsy setting $375 Pt 
834-2405 

t 

  

CIVIC CENTER HOTEL 

$60/wk & up - $14/day & up 
24-hr Desk - Switchboard 

Great Transportation 

20 12th St. (nr Market & Van Ness) 
61-2373   

i ® Vacancies in all city areas. 

F£ WY HOTEL 
», DAILY ® WEEKLY ® MONTHLY 

A $708& Up Weekly 
<Q 

7 (415)863-6388 
S39 Octavia, SF, CA94102 

COMMUNITY | 
RENTALS 

e Over 1300 Apts, flats & 
houses cach month. 

  

  

* 2 convenient offices. 

* Open 7 days a week. 

* Gav owned/Gayv staffed.     552-9595 
  

$525 Ivy St., 1bd, Security, Newly 

Decorated. 864-4628 E52 

Oakland Home —- Wallace St. 2 Br, 

Din. Rm, Fplce, All Appliances, 

Newly Remdl. + Yard. $675 mo 

Dep. Tel. Dennis 673-4625, 

532-0652 E52 

  

  

Spend New Yr in sparkling 2 Br, 

Bit of Victoriana. 23rd & Valencia 

$765 1st, Last, Sec Dep. eves 

835-5540 E51 
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MEDICAL OFFICE SPACE 
Ideally suited for: 

Female physician, psy- 
chologists, chiropractors. 

Castro Medical Clinic 
533 Castro Street 

445 O'Farrell 

el i eee ara 

A GREAT PLACE TO LIVE 

Beautifully furnished rooms in 

Private Home 

ColorTV e Phone e Sundeck 

Kitchen Privileges 

$150 wk - $500 mo. 

a 65-0374 

$70 a week - $20 a night 

For Gays since 1970 
24 hr. desk 

NATIONAL HOTEL 
1139 Market St. 864-9343 

2 HOT is. 

{4 CasaLoma’ 
Go $9 Francisco 

  

   

  

  

      

Might Owl 
Special 

(WITHTHIS COUPON) 

Available Rooms 
1AM. 

V2 Price 
PHONE (415) 552-7100 

608 FILLMORE 

SAN FRANCISCO, CA 

   

  

       

   THEATRE DISTRICT 
WINTON HOTEL 

885-1988 
$70 per week 

ROOMMATES 

PENTHOUSE 
IN OAKLAND 

2 BR, 2 BA, 1200 sq. ft. atop a 
2 yr. old architect design 5 unit 
building. Views of SF, Oakland 
hills. Vaulted ceilings, decks. 

PHONE: 642-4122 (W) 
763-9214 (H) 

DOUG PETERSON 

   
$20 per night 

  

   

  

Responsible GWM to share 2 

Bdrm. Apt. $225 mo + Util. Bel- 

mont. Steve, 591 -1200 E52 

OWN BEDROOM 
IN MODERN FLAT 

Close to So. Mkt. bars. Fireplace 
& private sundeck. Skylights, 
large modern kitchen. Many 
features. $315 + deposit. 

861-5789 or 552-5926 

    

  

Erotic nude perf. 

, cinema. Apply 729 Bush. 6-8 PM. 
EB 

—Noon, Dec. 22 
DREAM CASTLE 

Gay men will share deluxe huge 
beautiful Vict. mansion. Gourmet 

kitchen, Ige. rms., 2 baths, 2 

floors, 2 frpls., garden, Indry, 

garage, non-smoker. 
$650/month. 673-1131 E51 

$325 Glen Park Share 2 Br home 

w/1 25-35 239-4904 El 

  

  

NEED A ROOMMATE 
OUR GAY ROOMMATE SERVICE 

HAS HELPED 1000s OF 
GAY MEN AND LESBIANS 

552-8868 

  

  

EXPERIENCED 
TYPESETTER 

NEEDED 
Compugraphjc MCS 8200 

Call Bob or Mike at: 

861-5019       
for adult gay 

  

PERFORMERS 
Savages hiring nude performers 
for J/O shows. Call 673-3383. 

E51 

  

Model Masseur Types 
All Nationalities Needed 

apply: 

Golden Boy 
Model Agency 

626-4979 - Alexander     
  

Development Director, Lesbian & 

Gay grant-making foundation 

Half-time, $9.50/hour plus 

benefits. Fundraising. Send 

resume by 12/31/84 to: GGBA 

Foundation, 500 Sutter St., Suite 

703, SF, CA 94102 E51 
  

Houseboy wanted for 

(408) 225 5455 
EST 

San Jose 

pool, lawn care 

Hair? Rent chair. 626-1537 £51 
  

Typing from recorded tape. Ray 

863-5157 after 9 PM E51 

JOB HUNTING? 
RESUMES TYPED 

Overnite! High Quality 

2269 Market/Noe 621-7111 
E4 

  

  

  

          

  

Look Better & Feel Better 

WORK-OUT NOW 

  

  

  

FRIEND/RELATIONSHIP 

Successful professional man, 35, 

  

  

  

Private coach, onelone, no sex 9°°d-looking, trim, healtay, Clay 826-1828 $10 hr. £51 positive outlook, warm, frienuly, 

sense of humor, seeks man, 

PHONE SEX 25-35, trim, healthy, warm and 

The men who use our service loving. Send me your photo; I'll 

get connected together for a hot, send you mine. Mail Serv/Box 
erotic-gay experience with other LNB, 1034 Kearny St., SF, CA 
HORNY GUYS 24 hrs.. a day. 94133 £51 
Do it now for LESS THAN $3.00 —_— 

fan hour. Clean WIM seeks clean guys 

(41 5) EGO-TRIP (346-8747) | under 30 to pose for nude photos 
T Marco] Safe sex. 5684-4359 £52 

arc Be mine forever Slim WIM 

’ 22-35 by W/M. 928-3886 E52 

“ CELEBRATE YOUR COCK 

  

Inflation-fighter Perm — 
+ $40 complete 

Cut and blo — Men and Women 
Men's short cut — $10 

760 Market at Grant 
Rm. 401-6, Phelan Bldg. 

Tuesday-Sat 362-5198 

SIT <7 
  
SAIS 2 

BOOKKEEPING SERVICES 
* Complete Computerized Financial State- 

ment for Small Businesses 
* Set-up and Maintain Records 

* Free Consultation * Free Pick-up and 
delivery * Reasonable Rates. 

JOHN LARISA 864-3524   

  

  

Ancient ritual phallic worship circle 
jack-off. Come watch the jizz fly and 
shoot yours too. 431-8748. Phallos 
and cock worship magazine. Send 
$2 for sample. St. Priapus Church, 
583 Grove, SF, CA 94102.   

  

OFFICES CLOSED MONDAY, DEC. 24 
Classified Deadline i is Sat. —Noon, Dec. 22 

  

ESALEN MASSAGE 
Individual Sessions 
Weekly Classes 

Milo Jarvis 863-2842 
Nonsexual 
  

OVI 
  

OUT TO RELAX? 
Want someone professional and friend- 
ly. | give a full body massage in the 
nude. | am a Norwegian ‘man, 28, 
Lt. Bodybuilder and swimmer. Hand- 
some and clean cut. Certified. 

885-6309 $30in 24 hrs       
  

$20 ® Super massage ® Satisfies 
Video ® ‘ohn Allen ® 775-2595 

E1/85 
  

Complete massage by handsome 

guy. Dwntwn SF. 885-1568, 
Mark. 24 hrs E52 

  

  

  

  

WE'RE LOOKING FOR A FEW 
GOOD MEN MODEL AND MASSEUR 
TYPES 21-35 UNINHIBITED. MATURE 
AND DRUG FREE. 

626-3118 
BLACK, HISPANICS NEEDED     

h
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BODY 
SERVICES 

  

    
CHIROPRACTIC 
HEALTH CENTER 

The Complete Health Care Center 

incl. Nutritional & Exercise Counseling 

HAIR ANALYSIS 

NEEDLELESS ACCUPUNCTURE 

ELECTRO-MUSCULAR STIMULATION 

IN PAIN? 
Chiropractic care can bring relief from pain 

WITHOUT DRUGS OR SURGERY! 

Free Spinal Exam with this ad! 

(415) 441-0580 
1177 Polk St., Suite 4 (at Sutter) 

San Francisco 94109 
We speak German, Spanish, French, 

Chinese, Malay, Indonesian   
  

  Call 861 -3366 
  

  

  
BEST POLK ST. ADDRESS 
SMALL FRIENDLY ROOMING 

HOUSE ATMOSPHERE-GAY BLDG 
THE SHIRLEY * 

1544 Polk nr. Sacramento 928-3353 
FROM $65 PER WEEK   

SHARE NEW TOWNHOUSE 

Diamond Hts. tri-level w/M cou- 

ple. Own bdrm, bath, deck, park- 

ing. Great view. Nonsmoker. $425 
+ utils. 648-4440 E52 
  

Employed Gay Activist sks similar 

to share home on progressive side 

Twin Pks. New household or ex- 

isting $250-300/month call Vince 
P.M. 863-2632 E51 
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INTERNATIONAL 

    

  

GET RESULTS FAST 
Supervised workouts, physical & 

nutritional guidance, emotional 
support. Call Roy Rodriguez 
621-6099 E52 

SPECIALIZED GYM 
INSTRUCTION 

Private instruction for BB. 
Body shaping, weight gain, dieting 
and loss of body fat. See 8/2/84 
B.A.R. (Sports). 

BODY SHAPE 
Courtland Wright 

  

    864-0475 

  

    

  

   

FINANCIAL 
PROBLEMS? 

FREE INITIAL CONSULTATION 
WITH EXPERIENCED ATTORNEY 

Walter R. Nelson 355-0583 

AFFORDABLE 
LEGAL SERVICE 

BANKRUPTCY - $175 
WILLS - CORPS.- PARTNERSHIPS 

LAW OFFICE OF 

SCOTT V. SMITH 
863-1417 

PEOPLE 

      
  

PHONE SEX 
The men who use our service 
get connected together for a hot, 
erotic gay experience with other 
HORNY GUYS 24 hrs. a day. 
Do it now for LESS THAN $3.00 
an hour. 

(415) EGO-TRIP (346-8747)   

    

    

Wanted: Young Latino, Asian or 

blonde for houseboy/masseur 

Steve 626-4979 E4 

CHOICES DATING SVC 
415-982-1037, 408-971-7408 

EH2 
  

Tarot and Past-Life.Readings. Call 

Sean. 626-4329 E51 
  

Passive, honest, clean backdoor 

WM wishes Black studs with 8 

inches or more over 30 years. of 

age for hours of pleasure. Please 

call 825-9069 day or night after 

T PM. Thank you. No drugs, 

please, or kinky E1/85 
  

Do you need head service on a 
regular basis. Write J.C., 2040 

Polk #172, S.F., CA 94109 
er 

  

Santa Claus 

Home visits, Great Fun 

(408) 723-8563 
E51 

Parties, 

South Bay only 

  

Short, hot hunk ks 

same to 5'8’ 

mysculal, 

Mike 621-6331 1 4 

i 

  

    

  

DAVID 673-1308 | 

SHARE APART. 
FREE 

| 18+ GWM for driving eash going 
older man while lic. restricted. 

Help clean apt & boat. Must be 

honest. Refs. helpful. Prefer you ig 

looking student. Financ help poss 

to right party. San Mateo area 

Transit to everywhere 1 block. 

375-8287. E51 

Steve Perkins 
9'uc, 864-8597 

$15 Quickie 
30 min. your pleasure. 

Enemas for health, 

rim, anal play $50 

A + Head $10 

RENO: Free room to foxy J/O bud 
dy, 18-25. 702-323-2679. pm’s 

E51 
  

NEW KID IN TOWN! 

GW Texan sks new friends. Me: 

27, 6’, 200, hunky, healthy, 

educated, & a little crazy. You 

GWM, 20-30, masc. w/lots of 

boyish charm, healthy, educated, 

& no stick in the mud. Your reply 

gets mine. #188, 584 Castro, SF; 

CA, 94114-2588. Ya'll hurry .g51 

Movies delivered VHS & Beta 

200 plus Gay titles 

986-2198 (24 hours) E51 

  

  

‘I promise you one of the best 

   

| and need to be pampered. 

SEXY MASSAGE 
Tall, Dark & Handsome, 180# 

37, well hung, discreet, In/Out 

San Jose ® lan e 247-8634 
E51 

  

Tantric massage, bind swimmer, 

out $50. Rick 431-4859 E51 

BLACK MASSEUR 
Prof. massage 776-9972 

E51 

  

  

Angers & Aggressions need expert 

massage too. 957-9715 E51 

SENSUAL 
BLACK MASSEUR 
6', 170#, 40°C, 14"A. GIVES A COMPLETE 
HOT OIL MASSAGE 

  

      

Ey 
o 

-» 

  
[7 VISIT HEAVENTY 

Ls 
po SENSUAL MASSAGE 

GIVE HIM THE GIFT CERTIFICATE HE'LL NEVER FORGET! 

    
" 

* WARM © FRIENDLY * PROFESSIONAL * GUARANTEED * 
* DELUXE FACILITIES « REASONABLE RATES 

* TOTAL ECSTASY » TOTALLY HEALTH-SAFE » 

MIKE & JEFF 567-2345     
  

In the Castro. Trained masseur, 75 

min., nonsexual, $25. Jim (415) 

864-2430 E51 
  

Enjoy the Enema & Massage 

Todd ® 759-9512 E4/85 
  

SENSUAL MASSAGE 

Handsome Friendly Guys 

Call Bill or Eric 24 Hrs. 

621-1915 or 552-4373 E52 
  

You're worth it! 75 min sensual 

massage, $18 - nonsexual 

861-0768 Bruce E3 
  

Muscles sensuously pampered by 

muscular hunk. Ray 621-6331 

  

  

   
      

  

  

928-6463 
TRACER 24 hrs. Checks OK El 

A Fun Complete Massage ’ 

621-7781 Karl El I LL LAY YOU 

Complete Massage YOU CAN'T BEAT MY 

Sensual, Healthy & Safe MASSAGE $40 IN/OUT 

Mark 346-6911. E51 CENTERFOLD 
BOB 641-4868 

Massage. 285-6542. Kevin. $25 
or barter. Non-sexual E52 

Straight Cowboy 

X-tra handsome Rob. Redford 

type gives fantasy massage 

a 431-8122 E51 

Who says a masseur can’t be 5 . 
Best massage. Sensual, safe 

friendly, y " y - I : ’ 
riendly, built, clean, hung, hand relax, enjoy. Jon 776-8413 E51      some and fun. Had a hard day   massages of your life.” 

  

Massage Therapy/East Bay 

Kristopher Lindquist 

Certified 653-8559 
ES2 

  

SUNDANCE KID 
Handsome blond stud gives sexy 

rubdown. Kent 431-8122 straight 
cowboy dude E52 

MASSAGE THERAPY 

  

THE HEALING TOUCH OF 
SHIATSU-SWEDISH 

SENSITIVE BODYWORK 
LICENSED $35/HR. 
SUNG NO 863-7840 

HAIRCUTTER/MASSEUR 

EASTBAY'S BEST 
massage A.J. 654-7054 

EH 1 

COMPLETE MALE 
massage, safe 

Dave 647-6035 E51 

    

  

Cert. 

  

  

Sexy Cuban 468-5447 Bi-uncut 

  

FULL MASSAGE + 40/50 Day Spec Ev In Out 
ANDY 24 Hrs. 673-1141 DAVE E51 

Hard, deep, no-sex massage. 5'11” 170# Blk/BI 545 Massage 
Heavy Reichian orientation. It Call Jim 431-1609 E52 
hurts mean but mellow. 751-1468 

Jack the Irishman JES 
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EXPERT MASSAGE 

HANDSOME ORIENTAL 

excermiona, wassace || BODYBUILDER 
| am a Certified Masseur and KEN 668- 8877 
offer an exceptional 75 minute 

massage that combines the best 
techniques of Esalen, Swedish 
and Shatsu. It is both sensuous HOT OIL MASSAGE 

and health-safe. by Handsome Bodybuilder 

65 Minute Massage ....... $40. Gino 861-0294 
Out Call Massage......... $60. 
120 Minute Massage ...... $70. 
  

Graduate of CA School of Massage, 1976 
* * » + 4 Star Rating in Eric's Word       
  

EXECUTIVE STYLE 
  

  

    Listen free: 546-7744, Reply free: 
546-9126, Record your free ad: 

546-6217, 24 hr. info: 546-7747 . 
E51 

ENERO a® 

' Recorded Gay Ads 
nD t+ ON TOP OF NOB HILL 

® ' THE PACIFIC 
: | EXCHANGES e 5. | aFuLLBoDY 

r MASSAGE - IN 
8 LISTEN FREE » 24 HOURS  ¢ 4 THE NUDE. 
' 826-4800 * 826-8800 : BIKER AND 
! TAPE A RESPONSE 826-7887 ! TIER 
8, TAPE YOUR AD 826-7887 CLEAN-CUT 

GAY LINE PERSONALS 24 HOURS 

  

v od 

EX-NAVY MAN « HANDSOME HUNK 

KARL 

    
        474-3194 

[]2 hrs. bliss balance 7chakrasg# 
x Healing warm oils, Light > 

t 

intimate space of 

pleasure & peace 

sharing & caring. 

* x ECSTASY + HEALTH! * 

    

  

* TANTRIC MASSAGE = 

  

  

Xmas Special! Treat yourself! 

Tommy's magic touch 550-7703 
. 02 

Hot Young Short Italian 

Healthy Nurse 
gives sensitive, erotic 

PROSTRATE 
massage Tony 621-7242 

E51 
  

YOUR PLACE OR MINE! 
22,5' 10", Country Fed and 

Reared. Ex-Navy Stud 

JEFF 75/85 
24 Hours 626-2432       

  

   

   

ouch in a private 

r 1 hr. sensuous 

  

Sensual Nude Massage 

Richard 776-7274 
Eb2 

  

Certified Masseur, hot, blond, 

bodybuilder, leatherman 58", 

145 Ibs. Zak 826-9589 E51 

GET BLISSED 
Sex Yoga allows for the pursuit and 
development of personal-sexual intimacy 
with others while observing safe guide- 
lines. Breathing, movement and creative 
visualization work together to bring deep 

pleasure through safe, simple contact. 
Sexual bliss is easily attained with NO 

BODILY FLUID EXCHANGE. If 
you find safe sex boring, you haven't 
experienced tantra. 

Lary Collins 626-7696   

    

   

  
MODELS AND 
ESE 
HOT BLACK TEXAN 

GOODLOOKING, TIGHT MAS- 
CULINE BUILD. 9” THICK, 6’, 
170#. SENSUAL AND READY 

TO PLEASE. HOURLY/NIGHTLY. 
ALEX 928-NINE 

  

    
   

    

  

      
  

HAIRY DADDY 
TAKES CARE OF YOU 

Muscles, Massage, and More 

Handsome, Hung, Healthy Man 
24 hrs Andy 648-5451 

El 
  herapeutic combi- 

ation tailored to 
our individual 
eeds by young 

French athlete. 

y Certified. $40/hr. In. 

  

FRANCOIS 

  

    HOT BRAZILIAN 
24-5'10",190#, 48"C., 

32"W., 18" A., 26" T.,19" C. 

Black, Brown 

Montana 821-3457, 
+!     

Warm and Friendly 
,Best Buns in Town 

Swimmers Build 

Brown Hair and Eyes 

Drew 75. 821-3457     
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OFFICES CLOSED MONDAY, DEC. 24 

    
   

Leading 

the way — 

  

Classified Deadline is Sat. 
  

  

   
      

  

   

  

  

OVER 25 MODELS 
TO SELECT FROM 
ALWAYS CLEAN-CUT 
AND WELL-GROOMED 

ALL NATIONALITIES 

YOU'LL BE GLAD YOU 

MOTORCYCLE TOP MAN 
Leather Daddy with best 
hands in the West for FF, 
B’'n’D, etc. In/out. 

Call Paladin 928-0273     

  

Phone Sex 

346-8747 

® , cved, smooth musc. body. Out 

CALLED US FIRST! 

AVAILABLE AROUND TOWN 
OR AROUND THE BAY 

COURTESY FIRST, 
LASTAND ALWAYS 

FIlIl Your Xmas Stocking 

Very handsome hung Nordic 

seaman stud, 6’, 190, gafined 

    

  BORG 9288724 Po BE PARTICULAR, WE ARE! 
#1 HOT! ONE. CHECKS ACCEPTED 

21 yrs, 5'8”, 145 Ibs., bind/bl 
RICHARD OF SF 
(415) 821-3457 

SERIOUS ONLY, PLEASE 

only $80. E.B. S.F. Kip 672-0520 

ES) 

  

    

  

           
@ SUPER SACKTIME @ 

Handsome, hry, yng ital, delivers 

best Fria- Grip 24 hrs, in/out 
Q91 6336 Castro rea 

Muscular straight dude, first add 

Cum worship big chest, arms & 

meat. So on your nees, hotel « 

Ric 863-1202 $75 on up must 

leave phone number 

aul Muscleman 863 4201 

PANAAANS 

, SEXY STUD 
? Tough. boyish. healthy. masculine 

$ laid-back. tight build. washboard abds 
S Goodlooking. Hung like a stallion!! 

§ Thicke 
{MARIO 921-6991 $80. 

WE VERIFY ALL CALLS 

SAN FRANCISCO IS MORE FUN 
IF YOU SHARE IT! 

AT Aa A AA 

MIKE - Very handsome 

jj bisexual. Clean cut, friendly, 

* INTRODUCING x 
“Joe Cade’’ 

for a limited time. 
Coverman Advocate Men! 
muscular, 23 y.o. hunk. 

7/0 Fantasy 

tel. 552-3586 Tues.-Sat. 
— Poon man, hung nice. 

Nice solid body and good buns. 

  
  

College Jock \ 

Horney, Young Athlete ¥ 

3 

  

  

   
    

  
A 

Sexy, light bodybuilder and\ 

a 

Handsome Hairy Hung. 33,62", 

170# Hard, Well-defined, Hairy 

Chest. 647-9220 24 Hrs. E51 

  

  

BB 58”, 180#, 46 5, 30 W, 
17A, $80-$100. Eric, 5562-9351 

E2/85 

  

   
   
   

    

  

  

TEXAS PHONE SEX 
Our Texas men want to ride and 

straddle you into the sunset. 24 hrs 

MC/Visa. (713) 526-4739. Hou 
EB2 

  

MATURE COMPET. BB 
50°C. 18”A., 30"W., 190%, 
59”. $100. Superb body. Call 
928-5100. Ben £52 
  

HUGABLE HUNK 
| Masculine caring 40 yr. man 

l Handsome, Versatile, Muscular, 
Healthy, Hung. Vic, 648-8464 

El 

  

e Attention Bottoms 18-35 

e Silicon Valley 

2 Hot and Horny Tops for Your Bot- 

tom Pleasure. (408) 247-6690, 

Mike and Jon E52 
  

Blond College Boy from Spain 

New in S.F., 21, 5"10", 135%, 

slim body, big cock and balls 

Jorge, 621-4188 E51 

I
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Big Long Rod 
Kevin 923-9368 $100 swimmer. Versatile. 

£5 i ——— L 775-5342 
A A A OLE Ti 

ONE TO REMEMBER Inescapable Esc apis Jack 

6'3'' WELL-DEFINED TOP Leatherman 415-680-8959 

FRIENDLY, WARM, BONDAGE 

VERY HANDSOME 

KEITH 441-3886 85/95 Hot Slow Fisting 863-7548 
E4 

  

  

  
  

Warm and Friendly 

Older Men Welcome 

  

ALL AMERICAN MALE 
Chris - 22, 5' 6", Blonde-Green. 

RUGGED SEXY STUD 
SUPER HUNG "MUSCLES" RICK 824-2382 

DOMINANT, HOT STUD ES0 
[xc lusively tor those wanting a man 

PLAYGIRL DISC OVERY 

DEREK 928-4255 
Nordic Stallion 

Horse Hung & Bullnuts 

    
  

  

Aval.Days 75 626-3118 

  

  

GOLDENBOY 
Model Agency 
Beautiful Young 

Models 18 - 28 

ALL NATIONALITIES 
ASIAN, BLACK, LATIN, NORDIC, ETC 

Service to Hotets & Homes 

[LR Yel of [1 
Personal checks OK with good 1D 

LAY RV WE YeoL-T ET 

(415) 626-1848 
Alexander 

APPLICANTS NEEDED 

  

  

  

  

  

    

  

COMPETITION BB 

  

CLASSIFIED! 
KID NEXT DOOR OUT TO PLAY 
Smooth, Horny, Very Handsome 

BRIAN 441-3886 85/95 
  

  

  

A Man’s Man 
Dominate Hot Stud 

6'2'', 195 Ibs., 44C Hairy 

Blond Hair - Green Eyes 

Dean 75. 626-2432   
  

  

  

Black stud for hire Earl, 

864 -329 1. Hot! 
  

Big mushroom cock into showing 

t. $60. bb2 5276 
  

WELL-BUIL 

THE EXCEPTION! 
Very handsome & masculine top 

27, intelligent, clean-cut, tan, rock 

solid legs & butt, 42c, 30w, 

smooth, $75 Daytimes OK. Phil 

349-6318 E51 

HOTTEST GUYS 
IN TOWN ARE 
JACKING OFF 
AT 1808 CLUB 

1808 MARKET ST. 
8 PM-4 AM 

    
HERE'S THE BEEF! 

No bull! 12 inches for your dining 
pleasure. 6’, 175, Brn/Brn, ct. 

Reasonable rates. Call Jay 

626-7634 out only. Bon Appetit 

= 

3 

dvanced Spirits only o 
. Pp 

extra - terrestrial 
2 BODYWORK g 7 

t 
eo 

o
o
e
e
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“ff SILVERFOX 
bs 928-0273 Li, 
bd 

lean italian 32 sensitive topman 

  

  

    PLEASURE IS 
MY BUSINESS & 
BUSINESS IS MY 
PLEASURE! 
LET ME MAKE IT 
YOUR PLEASURE. 

$80in/$100 out — DAY & EVES. 
Exceptionally Goodlooking 

Porno Star Bill 
641-4868 ; 

eee 575-Hot Athlete ® eo ® 

® Bill, 441-1054. Massage, etc. ® 
E51 

  

WELL HUNG 

Older men welcome. 550-7078 

EDI 
  

HUNG LIKE HORSE 
Unct Eric 408-336-5077 

E6/85 

J/O & Exhib. Bob 928-5826 £52 

64", 195#, hairy X-Army sgt 

Chuck 431-1579 E3 

  

  

  

Eduardo: Boyish Mexicano 

Short, smooth, masculine; avail- 

able for most scenes and fantasies 

863-9524. Very clean and healthy 
E51 
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OFFICES CLOSED MONDAY, DEC. 24 
Classified Deadline is Sat. 
   

   

MEN, MEN AND 
J Lel 1") 

The Best in 

Phone Fantasy 

(415) 821-9952 
Hot Cops Muscle Men 

Hot Tops Sweat 

Daddys Jock Straps 

Daddy's Boy Bondage 

Truckers AH 

(ER T=1s SandM 

and much, much more 

(ooh ed Y {0 

DIAL-A-DADDY 
HOT ITALIAN STUD 

5'8”,190#,48"C.31"W, 18"A 
$60-$80. Max, 5652-8532 E4 

Ad 
    

  

SUNSHINE MOVERS 
  

  

  

Lowest Legal Rates - Pianos 
24 Hr./7 Day Packing Service 
Fully Insured - CAL T 140575 

GOOD Call Jeremy for FREE ESTIMATE 

vises 821-9440           

    
  

  

Hot white Ass love men over 30 

Alan, 24. 40/ 50° 558-9656 E51 
    

S/M Stud $40 

  

HAULING 

  

474-55 78 

  

& MOVING 

  
AKT TRUCKING 

Licensed & Insured 
CAL. T#141868 

1948 Union St. 

921-5333         

Freeride feebecind 
CAL PUC #7142874 

(415) 929-8609 ium 
(415) 469-8072 

We can move your office, home or apt. at affordable rates.   

  

  

   
      
        

  

SINCE 1973 
CAL P.U.C.T.-140305 

   

INSURED PL. & PD. ie S 
567-61 a6 =, overs 

2 3 

52 

  

  

  

BIG ORIENTAL 
BODYBUILDER 
5'7",180#. 48C, 31W, 17A 

TOM (415) 751-7883 

  

  
  

  

  

  

  

      

    

6'4 240# 54C 22A 31W' 
V-BACK WSH BRD ABS 
RIPPED DEFINED 34 YRS 
J/IO B'WRSHP LEATHER 

   
       

  

  

  

$125 OUT ONLY MC/VISA 
FRANK (415)621-1066   
  

  

SAFE AND SANE S/M 

BUILT, INTELLIGENT, 

AND DISCREET 

(415) 864-5566   
SUPER-HUNG-STUD 

861-8034 

  

ROGER IS BACK! 

  

  

Leading San Francisco Model Escort Lean Muscled Athlete 

18 & Ready 

Brett 923-9368 $100 

Chris Noll 
HUNG PORN STAR . 

Blonde/blue. swimmer STRAIGH 

Leave # with answering svc CHUNKY IRISHMAN 

864-0475 THICK CUT 8 
Kurt 864-3728 

Ks / ! y [A T | $40 Anytime 

with playroom & toys TALL HANDSOME 
into anything Clit BOTTOM 
558-8686 Tits, ass, and mouth. 

to em 32.6 '4",190#, 60 in/80 out 

Roger of S.F JACK 863-3276 

When calling a model, why not call J 

the best? Short, dominant body 

builder, discreet, experienced FF? WS? SM? 
Health-conscious Dox» 

(415) 864-5566 E51 03322 
O2.=5 

The biggest uncut cock in this . x3 73 
paper is into Fr, Gr, WS, FF, Scat e 828% 

and Leather. $100. Mark 3 «ifs 
563-2643 Leave # E51 208:%5 

232723 
Hot passive young Italian bottom 35 ea8 8 

takes it good. Likes large hairy dad- f° 

dy. Cory 621-7242 E51 g 83x 
EE ———————————— o o>» 

Big cock & hole (Paul) 821-2318 § 38g 
2 oa I 
= g8x 

BIG PISTOL | hy Hs ® 2am 
d 87 

LOADED READY TO SHOOT 2 53S 

YNG GDLKG ATHLETE = 
DAN 775-1978 24 HRS 

) Y our fantasy Your limits! Whips, 

Big as a Beer Bottle Titwork, C&B, Posing, B&D, 
10" x 62" — Buddy Bodyworship. Blond, BB, 6’, 180 

626-6189 pds., w/defined solid muscle. $60 

“This Bud's for you!" Jim 621-0297 EE 

|. DEEP TIGHT!     

  

PHONE SEX 
James 861-0114   
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 Shoot your load with Scott or 

  

Young Muscles 

Big Cock, Balls 

Joe 863-7548 

BIG BUTT tall hairy blue-eyed Dad- 

dy. Chad 861-7014 E3 
  

Dominant Chicano 

Short, smooth - Ed 863-9524 
E51 

      

  
MILD TO WILD 

Bright, young & hung well. Lean, 
smooth body. Straight appearance 

& very healthy 

567-8682 $80/$90 * * * 

Hot 8” needs Fr. actior 

$40. Rick 431-8973 E51 

* SF’S BIGGEST » 
No B.S.! Huge, long, thick tool 

with big, shaved low hangers 

swinging heavy from muscular 

hunky body, 29, hot, 
Ile Mu TINA TLE 

LL ARCS YET VER 
     

  

    

   
  

  

LIFELIKE 
IMAGE 

HOT NEW MODEL 
6’, 180# BB 

FOOTBALL STAR 
YEA IT'S BIG! 

NICK 
648-8645 

Must leave # 

$75 on up. 
HOTEL OUT CALLS 

WELCOME 
INTO MOST SCENES     

  

  

LATIN BOTTOM 

  

  
one of his buddies! We're 

friendly, imaginative, very ° JOAQUIN ® 

horny, well-hung guys. Into 

all scenes. Only $15!! VISA/MC SUPERHUNS 
SUPERH 

(415) 441-SUCK 
Hot action anytime! 821-3457   

Handsome Young 
Men 

FROM AROUND 
THE WORLD 

Service To All 

San Francisco Area 

SEIBU MODELING SERVICE 

(415) 397-6510 
APPLICANTS NEEDED" 

HANDSOME PORNO STAR 

9" t Spas films for Falcor 

Mustan 9, Clason. Nova. Joe 

Andrews 431-4312 

Hairy Stud, with Big Fat Dick 

Chuck, 431-5990 EF 
      

  

6'3"”, Hairy Hunk, 34, has XXX 

thick Manmeat & Bullnuts for 

Exec/Prof men 30+ into heavy 

J/O, mantalk and oral maneuvers 

e John 861-1572 

BOBBY WILL MAKE YOUR 
CHRISTMAS MERRIER! 

Cute little boy elf for 
Santa's of all ages 
54", Blonde, 24 

Smooth, uncut, lovable 
BOBBY 775-3619 $60/75 
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Fully insured, provide free estimates and packing svcs. 

Brian, uncut, hot, 6” 2”, 180 hairy, FrfrdndidrdRdndndi dnc imac 
anytime, 431-4991, $40 E52 

MOVING AND 
HAULING ON WITH RON 

Reasonable Rates 285-9846 

  

Lotus Hauling to the dump 

fee & man. Call 626-3131 
  

Payless Express 

Lo rates, 24 hrs. 387-6049 

Lotus Moving 626-3131 

   

         
   

SAN FRANCISCO 
TRUCKING COMPANY 

INC. 

MOVING 
& STORAGE 
LICENSED AND INSURED 

(415) 974-6772 
L CAL TH127686 

The Professionals’ 

GEMINI 
WWMVOVERS 

UPKEEP AND 
RENOVATION 

        

  

1
0
1
1
 

1
 

0
 

  

oon. Dec. 22 

  

  

  

  

MC VISA     

  

THE 
PAPERHANGERS 
Wallpapering, Wall Prep, Painting 
References available. 

(415) 641-5222 
  

  

  

  

              

A Big Man TILING AND PLUMBING 
Small Truck at its best, with 20 years to prove it 

Small Moving Jobs Handled Te tupscsliswals wen + ei) $450 

® Quickly New one-lever showers $185 
ically Xtract-fan thi I $250 

oe GRANNYS 16 NOW . SE eanaming » FREE ESTIMATE» 24 HOUR EMERGENCY 

ALLEN MOVING? 648-3167 Leo 821-0644 

WE'LL TAKE PLUMBING 
ACTION MOVING YOUR LOAD TO YOUR NEEDS 

20" w/lift-$45/2 Men ’ f 24 Hour Emergency Service 

Pickup-$35/2 Men A Relocation Service : ; : Relile . dl 
rom a whole house to small jobs. 

821-0288 SAN Quotations Free 

647-1984 a 
i ee mm ———— 
  

Deadline for each Thursday's paper is NOON MONDAY. 

Payment MUST accomgany ad. No ads taken over the phone. 

    

If you have a question, call (415) 861-5019. 
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FITZGERALD 
ELECTRIC 

    

  

    

a NN 
PEACHES PAINTING 
LOW COST INTERIOR EX I PAINT) = . . . auamwonemsr | Floor Refinishing 

FicEeoTutoves 8 | Installation - Repai Jim/Ken o epair 
863-8306 : BOB DIRSA 861-3241 #662 

I 

. ~ CABINETMAKERS 

D. EF.G) ERICA EXPERT CARPENTRY 
it DANIEL Have a bunch of small jobs 

Enns rs? oralargeone Callusin. 
URNITURE 431-7180 25 years of friendly experience. 

Estimates Free      
647-1984 

He 
    

        

8 

NSO a{py:N IN: 
Commercial 
Residential COMPLETE 

HOUSECLEANING 
* Apa 285-1370 or 282-3720 po 

State License 402757 Hor 

ELECTRICAL 

B SERVICE CALL WORK 

B FAST RESPONSE 

HB EMERGENCY REPAIRS 

B ON-TIME, QUALITY WORK 

Cristopher 
| Electric 

(415) 626-2314    

  

CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY & FABRICS 
FREE ESTIMATES 

FREE PICKUP & DELIVERY 
Steve Copeland 

2325 Third St., #206 ¢ S_F. 94107 
863-5596 Oo ea 

HE mmmiotis mimeen 

  

        
AOL UR Wal INT IN: 

We work Saturday & Sunday 

Arrangements Day or Eve 

ST ERY 
IRE 

CARPETS STEAMCLEANED 

            

Housecleaning. Exp. Refs 
Donald, 863-9053 £52 

    

  
   

HOUSECLEAN - 24 HOURS 

ODD JOBS - 7 DAYS/WEEK 

Bonded. A-1 References 

Bill, 527-1110, by appointment 

Serves Entire Bay Area 
E2/85 

  

Word Processing 
“Resumes, Manuscripts, Term 

Papers, Mailing Lists. Rapid ser- 

vice, reasonable rates. Free pick 

up and delivery. Call 621-7473 
E51 

The finest piano instruction in 

town 282-9514 
£4 

CARICATURES BY PHIL 

Let me sketch your guests at your 

next party. 1st class artwork 

928-4526 E51 

Housecleaning, Exp., Refs. Jeff     

CLASSIFIEDS 

  

D-Bold » 
Bold » CAN BE SET 
Caps > IN THESE TYPEFACES 

Reg » The above three lines are more 

expensive than the lines you are now 

reading, but they pay off in increased 

fesdership. EO 

Rates 

FIRSTLINE ...................... $4.50 

Triple p 

Double price of line for 19 spaces. 

Double price of line for 16 spaces. 

ALL DOUBLE BOLD 

Display Rates Upon Request —— 

METHOD OF PAYMENT 3) 

Money Order [_ Visa 

[_ Personal Check 

ALL CAPS 

ALL BOLD 

rice of line for 12 spaces. 

      
Master. Charge   
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Feliz N avidad 
y 

Prospero Ano Nuevo 

Thank you all so much for your continued support. 
We wish you the best during this holiday season, 

and may the New Year bring you 
bo, PEACE, LOVE and JOY. 

    

  
  

    
  

  

Sincerely, 

| The Luna Family 
CR ————————————————————————————————————— Le, hE ee.   
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A Rose is A Rose is A Rose and a holiday hug adds a rosy glow on a chilly holiday evening out on Market Street. 

(Photo: Rink) 

Sacramento Gays Volunteer for 
Nation's First AIDS Blood Test 
UC-Davis Screens Gay Men, Blood Bank, Hemophiliacs; 

River City AIDS Foundation Urges Caution in Program 

by Brian Jones 

The “AIDS test” is a reality. The University of California-Davis has become the first facility 

in the nation to make the controversial bl ood test generally available. This month, a group of 

20 Gay volunteers in Sacramento receiv ed results of the first batch of blood tests. 

The test is designed to detect antibody in Human T-Cell L eukemia Virus 3 (HTLV-3). Itis 

known that HTLV-3 can cause AIDS in otherwise healthy people. 

  

(Continued on page 4) 

That Was 
Year That 

1528 15TH STREET, SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94103 

BAY AREA REPORTER 
  

TELEPHONE: 415/861-5019 

Grinch Steals Christmas 
But Sheriff Recovers It 
Gays Excluded From Holiday Service 

t S.F. Jail; Special Rites Held 

by Allen White 

Gay inmates at the Hall of Justice were invited to partici- 
pate in a special Christmas Eve religious service following 
their exclusion from a similar service for all prisoners Sat- 
urday. The service was hastily pulled together Monday at the 
demand of San Francisco Sheriff Mike Hennessey following 
several complaints. 

The decision to exclude Gay 
prisoners last Saturday was 
made, according to several re- 
ports, by an unidentified depu- 
ty sheriff. Other events for 
prisoners scheduled through the 
days before Christmas had in- 
cluded Gays. 

Approximately 15 Gay pris- 
oners chose to attend the Christ- 
mas Eve service. Among those 
were Jay Neill, the 19-year-old 

awaiting extradition to Okla- 
homa on bank robbery and mur- 
der charges; and Dave Mur- 

dock, also 19, who is charged 
with a Land’s End murder last 
May. 

The service was the result of 
fast and efficient work by Louise 
Minnick, a sheriff counselor and 
political activist who is a 
member of the San Francisco 
Democratic County Central 
Committee. Religious par- 
ticipants included Supervisor 
Harry Britt, who is a Methodist 
minister; Metropolitan Com- 
munity Church intern Sheila 
Harken; and Rev. Chris Cart- 
wright, Tom Carroll and Tom 
Murray from Dignity, a Gay 
Roman Catholic organization. 

To attend the service, the 
prisoners had to walk from their 
cells down a corridor between 
other cells where inmates rid- 
iculed them with the most de- 

the 

ds 
1984 In Review—Best Is, 
It’s Just About Over 

by Brian Jones 

Ring out the old year. Fast. 

It was the worst year ever for Gays and Lesbians and the 
best thing to be said for it is that it will end Monday at 
11:59:59—we hope. 

They let Dan White out of prison. The Governor vetoed 
our equal rights bill. Five men from Vallejo attacked Gays 
and one of the victims died—and the Cops for Christ were 
assigned to the case. Fag-bashing was up, complaints of anti- 
Gay bias was up, and our spirits were down. Even the Beaux 
Arts Ball was a bomb. 

Through it all was AIDS, 
AIDS, AIDS—haunting our 
hopes and reaching down daily 
into our community and grab- 
bing our friends, our lovers and 
ourselves right off the street. By 
November's end—with one 
morbid month to go—229 of us 

had died of AIDS in 1984. We 
watched the monthly press re- 
leases from the local Depart- 
ment of Health like we used to 
watch Walter Cronkhite on 
Thursday nights, releasing the 
latest body counts from Viet- 

(Continued on page 10) 
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Sheriff Mike Hennessey (Photo: Rink) 

meaning and dehumanizing ho- 
mophonic comments. It was 
sickening that any person should 
be forced to endure such humil- 
iation to attend a religious ser- 
vice on Christmas Eve. 

As they gathered in the room, 
a decision was quickly made to 
mingle the ministers with the 
prisoners in an attempt to hu- 
manize the setting. Minnick 
brought cake from Just Desserts 

and found soft drinks to serve. 
(Continued on next page) 

  

MOST SEX is banned at the 
baths. Judge toughens his 
order at request of city at- 
torney. Clubs stay closed 
for now. Page 2. 
DIRECTORS QUIT at AIDS 
Fund. Their new salaries 
estranged them from 
volunteers. Greg Douth- 

waite reports on page 9. 
BOFFO BOX OFFICE for 
Harvey Milk documentary, 
amid talks of an Oscar. 
Tinsel-town tales on page 

9. 
PARTY PLANS aplenty for 
New Year's Eve. Allen 

White has the word on 
what's happening and 
where. Page 12. 

SETTING THE RECORD 
Gay is singing, songwriting 
duo Romanovsky and Phil- 

lips. Bernard Spunberg 
spins their new album on   

a 
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n
 

 


